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INTERNATIONAL BANKING ACT OF 1978

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 21, 1978
U.S. SENATE,

CoMMITTEE ON Banking, Housing, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
SvscoMmMITTEE ON FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. in room 5302, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Senator Thomas J. McIntyre (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators McIntyre, Proxmire, Sparkman, Stevenson, and
Schmitt.

Senator McINTYRE. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today the subcommittee is conducting its third hearing on legisla-
tSive proposals governing the activities of foreign banks in the United

tates.

In January of 1976, the subcommittee held hearings on the original
bill submitted by the Federal Reserve Board. On August 31, 1976, the
subcommittee held hearings on the International Banking Act of 1976
which passed the House of Representatives on July 30 of that year.
There was insufficient time in the Senate to consider the measure prior
to the adjournment of the 94th Congress sine die.

Today the subcommittee takes up H.R. 10899, the International
Banking Act of 1978 which passed the House of Representatives on
April 6 of this year.

In light of the extensive legislative history on this legislation, our
purpose today will be to simply highlight the main points of contro-
versy with an overview toward formulating a reasonable and respon-
sible approach to their resolution in this Congress. For my part, I am
of the opinion that the climate is now ripe for enactment of this
legislation. In previous years, I had some reservation about the neces-
sity for the various proposals before us at that time. I now feel, how-
ever, that the continuing growth of foreign banking activity in this
country has generated sufficient interest to establish better Federal
monitoring of foreign banking activity in this country. Moreover, I
believe that the political climate is still relatively calm which, hope-
fully, will enable us to fashion a rational bill. Further delay may very
well result in a more restrictive piece of legislation which, in my
opinion, would serve nobody’s interest.

AsTIseeit, there are four basic issues of controversy :

1. Section 5, dealing with multi-State banking operations;

2. Section 6, dealing with Federal deposit insurance ;

3. Section 7, dealing with the role of the Federal Reserve; and
4. Section 8, dealing with nonbanking activities.

(1)
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I continue to feel, as I have all along, that section 7, pertaining to
the role of the Federal Reserve is the most important provision in the
bill.

The issues of multistate branching, Federal deposit insurance and
nonbanking activities are, to my mind, secondary to the more funda-
mental question of the appropriate role of the Federal Reserve both
from the standpoint of monetary policy and regulatory control. In
fact, one of the reasons I am more favorably inclined to this legisla-
tion than to past proposals is that the bill is less restrictive than earlier
bills particularly with respect to multistate operations. After all, if a
particular State wishes to encourage foreign banks to do business with-
in its borders and does not particularly care whether those same banks
happen to be doing business in other States as well, why should the
Federal Government care ?

Particularly, I fail to see why the Federal Reserve System, given
the primary nature of section 7, chooses to focus so much attention on
the multistate provisions contained in section 5. Nevertheless, I intend
to explore all of these issues today, albeit as succinctly as possible.

Suffice it to say that while I feel there is merit to proceeding with
this legislation now I do not believe that this bill warrants a fresh
imprimatur on outdated restrictions and limitations. If there is, in-
deed, a competitive imbalance, which I’'m not sure has been demon-
strated, then it seems far more sensible to enable U.S. banks to better
compete, rather than artificially imposing new restraints on foreign
competition.

As a final note, I wish to explain that originally these hearings were
to be held today and tomorrow. However, given the potential need for
additional time for markup for other bills currently pending before
the committee, particularly the New York City financing bill and
the Humphrey-Hawkins bill, T was asked by the Chairman, and con-
sented, to compress these hearings into 1 full day. Having rescheduled,
I was reluctant to change back, and I hope this will not inconven-
lence the witnesses scheduled here today.

Therefore, I wish to call Hon. G. William Miller, Chairman of the
Federal Reserve Board.

Welcome, Mr. Miller. Glad to see you here.

Senator ProxMire. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement I will make
after Mr. Miller finishes if it’s all right with you.

Senator McInTyrE. Fine. Proceed, Mr. Miller.

STATEMENT OF G. WILLIAM MILLER, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
RESERVE BOARD

Mr. MivLier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have a prepared statement which I would suggest, with your
permission, be placed in the record.
_ Senator McInrtyre. Without objection, it will appear in the record
1n 1ts entirety.

[Complete statement follows:]
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Statement by
G. William Miller
Chairman, Board of Governors of the

Federal Reserve System

I am pleased to appear before this Committee today to
present the views of the Board of Governors on H.R. 10899, the
International Banking Act of 1978.

Before commenting on the specific provisions of the bill
as enacted by the House of Representatives, I should like to review
some of the reasons why the Board has for several years supported
legislation that would provide a Federal presence in the regulation
and supervision of the operations of foreign banks in the United
States. These reasons lie in the growth in number and size of
foreign bank operations, and their ever-increasing importance to
the structure of the banking system and to the functioning of mongy
and credit markets. The latter has obvious implications for the
conduct of monetary policy.

The Federal Reserve has welcomed the entry and activities
of responsible foreign banks in this country. Some of them are
long-time residents here; others are relative newcomers to inter-
national banking and to the American market. They have contributed
to a more competitive environment in our banking markets and to the
more efficient functioning of our money and credit markets. The
banking and financial services available to the American consumer
and businessman have been enlarged by their presence. In addition,

they have behaved responsibly and have given little cause for
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supervisory concern. The Board's support for Federal legislation
to regulate foreign banks has never been intended to curb their
ability to operate in this country. Rather, it has been motivated
by the desire to provide a secure framework, at the Federal level,
in which foreign banks might operate here and which would be fair
and equitable to all participants in our banking markets.

I said that one of the reasons why the Federal Reserve
has sought legislation in this area has been the growth in the
number, size and importance of foreign bank operations in this
country. Let me review briefly some of the dimensions of that growth.

When the Board was developing its legislative proposals
at the end of 1973, there were about 60 foreign banks operating
banking offices in the United with combined assets of about
$37 billion. Growth of these operations had been swift in the
preceding years and, as the Board stated at the time, that trend
was clearly bound to continue. Those expectations have been more
than fulfilled. As of April 1978, 122 foreign banks operated banking
facilities in the United States with total assets of $90 billion.

Appended to this statement are a series of charts illus-
trating the growth of the U.S. operations of foreign banks. Since
the figures for total assets exaggerate the dimensions of foreign

bank activity because of inter-company and clearing transactions,
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the charts aiso present data on '"standard banking assets,' which
omit these items. By either measure, as the charts indicate, growth
of foreign bank activity is not abating. Additional foreign banks
continue to enter the United States and foreign banks with existing
facilities here are continuing to expand their activities.

One sector of foreign bank operations underlines their
success in penetrating U.S. banking markets. I refer to their
commercial lending. The expansion of foreign banks in this segment
of the credit market is shown in Chart 4. As of April, U.S. offices
of foreign banks had more than $26 billion in commercial and indus-
trial loans. This amount equals about one-fifth of similar loans
by large banks that report weekly to the Federal Reserve. In New
York, the proportion of commercial and industrial loans accounted
for by foreign banks was twice as large. Other aspects of current
operations are contained in the Statistical Appendix that has been
provided with this statement.

In sum, foreign banks in this country can no longer be
characterized as specialized institutions engaged principally in
foreign trade financing on the periphery of our banking system.
Those days are long since past. On the contrary, what we have today
is a diverse array of institutions operating on a very large scale

in a wide range of markets for banking services in this country.
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At the wholesale level, the foreign banks are competing directly
and successfully for the business of multinational corporations.
Foreign banks are important participants in U.S. money markets and
are also major traders in the U.S. foreign exchange market. And
at the retail level, foreign banks are becoming increasingly
important, notably in California. In this connection, it is worth
remembering that of the 122 foreign banks operating here, 45 have
worldwide assets of more than $10 billion, and all but a handful
have worldwide assets of more than $1 billion. These institutions
are thus to be compared with the largest of our domestic banking
organizations.

It is incongruous that institutions such as these can
operate on such a scale in this country without ﬁéing subject to
Federal regulation of their entry and activities and without being
subject to the rules of the central bank. These institutions are
really not a part of our dual banking system. As the dual banking
system has evolved in this country, there is some degree of Federal
supervision over virtually every bank in the United States. And in
practice, the largest banks are member banks of the Federal Reserve
System. The Federal Reserve believes that the correction of the
anomalous position of foreign banks is overdue.

The Federal Reserve's legislative recommendations on

foreign banks have consistently been grounded on the principle of
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national treatment or nondiscrimination. That principle has a long
and respected history in the affairs of this nation. It provides
for fair and equitable treatment for all. Currently, by contrast,
foreign banks have certain advantages over our indigenous institu-
tions, The Federal Reserve continues to believe that the foreign
banking community should be incorporated into the U.S. banking
system on an equal footing with domestic banks.

Now I would like to turn to the specific ‘provisions of
H.R. 10899. The Board welcomes the achievement of the House of
Representatives in passing this Act and believes that it represents
considerable progress toward the goal of appropriate legislation in
this area. At the same time, the Board believes that the bill is
deficient in several respects when viewed against the standard of
national treatment. Also, improvements can be made in a number of
provisions as they are now drafted. We have already furnished the
Committee with detailed suggestions for changes in the bill., I shall
not go over them here. Rather, in the remainder of my remarks, I
would like to focus on two key sections of the bill: Section 5,
dealing with interstate banking, and Section 7, dealing with the
Federal Reserve's authority.

Interstate banking has been and is a controversial topic.
Opinions differ widely about the wisdom of the existing national

policy that bars banks from operating full-scale offices across State
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lines. It is not surprising, therefore, that Section 5 of the
International Banking Act has proven the most controversial.

What has been surprising was that, in enacting H.R. 10899, the
House of Representatives chose to perpetuate the present situation
where foreign banks, but not domestic banks, can operate banking
offices on a multistate basis.

As of this April, there were 63 foreign banks operating
banking facilities in more than one State. Thirty-one of these
institutions were operating in three or more States, through
agencies, branches, and subsidiaries. There can be no doubt that
these multistate facilities give foreign banks a considerable
advantage over their domestic competitors. Under the House-passed
bill, these multistate operations are certain to grow further.
Additional States have passed legislation to allow branches or
agencies of foreign banks to begin operations, and the foreign
banks will take advantage of those opportunities sooner or later.

Another oddity of the present structure is that a
domestic banking institution, by changing to foreign ownership,
can become part of a banking organization with multistate facilities.
This possibility is highlighted by the trecent announcements by three
foreign banks of proposed acquisitions of large domestic banking
institutions. The three foreign banks involved already have multi-

state facilities.
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ine national policy of barring interstate banking, as
embodied in the McFadden Act, needs review. Banking has changed.
The structure of the economy and its financial needs have also
changed since the McFadden Act was passed over 50 years ago.

Pending completion of that review, however, it is inconsistent with
the principle of national treatment and unfair to domestic banks to
allow foreign banks to continue to expand offices across State lines.

The Board therefore believes that Section 5 of H.R. 10899
should be amended in two respects: first, to provide that the
McFadden Act shall apply to Federal branches and agencies; second,
to impose on State branches the same geographical restrictions that
State laws impose on domestic State banks. Put in this way, the
provision would allow foreign banks operating State branches to
benefit from any reciprocal arrangements that the States might enter
into with regard to interstate banking.

The Board fully appreciates the States' interests in
promoting their foreign commerce and foreign investment within their
borders. As part of this effort, a number of States have amended
their banking laws in recent years to allow foreign banks to operate
agencies. These‘agencies are generally empowered to provide inter-
national banking services but not to compete in local deposit banking.

The International Banking Act, as the Board envisages it,

would not interfere with the availability of these kinds of facilities
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in the States. The legislation has always contained a provision
to allow foreign ownership of Edge Corporations. As members of the
Subcommittee are aware, Edge Corporations were authorized by the
Congress as a means of enlarging the international banking facilities
available throughout the country without impinging on purely domestic
lending or deposit business. Besides allowing foreign banks to own
Edge Corporations, the Board would go further and permit them to
operate agencies on a multistate basis so long as their business
was confined to international operations such as those to which Edge
Corporations are limited. This seems to the Board to be a reasonable
compromise between the interests of the States and the national interest.
The compromise just mentioned is the approach that is
preferred by the Board. Nonetheless, some States contend that this
is too restrictive: that foreign banks ‘will not establish limited
agencies in their States and that consequently they will be deprived
of international financial services. Accordingly, these States do
not wish any restrictions on the activities of agencies other than
those in State laws. One of their arguments is that even without
restrictions, the activities of agencies will be basically of an
international character. The Board does not agree with these
arguments and believes that the position they advocate is inconsistent
with the principle of national treatment. However, the Board would
not oppose the legislation if this position on State agencies were

followed.
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Section 7 of the bill is deficient, in the Board's judgment,
in two respects: the coverage on reserve requirements and the super-
visory authority of the Federal Reserve.

As enacted by the House, the bill gives the Federal Reserve
authority to impose reserve requirements on the deposits and similar
ligbilities of branches, agencies, and commercial lending companies
of foreign banks. Omitted from that authority is the ability to
impose reserve requirements on the deposits of their subsidiary banks.
This omission evidently stems from the mistaken belief that these
subsidiary banks are comparable to the domestically-owned State-
chartered banks that have the option of being members of the Federal
Reserve System.

I stated earlier that one of the features of the dual
banking system, as it in fact operates in this country, is that all
the large banks are directly subject to the rules of. the central
bank. The foreign banks operating in the United States are very
large banks, whether measured by their global activities or by the
totality of their activities in this country. The operations of
their subsidiary banks are now an important segment of those activi-
ties, collectiveiy and individually. Total assets of these subsidi-
aries are about $19 billion while individual subsidiaries range up

to $2 billion in size.
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Foreign banks operate their agencies, branches, and sub-
sidiaries in this country as an integrated organization. There is
little logic, therefore, in subjecting agencies and branches to
reserve requirements but exempting subsidiary banks. The latter
account for about one-fifth of total foreign bank activity here.

In the case of one of the largest foreign bank operations here,
nearly half of its activities are conducted in subsidiaries.
Foreign bank interest in U.S. subsidiary banks is at a high level.
That interest will be encouraged if reserve requirements can be
avoided simply by shifting business to a subsidiary.

The other aspect of Section 7 that deserves amendment
concerns the Federal Reserve's supervisory authority. As the sec-
tion now reads, that authority is not commensurate with the respon-
sibilities assigned to the Federal Reserve. The emphasis is on
purely State supervision of foreign bank operations, although the
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation would have examining authority
under the provisions of Section 6. The Federal Reserve would have
no direct examining authority.

The need for a direct Federal presence in the examination
of foreign bank operations is patent. These institutions are operating
in several States and the banking authorities of individual States
are not and can not be equipped to judge the soundness of their opera-

tions on a nationwide basis. Furthermore, these are worldwide
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institutions and their supervision entails dealing with the parent
institution overseas and its political and regulatory authorities.
The Board believes that the Federal Reserve should be given
the primary examination authority at the Federal level to meet this
need. The Federal Reserve possesses the international banking ex-
pertise required to fill this role as a result of its regulatory
responsibilities for the international operations of member banks,
and it already has close working relations with foreign central banks.
Moreover, the Act gives the Federal Reserve authority to lend to
foreign banks maintaining reserves. In extending credit to domestic
membér banks, the Federal Reserve relies on the examination process
for information on the condition of the borrowing institution and
in policing the use of the discount window. Further, the Act gives
the Federal Reserve authority and responsibility to employ cease
and desist orders dealing with unsafe and unsound banking practices
in U.S. offices of foreign banks. Detection and analysis of those
practices come out of the examination process. Finally, under
the Act, the Board is required within two years to submit legislative
recommendations for additional requirements to be made applicable to
foreign banks. informed recommendations will require the kind of
firsthand knowledge of the operations of these offices that is
obtained through the examination process. For these reasons the
Board urges that Section 7 be amended to give the Federal Reserve

adequate supervisory authority over foreign bank operations.
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This suggestion, it should be noted, parallels the situa-
tion of State member banks. In that case, the Federal Reserve has
the primary examining authority at the Federal level with the
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation having residual examining
authority. The States have their examining authority as well.

Mr. Chairman, today I have emphasized again the Board's
belief in the need for legislation to regulate foreign banks in
this country and that the basis for that legislation should be
national treatment. Developments since the discussion of the role
of foreign banks in this country was initiated have confirmed the
growing importance of foreign bank activity in our economy and our
financial markets. The issues have been explored and debated at
length. The main outlines of the legislative provisions have been
determined. In the Board's judgment, this is the year in which
action should be taken.

The Federal Reserve has suggested a number of amendments
to the legislation. In this statement I have focused on the two
main areas in which we believe changes should be made. These changes
would be consistent with the principle of national treatment and
would provide for adequate supervision of foreign bank activities
in the United States. With the amendments that we have suggested,
the Board believes that the International Banking Act would equitably
resolve the problems that have been raised and would meet the public

need.

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



15

Chart t

U.S. Banking Institutions Owned by Foreign Banks
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Chart 2

Number of U.S. Banking Institutions
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Chart 3
Standard Banking Assets by Type of Institution
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Chart 4

U.S. Banking Institutions Owned by Foreign Banks

Commercial and Industrial Loans
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Chart 5

Ratio of Commercial and Industrial Loans at
U.S. Offices of Foreign Banks to
Similar Loans at Weekly Reporting Banks'
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1972 1974 1976 1978

1. There are 315 large banks that report weekly to the Federal Reserve and account for slightly more than
one-half of total assets of all insured commercial banks.
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Chart 6

U.S. Banking Institutions Owned by Foreign Banks

Deposits From Nonbanks -

1l

|

Billions of dollars
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1. Includes credit balances and excludes officers’ checks and deposits from banks.
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Chart 7

Ratio of Deposits from Nonbanks at U.S. Offices of
Foreign Banks to Similar Deposits at
Weekly Reporting Banks"

_ Ratio
.24
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] I I | I l
1972 1974 1976 1978

1. Includes credit balances and excludes officers’ checks and deposits from banks.
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Chart 8

Standard Banking Assets of Foreign Banks
In the United States

Multi-state Activity

Billions of dollars
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- OFFICES OF FOREIGN BANKS 430

WITH BANKING OPERATIONS
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0
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1. Principal state established using total asset criterion.
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Chart 9

U.S. Banking Institutions Owned by Foreign Banks
Standard Banking Assets by Country of Parent

Billions of dollars
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Chart 10

U.S. Banking Institutions Owned by Foreign Banks
Standard Banking Assets by State

Billions of dollars
—
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TABLE 1

UsSe BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FOKEIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1972
(EN MILLIUNS GF DOLLAKS)

ALL REPORTERS AGENCIES BRANCHES COMMERCIAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

Ie "“STANDARD"™ BANKING ASSETS 18,073 9,959 3,283 39747 1,084
A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 8,857 31585 1,259 Le4l7 596
le U.S. RESIDENTS 74157 49579 869 19272 437
2. FUREIGN RESIDENTS 1,699 1,005 390 145 159
B. OTHER LOANS leld7 107 207 123 80
C. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS 490133 29269 Leal2 275 176
D. OTHER ASSETS 3,967 1,999 405 1,331 232
T1. CLEARING SALANCES 1,968 102 R09 283 1941
Tli. DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIUNS 4y 277 2,974 le211 35 57
le U.Se. 1e762 14362 388 7 5
2. FOREIGN 2,515 1,612 823 28 53

TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 24,317 134635 50392 44064 14316
L. ™STANDARD"™ BANKING LIABILITIES 10,606 3,875 2,729 3,173 828

A.  DEPOSITS AND CREDIT

BALANCES UF NUN-BANKS 5,843 523 1,985 2,882 454
Bs BORRUWINGS FRUM NON-BANKS 313 271 40 3 ]
C. INTERBANK LIABILITIES 24635 1,924 339 123 248
D. OTHER LIABILITIES 1816 1,158 366 166 126
1l. CLEARING LIABILITIES 1,544 786 422 176 160
Ill. DUE TO RELATED INSTITUTIONS 11,509 b8,884 24106 299 219
1. U.S. 1,971 1,616 138 212 5
2. FOURCIGN 94537 7,268 1,968 L1 214
1ve CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 658 90 45 416 108
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSTITUTIONS 104 50 26 25 3

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT ADD TU TOTALS DUE TU ROUNDING.
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TABLE 2

JeSe BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FUREIUN HANKS
FOK MUNTHLY REPUKT DATE IN -NOVEMBEK 1973
CIN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL KEPOKTERS AGENCIES BRANCHES CUMMERC IAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

1. “STANUARD" BANKING ASSETS 25,129 13,685 5,070 4,848 14526
A. COMHMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 124635 74897 24253 1e748 736
l. U.S. RESIDENTS 94815 64330 1,326 14601 559
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 2,820 1e567 928 '167 178
Be OTHER LOANS Loe43 189 215 987 53
Ce MUNEY-MARKET ASSETS 5,731 3,193 1,966 390 182
D. OTHER ASSETS 54320 2,406 637 1,723 555
Il. CLEARING BALANCES 24841 952 14245 366 219
Ill. DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTICNS 64851 5,732 918 38 104
l. U.S. 24928 24745 166 14 3
2. FOKFIGN 3,923 2,986 812 24 [0}

TOTAL ASSETS/.IABILITIES 34,821 20,368 1.292 54252 1,908
1. ™STANDAD™ BANKING LIABILITIES 184333 ’ 94349 3,770 3,999 1,214

A. DEPISITS AND CREDIT

BALANCES OF NUN-BANKS 72672 909 2,581 3,530 ©52
Be BORRUWINGS FRUM NON-BANKS Ly 371 L5061 213 36 [
Ce INIERBANK LIABILIVIES 60996 ; 5.921 512 173 130
D. OTHER LIABILITIES 2,295 1,458 344 260 233
Il. CLEARI |6 LIABILITIES 14945 806 693 224 222
Ili. UUE TO RELATED INSTITUTIONS 13,664 10,069 2,761 481 353
L. wu.S. 3,485 2,601 583 298 3
2. FUREIGN 10,179 7. 468 2,178 183 350
IVe CAPITZL ACCOUNIS AND RESERVES 8719 145 68 548 120
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS ) 124 62 32 27 3

NOTE: ODETA;LS MAY NOT ADD TO TOTALS DUE TO ROUNDING.
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TABLE 3

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPURT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1974
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPURTERS AGENCIES BRANCHES COMMERCIAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

o “STANDARD™ BANKING ASSETS 364506 17,766 84218 84600 1916
A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LOANS 17,815 10,651 34662 2,450 1,052
l. U.S. RESIDENTS 13,764 84500 24203 2,250 811
2. FUREIGN RESIDENTS 44051 2,151 14459 200 241
8. OTHER LOANS 2,779 315 325 2,018 61
Ce MUNEY-MARKET ASSETS Ts744 : 3,605 3,339 508 293
D. OTHER ASSETS B8y168 3,195 892 3,570 511
Ils CLEARING SALANCES 44669 14587 1,905 740 436
III. DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIUNS 9,273 75,096 1,896 146 134
le U.S. 44580 40201 337 33 8
2. FOREIGN 44693 2,895 14560 113 125

TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 509447 264449 12,019 94492 24486
L. "STANDARD" BANKING LIABILITIES 27,002 12,457 54579 10454 1511

A. DEPOSITS AND CREOIT

BALANCES NF NCGN-BANKS 10,713 730 3,040 69319 623
Be BORRUWINGS FROM NUN-BANKS 1,957 14300 492 153 12
C. INTEROANK LIABILITIES 10,635 8,101 14557 382 595
0. OTA%R LIABILITIES 3,698 20327 489 600 282
Il. CLEAKRING LIABILITIES 3,823 2,071 1,057 450 245
I1l. DUE TU RELATED INSTITUTIONS 18,134 11,688 54265 593 588
Lo U.S. 4¢920 3,542 1,033 333 12
2. FUREIGN 13,214 8y 145 49232 260 577
IVe CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES 1,488 233 nz ' 995 142
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSTITUTIONS 152 70 50. 29 3

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT AOQD TO TOTALS OUE TU ROUNDING.
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TABLE 4

JoSe BANKING INSTITUTIUNS OWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1975
CIN MILLIONS OF DULLAKRS)

ALL REPORTERS AGENCIES BRANCHES COMMERCIAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

1o “STANDARU™ BANKING ASSETS 42,794 17,946 12,007 104829 24012
A. COMMERCIAL & INODUSTRIAL LUANS 19,954 10,316 40843 3,748 1,007
l. U.Se RESIDENTS 15,531 8y 526 3,021 3,214 170
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 4,424 1,789 1,823 575 237
B. UTHER LOANé 3,422 358 400 24538 127
Co. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS 10,720 3,900 51540 979 294
D. OTHER ASSETS 84698 3,373 1,218 3,523 583
1. CLEARING 4ALANCES 54595 1,452 2,683 1,040 419
tEl. DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIUNS 13,019 8,026 49469 329 196
Lo UeSe 5294 49533 657 98 7
2. FUREIGN 74724 3,493 3,812 231 189

TUTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 614408 274424 190159 124198 24026
1. "“STANDARD®™ BANKING LIEABILITIES 344185 13,173 9,233 94915 14863

A. DEPLSITS AND CREDIT

BALANCES OF NON-BANKS 15,653 920 5:376 84632 124
Be BOKKIWINGS FROM NON-BANKS 2,226 1,118 1,021 58 28
Co [INTEKBANK LIABILITIES 12,222 By 472 20324 628 7198
D. OVHCR LIABILITIES 4,084 24663 512 597 312
Ii. CLEARING LIABILITIES 3,507 19458 Ls336 492 221
TEl. DUE TO KELATED INSTITUTIONS 214890 124508 89446 566 370
l. U.Se 59 745 3,098 2,287 350 11
2. FOREIGN 16,145 9,410 64159 216 359
IVe CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES 1,826 285 145 19225 172
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSYITUTIONS 182 81 64 33 L)

NOTE: DETVAILS MAY NOT ADD VO TOTALS OUE TO ROUNGING.
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TABLE 5

UeS. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FUREIGN BANKS

: T N RILLIUNS OF DOLLARS) — ©°T°
o
3
o ALL REPORTEKS AGENCIES* BKANCHES COMMERCIAL BANKS  INVESTMENT COS.
’
@ 1. "STANDARD® BANKING ASSETS 47,085 16,810 16,926 11,852 1,497
© A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 19,737 9,629 54850 3,838 s20
1. U.S. RESILENTS 14,943 7,779 3,019 3,260 285
2. FOREIGN KESIDENTS 49794 1,850 2,231 517 136
D. UTHER LUANS 41625 541 305 3,156 125
C. MONFY-MAKKET ASSETS 13,649 3,311 8,825 1,058 455
D. OTHCK ASSETS 9,075 3,329 1,446 3,833 496
Il. CLEARING SALANCES 64206 1,594 3,031 1,438 144
111, OUE FROM KELATED INSTITUTIUNS 14s330 9,131 4,520 489 195
1. U.S. 6,179 . 5,245 759 124 51
2. FUREIGN 84157 3,886 34161 365 145
TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 67,6217 27,535 24,477 13,779 1,836
1. “STANDARD®" BANKING LIABILITIES 37,241 12,375 . 12,571 11,356 238
A. DEPUSITS AND CREDIT
BALANCES OF NON-BANKS 18,673 466 7,466 94860 482
8. BORROMINGS FROM NUN-BANKS 3,181 1,233 1,750 126 n
C. (INTERBANK LIASILITIES 11,030 7,682 2,660 568 120
D. OTHER LIASILITIES 493506 2,593 696 802 265
11. CLEARING LIABILITIES 44329 1,475 1,883 529 “22
I11. OUE TN RELATCO INSTITUTIONS 24,077 13,385 9,856 531 305
1. U.s. 64386 3,482 2,578 308 17
2. FUREIGN 17,691 9,903 7,278 222 288
IV. CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AHD RESERVES 2,001 300 167 10363 1
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS 200 91 70 3¢ s

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NUT ADD TO TOTALS DUE TU ROUNDING.

* INCLUDES ONE AGREEMENT CORPORATION.

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

6¢



TABLE 6

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS COWNED a8Y FOREIGN BANKS
FOR MUNTHLY REPORT DATE IN —~NUVEMBER 1977
(1N MILLLIUNS OF DULLARS)

ALL KEPORTERS AGENC IES* BRANCHES CUMAERCIAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

I. "STANOAKO" BANKIN, ASSETS 559431 14,394 25,385 14,076 14576
A. CU4MFRCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 22,536 7,007 10,565 4ebbl 523
L. J.S. RESIDENTS 16,888 54573 7,087 3,803 425
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 90648 14435 ‘3e478 638 98
Be OTHEK LOANS 51695 690 1,104 3,797 104
Co MUNEY-MARKET ASSETS 16,780 41263 10,931 1,352 234
D. OVHER ASSETS 10,420 24434 2,785 40486 715
T1. CLEARING bALANCES 8e+316 14312 40927 1,621 457
[(l. OUE FRUM RELATEN INSTITUTIUNS 13,935 84860 49196 129 150
1. U.S. 441625 3,536 375 177 36
2. FOREIGN 9s311 59325 3,321 552 113

TUTAL ASSETS/LIASILITIES 174632 24,566 34,508 164426 2,183
I.  “STANJDARD"™ BANKING LIABILLVICS 454599 124444 18,405 13,580 1,170

A, DEPUSITS AND CREDIT

BALAWLES OF NUN-AANKS 224587 175 9e 749 114545 519
Be HORK UWEINLS FHOM NUN-IlANK.S 3,657 11242 24261 328 27
C. INTFRBANK LIABILITIES 144468 8,435 44965 692 376
D OTHEK LEABILITIES 4y886 14992 Lyo30 14014 249
Ul. CLEARIYG LIABILITIES S+ 889 1,886 20658 723 623
Itl. DUE TJ RELATED INSTITUTIONS 23,856 9,991 13,150 519 195
le U.S. 5,020 2,019 24799 166 17
2. FUREIGN 18,856 74973 10,352 354 178
IVe CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 24338 244 295 1,604 195
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSTITUTIONS 248 110 98 35 S

NOTE: DETVALLS MAY NOT AUD TO TITALS DUE TO RUUNOING.
* INCLUDES 2 AGREEMENT CORPORATIONS.
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TABLE 7

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FUREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN ~APRIL 1978
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPORTERS AGENC [ES* BRANCHES CUMMERC LAL BANKS INVESTMENT COS.

L. “STARDAR)" BANKING ASSETS 64,451 15,916 30,480 16059 1,461
A.  COMMIRCIAL & INOUSTRIAL LUANS 25.6[9 7,862 12,536 5,005 516
le  U.S. RESIDENTS 19,388 64297 89326 49322 442
2. FUREIUN RESIDENTS 64531 14565 4,209 T 684 T4
Be UTHFR LOANS 6,975 788 1,582 41497 109
C.  MONEY-MAKKED ASSETS 19,753 49433 13,427 1,638 257
0. OTHER ASSETS Ly 801 2,833 24936 5¢454 518
[I. CLEARING UALANCES 7,583 14190 4406068 1e618 170
I11. OUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTILONS 18,049 11,015 60032 79 222
te UeSe 64237 by 664 Le 342 199 32
2. FOREIGN 11,812 069351 44690 580 191

TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 90,082 284121 41,117 18,992 1,853
fo "STANDARD" BANKIN.: LIABILITIES 53,047 14,068 22,952 15,799 1,128

A.  DEPOSITS AND CREDIT

BALANCES UF NUN-BANKS 264492 182 12,278 13,006 424
d. BORRUWINGS FROM NON-BANKS 4,154 o481 24376 2mn 25
Lo INTERBANK LIABILITIES 16,701 94456 29446 1,312 486
0. OTHER LIABILITIES 59702 29348 14951 1,210 193
I1. CLEARING LIASILAITIES 5s014 1,499 3¢925 m 319
I, 0OJE TO RELATED INSTITUTIONS 284332 124,309 15,727 567 229
l. U.Se 64577 2,588 3,835 150 4
2. FUREIGN 22,4256 9,722 114892 17 225
IV. CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AN RESERVES 2,589 245 313 1,855 176
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS 273 123 16 39 5

NQTE: OETAILS MAY NUT ADD TO TOTALS DUE TO KOUNDING.
* INCLUDES 2 AGREEMENT CORPORATIONS.
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U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIUNS UWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS

TABLE 8

FUK MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMHER 1972

ALL REPURTERS

T. “STANDARD"™ BANKING ASSETS 18,073
A.  CUMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 84857
l. U.S. RESIDENITS 74157
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 19699
Be UTHER LOUANS 1el1?
C. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS 49133
De UTHLR ASSETS 3,967
Il. CLEARING BALANCES 1,968
Ill. ODUE FRUM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 49277
. U.S. le762
2. FUREILN 24515

TOTAL ASSETS/LIASILITIES 24,317
1. "STANDARD"™ BANKIN., LIABILITICS 10,606

A.  DEPOSITS AND CKEDIT

BALAYCES CF NUN-BANKS 5,843
Be BUAN laINLS FRKUM NUN-BANKS 313
Ce INTCROANK LIABILITIES 20635
D. OTHEK LIABILITIES 1e816
f1. CLEARINS LIABILITIES 1,544
11I. DUE TUC RFLATED INSTITUTIUNS 11,529
1. U.S. 1,971
2. FOREIGN 9,537
IVe CAPITAL ACCCUNTS AND RESERVES 658
NUMBER OF KEPURTING INSTITUTIONS 104

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NUT A0 TO TOTALS DUE TO ROUNDING.
*% EXCLUDES PUERTO RICU AND THE VIKGIN ISLANDS.

(1N MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

NEW '(URK

14,067
69704

50278
1,426

508
3,833
3,022
1,822
1,993

1is
14879

17,882

65390

, 34546

247
1,226
1,370
1,479
94565

810
8755

448

63

CALIFURNIA

3e079
1,977

1,704
274

531
269
902
121
1e710
1,282
428
5,511

34525

1,671
66
1,381
408
(3]
14740

1,034
107

198

34

LLLINGES

33
15

15
o

1
6
12

-

oo o

34

© © ©o w

14

12

GTHER STATES*#

148
124
24
204

68

50

10

127
125
2



TABLE 9

U.Se BANKING INSVITUTIONS OWNED BY FCREIGN BANKS
FUR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1973
(IN MILLIUNS OF DULLARS)

ALL REPURTERS NEW YORK CALIFURNIA 1LLINOLS OTHER STATES*e

1. "STANDARD" BANKING ASSETS 250129 18,858 5.326 14 589
A.  COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LOANS 121635 8,862 3,149 26 456
l. U.S. RESIDENTS 92,815 64743 2,704 25 200
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 24820 24119 4hh L 256
B. OTHER LOANS 1443 492 844 4 10
C. MONEY-MAKKET ASSETS 5,731 54325 370 15 12
D. UTHER ASSETS 5+320 4179 963 28 111
11. CLEARING BALANCES 24841 24531 280 3 11
111. -DUE FROM RELATEN INSTITUTIONS 6+851 24512 30794 s 228
1o U.Se 24928 102 2,686 1 104
2. FOREIGN 34923 2y410 1.107 5 124

TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 34,821 23,901 94399 82 828
[. “STANOARD® BANKING LIABILITVIES 184333 99473 8,007 53 264

A. DEPGSITS ANU CREDIT

BALANCES OF NON-BANKS 19,672 49926 2,115 21 101
B. BORRUWINGS FRUM NON-BANKS 1,371 964 402 o 5
C. INTEKRBANK LIAGILITIES 69996 14860 5,080 12 41
D. OTHER LIABILITIES 2,295 1.723 411 21 118
11. CLEARING LIABILITLES 1,945 1.872 59 1 1
111, DUE TO RELATED INSTITUTIONS 13,064 11,994 1,048 13 545
le U.S. 3,485 2,607 389 0 466
2. FOREIGN 10,179 94387 659 13 79
1V. CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 879 562 234 14 18
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS 124 70 41 2 6

NOTE: DETVAILS MAY NOT ADD TO TUTALS OUE TO ROUNDING.
#% EXCLUDES PUrxTU KICO AND THE VIRGIN ISLANDS.
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TABLE 10

UeSe BANKING INSTITUTIUNS OWNED BY FUREIGN BANKS
FOK MONTHLY KEPOKT DATE IN —NOVEMUBER 1974
(IN MILLIONS UF OOLLARS)

ALL KEPCKTEKS NEW YORK CAL IFURNIA ILLINOES OTHER STATES®»

T. "“STANDARD"™ BANKING ASSETS 36,506 26,680 By3l4 426 794
A.  COMMERCIAL & INOUSTRIAL LUANS 17,815 12,400 44350 255 669
1. U.Se. RESIUENTS 13,764 9,276 3,821 227 299
2. FUKEIGN RESIDENTS 49051 3s124 529 27 370
B. OTHER LOANS 2,779 1,124 1,500 27 1
Ce MONEY-MARKET ASSETS Te744 0s751 886 86 15
D. OTHER ASSFTS By168 64405 14579 58 102
1. CLEARING BALANCES 49669 40269 365 12 7
Ill. DUE FRUM KELATED INSTITUTIUNS 94273 34455 50157 13 456
1. U.S. 44580 283 44055 6 92
2. FOREIGN 4,693 30172 191232 L] 364

TUTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 50s447 34,903 13,83¢ 450 1,257
1. "STANDAKU™ LANKING LIABILITIES 274322 15,040 104923 259 361

A.  DEPUSITS AND CREDIT

dALALCES OF NON-BANKS 10,713 To198 2,969 91 119
B. BORROWINGS FrisM NON-BANKS 1,957 Le261 025 &6 4
Lo INTLRGANK LIABILITIES 10,635 3e762 64618 61 140
D OTHER LIASILITIES 3,698 24819 71 40 98
I1. CLEARLN; LIABILITLES 3,823 34590 215 5 2
I11. OUE T! kFLATED INSTITUTIONS 18,134 16,768 2,265 165 867
1. U.S. 4,320 3.198 840 64 794
2. FOREIGN 13,214 11,570 14425 101 3
IVe CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 1,488 10006 434 21 27
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIUNS 152 78 48 14 7

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT ADD TO TOTALS DUE TO ROUNDING.

** EXCLUDES PUERTU RICO AND THE VIRGIN ISLANDS.
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UsS. BANKING INSTITUTELUNS OWNED 3Y FDRélGN BANKS

TABLE 11

FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1975
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPDRTERS

I. “STANDAKD® BANKING ASSETS 42,79
A. COMMUSCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LOANS 19,954
1. U.S. RESIDENTS 15,531
2. FOUREISN RESIDENTS 44424
B. OFTHER LOANS 3,622
C. MONEY-MARKEV ASSETS 10,729
0. OTHER ASSETS 8,693
1l. CLEARING BALANCES 5,595
110, "DUE FKOM KELATED INSTITUTIONS 13,019
1. U.S. 54295
2. FOREIGN 1,724

TUTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 61,408
l. "STANDARO" BANKING LIABILITIES 345185

A. OEPUSITS AND CREDIT

BALANCES OF NGN-BANKS 15,653
8.  BORRUAINGS FROM NON-BANKS 2,226
C. INTERBANK LIABILITVIES 12,222
0. OTHER LIABILITIES 40086
I1. CLEARING LIABILITIES 3,597
TU1. ODUE TO KELATED INSTITUTIONS 21,890
1. U.S. 5,745
2. FUREIGN 164145
IVe CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES 1,826
NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS 182

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NULT AOD TO TOTALS ODUE TO ROUNDING.

** EXCLUDES PUEKTO RICU AND THE VIRuLIN [SLANDS.

NEW YORK

39,558
13,747

10,310
3,437

1,344
9,047
64419
59349
5¢825

482
54343

4le432

2341067

10,119
Lo 476
59560
3,012
3,193

169864

2,834
14,029

1,207

87

CALIFURNIA

10,152
4745

4s206
540

1,908
1,290
24146

445
5083
49445
14238

16,217

124438

44535
645
69274
985
273
29997

1y 326
12671

969

58

ILLINCIS

1,075
633

533
100

30
347
66
T4
136
42
94
1,285

637

283
86
236
32
29
600

375
225

19

23

OTHER STATES#*

655
575

266
309

10
32
38
1,052
80
972
L,717

419

219
19
98
24

14265
1,191
T4

29

ge
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TITAL

"STANDARD"™ BANKING ASSETS

A. CUMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS

1. J.S. RESIDENTS
2. FOREIUN RESIDENTS

B. OTVHER LUANS

Co. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS

0. OTHER ASSETS

CLEARING HALANCES

DUE FKKUM KELATED INSTITUTIONS
le U.S.
2. FUREIGN

ASSETS/LIABILITIES

"STANDAKN" BANKING LIABILITIES

A. DEPUSITS ANU CREDLTY
BALANCES UF NON-BANKS

8.  BOKKOWINGS FRUM NON-BANKS
C. INTc“vdANK LIASELITIES

Ue OTHEKR LIABILITIES
CLEARING LIAGILITIES

DUf in RELATED INSTITUTIONS

le U.S.
2. FOREIGN

CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES

NUMBER UF REPUNRTING INSTITUTIONS

NOTE:

DEVAILS MAY NUT AUD TO TNTALS DUE YO RUUNDING.

UeSe BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS

TABLE 12

FUR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NUVEMJER 1970
CIN MILLIUNS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPORTERS

47,085
19,737

14,943
49 194

41625
13,049
9,075
64206
14,336
60179
8s157
67,627

374241

18,673
3,181
11,030
44356
49309
24,077

69386
174691

2,001

220

** EXCLUDES PUERTD RICC AND THE VIRGIN ISLANDS.

NEW YURK

33,327
13,094

99571
3,523

24041
11,835
64357

5»111

54630

160

44,870

44,068

2le 754

11,958
20274
42497
3.025
49069

16,951

2,323
14,627

14294

98

CALIFUXNIA

11,074
4,918

4,193
125

24394
1,326
24436

622
6,422
40949
Le473

13,118

12,993

54190
093
5,883
1s221
211
4,273

1,909
24363

642

61

L

2,099

INLIS

1,513
848

662
186

36

166
432
154

49
105

19249

504
191
485
69
11
81l

372
439

27

24

OTHER STATES®*

710
613

269
344

34
19
45
14
1,637
96
1e540
2,361

410

268
18
118

1,913

Le746
167

32

9¢



TABLE 13

UeS. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FUKEIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORY DATE IN ~NOVEMBER 1977
(IN MILLIONS OF OOLLARS)

ALL KEPORTERS NEW YORK CALIFORNLA ILLINGIS OTHER STATES®*

L. "STANDARD® BANKING ASSETS 554431 39,130 12,637 19959 1,049
A. COMMERCIAL < INDUSTRIAL LUANS 224536 144495 5¢570 1o 1686 911
le U.S. RFSIDENTS 16,888 10,340 44756 967 437
2. FOREIGN KESIDENTS 5,648 49156 813 199 480
8. GTHER LUANS 51695 2,448 3,016 84 50
C. MONEY-MAKRKET ASSETS 16,78) 14,774 1,423 469 37
Do OTHER ASSETS 104420 Te612 2,628 240 44
11. CLEARING BALANCES 8+316 7,163 73 303 14
Ii1. -OUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 13,935 3,086 5,121 255 196
le  UeSe 41625 991 3378 62 66
2. FOREIGN 9,311 74095 1,743 193 130

TOYAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 17,682 54,380 18,531 24518 14259
fo “STANDARD" BANKING LIABILITIES 459599 27,278 15+414 Le437 594

A. DEPUSITS ANU CREDIT

BALANCES OF NON-BANKS 22,5817 14,901 64022 527 400
Be BORRUWINGS FRUM NUN-BANKS 3s657 2,567 885 178 28
Co INTEKBANK LIABILIVIES 14,468 69367 Te244 640 152
D. OTHER LTABILITIES 4,886 3,444 1,263 s2 15
Tle CLEARING LEABILITIES 5,889 54574 265 28 1
Ill. DUE TO RFELATED INSTITUTIONS 23,856 19.986 2,143 1,012 616
le U.S. 5,000 24907 1.196 602 332
2. FOREIGN 184856 17,079 1,037 410 285
IVe CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 24338 14541 709 42 “2
NUMBEK OF REPURTING INSTITUTIUNS 248 123 3 30 16

NOTE: DEVAILS MAY NOT ADD VYO TOTALS DUF TO ROUNDING.

*% EXCLUDES PUFRTI KILU AND THE VIKSIN ISLANDS.
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TABLE 14

UsS. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNEU BY FOREIGN BANKS
FCR MONTHLY REPORY DATE IN ----APRIL 197¢
CIN MILLIONS OF OULLAKS)

ALL QEPORTERS NEW YORK CALIFORNIA ILLINOLS OTHER STATES®®

lI. "STANDARD® BANKING ASSEFS 644451 45,185 14,333 2,413 le163
A, COMMERCIAL & INOUSTR{AL LUANS 25,919 16,405 64415 1,539 1,008
l. U.S. RESIDENTS 19,3838 11,508 54603 10203 531
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS 69531 4,897 812 336 477
B. OTHER LOANS 64975 3,121 3,434 113 45
Co MONEY-MARKET ASSElS 19,755 17,404 14635 478 42
D. OUTHER ASSETS 11,801 84255 2,849 282 69
1l. CLEAPING HALANCES 7,583 69300 813 256 18
111. OUE FKUM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 18,049 10,359 69327 223 524
1. U.S. 6,237 1,382 44329 51 119
2. FUKEIGN 11,812 8,977 1,998 m 405

TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITILS 90,082 6le844 21,473 2,893 14705
I. “STANDARD" UBANKING LIABILITIES 53,047 30,927 17,662 1y 590 987

A. DEPLSITS ANJ CREDIT

BALANCES UF NUN-BANKS 264490 160928 64812 505 646
B. BORROWINGS FROM NON-BANKS 4o 154 2,863 1,057 200 34
C. INTERBANK LIABILITIES 16,701 Ty213 8,389 763 281
D. OVHER LIABILITIES $+702 3,922 14385 123 26
Il. CLEARIN, LIABILITIES Ss614 5+191 353 23 9
fil. DOUE YU KELATED INSTITUTIONS 284832 24,035 2,722 1,235 666
1. U.S. 64577 3,911 1,436 788 321
2. FOREIGN 224256 20,124 1,286 446 345
IV. CAPITAL ACCOUNYTS AND RESERVES 2,589 1691 156 L1 42
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSYITUTIONS 273 131 81 30 21

NOTE: OETAILS MAY NUT ADD TO TOTALS DUE TO ROUNDING.
*% EXCLUDES PUERTO RICO AND THE VIRGIN ISLANDS.

Digitized for FRASER
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TOTAL

“STANDARD®™ OSANKING ASSETS

A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS

ls  U.Se. RESIDENTS
2. FOREIGN RESIDENTS

B. UTHFR LOANS
C. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS
Do OTHER ASSETS

CLEARING BALANCES

DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIONS

1o wls.
2. FOKEIGN

ASSETS/LIABILITIES

“STANDARD" BANKING, LIABILITIES

A. DEPUSITS AND CKEDLT
BALANCES UF NON-BANKS

B. BORRUWINGS FROM NON-BANKS
C. INTERBANK LIABILITIES

Js  QOTHER LIABILITIES
CLEARINS LIABILITIES

DUE TO KELATED .INSTITUTIONS

1. U.S.

2. FUREIGN
CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES

NUMBER OF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS

NOTE:

OETAILS MAY NOT ADD TO TOTALS OUE TO ROUNDING.

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED 8Y FOREIGN BANKS

TABLE 15

FUR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1972

ALL REPORTERS

18,073
8,857

Te157
1+699

W17
4,133
3,967
1,968
402717
1,762
2,515
24,317

10,606

50843

313
2,635
14816
1564

114509

1971
94537

658

104

(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

JAPAN

8,814
5+390
49396
994
378
T64

29281

1715
14451
264
10+968

49691

10647
257
1.700
1,088
389
30653

Lo 64T
4,006

235

28

CANADA

327
1,098

987
112

240
1,409
%52
368
11465
280
1,185
54033

1s140

931

108
101
392
34427

284
30143

73

21

‘EURDPE REST OF WORLD
Se176 883
2,028 340
1,497 278

531 62
all 88
14730 229
1,008 226
923 237
1,000 97
n 0
969 97

1,099 1217

3,914 860
2,795 470
«2 14
734 93
346 203
658 105
2,221 201
34 6
2,192 196
301 50
36 19

6€



TABLE 16

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1973
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPURTERS JAPAN CANADA EUROPE REST OF WORLD

I. *“STANDARD" BANKING ASSETS 254129 12,517 40124 Tel54 1e354
A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 124635 1,774 14516 2,769 576
1. U.S. RESIDENTS 9,815 64092 14365 24039 319
2. FUREIGN RESIDENTS 2,820 1,682 150 731 257
B. OTHER LOANS 1,443 555 356 391 142
C. MONEY-MARKET ASSETS 5,731 10273 1712 2,314 431
D. OTHER ASSETS 5,322 2,914 520 1+680 206
Li. CLEARING BALANCES 2,841 686 359 1,587 209
1ll. DUE FKOM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 64851 3,546 2+129 1,004 172
1. J.S. 24928 2,780 105 43 9
2. FOREIGN 3,923 166 24324 961 172

TOTAL ASSETS/LTASILITIFS 34,821 169748 64592 9y 744 1,736
Io “STANDAR)® JANKIN, LIABILITIES 13,333 94689 19705 5836 1,043

A. DEPOSITS AN) CREDIT

BALANCES OF NUN-BANKS 112 19942 1,088 30948 694
B.  BORRUWINGS FROM NUN-BANKS 1,371 1,004 66 281 10
Ce INTEWBWANK LIARILITIES 69996 59241 470 1,046 238
D. OFER LIABILITIES 2,295 1,491 141 561 102
Ile CLEARING LIABILITIES 1,965 -418 363 14042 122
f1l. DUE TO RELATED INSTITUTIONS 13,664 64287 40369 24520 488
1. U.Seo 3,485 3,066 301 124 15
2. FOREIGN 10,179 3,261 4,068 2,396 474
IV. CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES 8719 355 9% 347 a3
NUMBER OF REPURTING INSTITUTIONS 124 33 25 39 27

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NUT ADD TO TOTALS OUE TU ROUNDING.

Digitized for FRASER
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TABLE 17

U.S. BANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED BY FOREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORY DATE IN ~NOVEMBER 1974
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPORTERS JAPAN CANADA EUROPE REST OF WORLD
o “STANDARD"™ HAVKING ASSETS 364506 164222 44824 134631 1,830
A. COMMERGIAL & INDUSTRIAL LOANS 17,815 104414 2,145 49451 806
1. U.S. RESIDENTS 13,764 89097 1,986 3,400 281
2. FORFIGN RESIDENTS 4,051 24316 159 1,051 524
HB. UTHFR LUANS 2,779 624 459 1»486 210
C. MONEY-MARKFT ASSETS Te 744 1y613 1.526 4,084 522
D. OTHFR ASSETS 8,168 3,571 694 3.611 292
Il. CLEARING BALANCES 49669 847 531 2,863 428
I11. DUE FRUM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 9,273 50553 1,771 14584 365
1. U.S. 44589 44063 254 253 10
2. FOREILN 4,693 14490 1517 14331 355
TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 500447 22,621 7,126 18,078 24623
I "STANDARD"™ BANKINL LIABILITIES 27,4202 12,892 24042 10,637 o431
A, DEPUSITS AND CREDIT
SALANLES OF NON-BANKS 10,713 24351 967 65691 703
B.  BUKRUWINGS FHOM NON-3ANKS 1,957 1,185 57 487 228
Co INTFROANK LIASILIVIES 10'6?5 Tel67 i s 2,398 355
D. O0OTh%r LIABILITIES 3v1098 2,189 3J4 1,061 144
Fl. CLEAKING LIABILITIES 3,823 916 8l6 1,693 397
IT1. OUE TU RELATE) INSTITUTIONS 184134 8.3‘21 44163 4976 615
1. U.S. 49920 41410 254 232 23
2. FOREIGN 134214 3,911 3,938 49743 651
IV. CAPITAL ACCOUNYS AND RESERVES 1,438 492 105 172 129
NUMBER OF REPOUKTING INSTITUTIONS 152 40 25 57 30

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT ADO TU TUTALS WE TU ROUNDING.

Digitized for FRASER
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TABLE 18

UsSe HANKING INSTITUTIONS OWNED 8Y FORFIGN BANK'S
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE I[N -NUVEMBER 1975
(IR ¢LLL HUNS GF OGLLARS)

all REPURTERS JAPAN CANADA EUROPE REST OF WORLD

Lo "STANIA: O™ BANKIN, ASSELS hZ'AY'N 17,528 44995 18,510 2,182
A.  COMIFICIAL & INDUSTRIAL LOANS 19,954 104137 242806 64540 991
1o JoSe KESIDENTS 15,531 8,278 2419 40731 503
2. FJURELGH «ESIDENTS o424 14359 2617 1,809 489
B. UTHER LDANS 3,422 19042 3r2 1,722 287
Co MONEY-MAKKET ASSETS 10,720 2,093 1,482 69584 560
D. OTER ASSETS 846398 49235 455 3,664 343
tl. CLEARL v, AALANCFS 51595 882 594 3,576 543
[1f. DOUE FiuM PELAICU INSTITUTIONS 13,019 69051 24156 4,013 89
| T P 54295 3,963 172 o142 19
2. FUREIGN Tyl24 24088 Le933 2,87 7182

Talal ASSEFS/LIAGILITIFS 6l,4)8 240641 11343 264099 3+524
e "STANJA<I® HANKING LEABILITIFS 344185 13,305 2,310 16,071 1.898

A.  OCPISITS AND CREDIT

BALACES “IF HY1-BANKS 15,653 3,910 Lo 27 9+802 934
Be BOARORINGS FxuM NUN-BANKS 20220 833 14 1,219 160
Lo INTLMBANK LIAnILITIES 12.222 49691 L1014 3,891 625
Do UGU"R LEALILITIES 4,796 2,472 274 10159 180
Il. CLEARIN; LTIASILITIES 3,507 598 712 14854 343
TEl.  OUE Tu <FLATFD INSTITUTIONS Zlnléo 9,209 40209 7,255 Ls157
le  JuS. 5e745 49419 185 1,129 12
2« FOREIGN 164165 4,850 40,024 69126 lelss
IV. CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 1,826 669 1 919 126
NUMBER OF KEPLZTING INSTETUT EONS 182 47 25 69 41

NOYE: OETAILS MAY NOT 2)) 10 TOVALS OUE TO RUUNDING.

Digitized for FRASER
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1.  "STANDARD" RANKING ASSETS
A.  COMMERCIAL & INUDUSTRIAL LUANS

le UeS. RESIDENTS
2. FORFIGN RESIDENTS

B. OTHER LNANS
Ce  MONEY=MARKET ASSETS
D. OTHER ASSETS
11. CLEARING BALANCES
111, DUE FROM RELATED [NSTITUTIUNS
1. U.S.
2. FORELGN
TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITVIES

Te “STANDARD® BANKING LIABILITIES

A.  DEPUSITS AND CREOIT
BALANCES OF NON-BANKS

8. BURROWINGS FROM NON-3A.KS
C. INTERBANK LIABILITICS
D. OTHER LIABILITIES
1. CLEARING LIASILITIES
1tk OUE TO RELATED "INSTITUTIONS

1. U.S.
2. FOREIGN

1Va  CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND RESERVES

NUMBER OF REPURTING INSTITUTIONS

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT ADO TO TNTALS OUE TO ROUNDING.

Digitized for FRASER
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U.Se BANKING INSTITUTLIONS OWNED oY FOREIGN BANKS

TABLE 19

FOR MONTHLY REPORYT DATE IN -NUVEMBER 1976

ALL REPORTERS

47,085
19,737

14,943
49794

44625
134649
29075
64236
14,336
60179
8,157
674627

37,241

18,673
3elbl
11,030
493596
49329
24,077

64380
17,691

2,201

200

(IN MILLIUNS OF DOLLARS)

JAPAN

17,090
94989

74970
2,019

1,203
1,531
40367
1,064
74528
4%+880
2,648
25,682

13,814

4,458
930
5.976
2,449
889
10,217

54190
50027

762

50

CANADA

4,283
24140

1,884
256

515

14398

“70

713

24365

1715

2,190
7,361

24300

1,278
1

122
300
381
49567

157
40410

113

25

EURCPE

22,718
€176

4v652
20124

2,37
9.826
3e¢746
3,837
3,093
1,052
2,061
29,648

18,308

114595
2,037
3,343
14332
2,582
7,782

936
61846

9715

T6

REST OF WORLD

20994
833

438
395

475

10194
492

592

1,350
72

1,278

4,936

2,819

10342
213
989
2715
456

1511

103
1,408

149

49

5374



TABLE 20

JoSe BANKING INSTITUTIOUNS UWNED 3Y FUREIGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORY DATE IN -NOVEMBER 1977
(IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS)

ALL REPORTERS JAPAN CANADA EUROPE REST OF WORLD

I. "STANDARD" BANKING ASSETS 555431 19,682 51250 262424 4,076
A. COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 22,536 10,715 24357 8,088 14317
l. U.S. RESIDENTS 16,888 . 89493 2,084 5,487 824
2. FUREIGN RESIDENTS 51648 2,282 2713 24600 492
B. OTHER LOANS 89695 1.651 589 2,882 573
C. MONEY-MARKETY ASSETIS 16,780 2,683 1,786 10,761 14552
D. OTHER ASSETS 104420 44573 519 49693 635
11. CLEARING BALANCES 84316 1,209 533 49668 1,907
Ilf. DUt FROM RELATED INSTITJUTIONS 13,935 4,948 3,503 30774 1,709
1. U.S. 49625 3,181 222 1,091 131
2. FOREIGN 99311 14768 3,231 2,683 1,578

TUTAL ASSCTS/LIABILITIES 71,682 . 25,839 94236 344866 7,692
1o  “STANDARD™ OSANKING LIABILITIES 45,599 los 776 2,963 22,226 3,635

A. DEPOSITS ANO LREDIT

BALANCES UF NUN-BANKS 22,587 5,886 14681 13,392 10628
Be BORROWINGS FROHM NUN-UANKS 3,657 11404 53 14929 2n
Co INTERBANK LIASELITIFS 14,408 6,689 875 54469 1,435
D. UOVHER LIABILITIES 4y836 2,796 354 1,436 301
Tl. CLEARING LIABILITIES 5,889 1,390 751 2,880 869
Iil. OUE Ti RELATED INSTITUTIUNS 23,856 64837 59451 8,582 2,986
1. U.Se 54000 3,473 274 1,100 153
2. FOREIGN 18,850 34363 Se277 74482 2,834
IVe CAPITAL ACCUUNTS AND KESFRVES 24333 837 121 1.178 202
NUMBER GF R PORTING INSTITUT ION3 248 59 27 9% 68

NOTE: DETAILS MAY NUT ADD 10 TUTALS OUE TC ROUNUING.
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TABLE 21

UeSe BAMKING INSTITUTIONS OMNED BY FOREJGN BANKS
FOR MONTHLY REPORT DATE IN —---APRIL 1978
(IN MILLIUNS OF DOLLARS)

ALL KEPORTERS JAPAN CANADA EUROPE
Io  “SVANDARD® BANKING ASSEIS 649451 224644 59676 31,523
A. CUMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL LUANS 25,919 12,115 24692 99672
le U.S. RESIDENTS 19,388 9¢353 20441 69694
2. FUREIGN RESIDENTS 69531 2,762 251 2,979
B. OTHER LOANS 69975 24027 670 34605
Co MONEY-MARKET ASSETS 19,755 3,152 1,650 13,173
D. UTHER ASSETS 11,801 54350 664 5,073
(1. CLEAKING BALANCES 7,583 1,306 429 3,961
111, DUE FROM RELATED INSTITUTIONS 189049 54511 54251 54578
1o UsSe 6,237 3,765 538 10749
2. FOREIGN 11,812 Lo767 4,713 3,829
TOTAL ASSETS/LIABILITIES 99,082 29:464, 11,3596 41,061
l. “STANDARO™ BANKING LIABILITIES 53,047 19,678 3,309 254847
A. DEPOSITS AND CREOLY
BALANCES UF NUN-BANKS 269490 64868 24128 15,7170
B. BURROWINGS FRUM NON-BANKS 42154 1,674 7 2,120
C. INTERBANK LIABILITIES 16,771 8,034 714 64287
D. OTHER LIA‘BILITIES 5,702 3,103 460 11669
lle CLEARING LIABILITIES 51614 853 809 3,172
1il. DUE TO RELATED .INSTITUTIONS 28,832 8,037 7,091 10,702
le U.S. 69577 4,005 470 1,966
2. FOREIGN 224256 49032 6,620 8,736
IVe CAPITAL ACCOUNTS AND RESERVES 2¢589 893 147 1,340
NUMBER UF REPORTING INSTITUTIONS 273 60 29 101
NOTE: DETAILS MAY NOT ADD Tis TUTALS OUE TU ROUNDING.

REST OF WORLD

4,609
19440

901
540

673
1,781
714
1,888
1,708
185
10523
84204

40214

12724
352
1,666
471
780
3,002

133
2,867

209

i 4
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TABLE 22

LOCATION OF FOREIGN BANKING INSTITUTIONS IN THE U.S. AS OF APRIL 1978

COUNTRY OF PARENT BANK

STATE OF REPORTER

JAPAN
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

CANADA
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

UNITED KINGDOM
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

CONTINENTAL EUROPE
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

REST OF THE WORLD
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

ALL REPORTERS
NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA
ILLINOIS
ALL OTHERS

TOTAL

AGENCIES

=i wN

15

26

27
26

55

48
66

121

CATEGORY OF INSTITUTION

BRANCHES

17

26
12

38

12

22

59

27
17

106

BANKS

oo

11

®1oowwn

wiocowwn

Ccos.

@it 1o s - e ocilti1 1o o111 10

wirrw

SUB. COMM. INVESTMENT AGREEMENT
CORPS.

—~1Oom~o00 ol1oco000 CRE-X-X-X-) —1m020

otooo0o

Nim—oO

TOTAL

42
28

82

9%



TABLE 23
PAGE 1 OF &
LOCATION OF FOREIGN BANKING INSTITUTIONS IN TRE U.S.
BY COUNTRY AND "FAMILY" AS OF APRIL 1978

COUNTRY FR DISTRICT/STATE
c——— | o1 | 02 | o8¢ [ o7 1 11| 12
FAMILY | MA | NY vi PR | FL | GA | IL | TX | CA HA  OR WA  GU |TOTAL
------ B T P e L E P e B et I T PO
(EUROPE)
BELGIUM
KREDIETBANK | I8 | | | | | f 1
FRANCE
BANQUE NATLE DE PARIS B I B
BNQ FRAN DE COM EXT E
BQS ARABES & FRANCAILS s
COMP FIN DE SUEZ
CREDIT COMM DE FRANCE
CREDIT LYONNAIS
GERMANY
BAYERISCHE HYPO BANK |
BERLIN HANDLS & FRKFT
BK GEMEINWIRTSCHAFT
COMMERZBANK
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Mr. Miccer. Then I will just hit a couple of highlights and turn to
your questions; perhaps that would be more responsive.

We, at the Federal Reserve, do welcome this legislation. We think
it is timely to have appropriate congressional action in the field of for-
eign banking. So we are hopeful that this hearing and your delibera-
tions will come to a conclusion at an early date. We think the legislation
passed by the House is constructive. However, we do feel that there are
a few areas where some improvements could be made which, in the
light of rapid developments in international banking, would give us
the best program for solving Federal regulatory problems.

I would point out that there’s been some misunderstanding about the
banking structure as it relates to international and foreign controlled
banks. I want to stress, at the outset that I favor and the Federal Re-
serve Board favors—a continued, strong dual banking system in the
United States. Our concern, however, is that we are headed presently
toward a trilevel banking system, with certain State chartered insti-
tutions, and with nationally chartered institutions that are members of
the Federal Reserve, and with a potential third level of foreign banks
operating in the United States under rules entirely different from
domestic banks. We do not think this is a sound structure.

We think that the appropriate approach is for foreign-owned banks
to operate on a principle of national treatment—to be treated in the
United States the same way that domestically owned and operated
banks are treated.

The details of our position and some suggested improvements in the
legislation have been submitted to you, Mr. Chairman. I would touch
on a couple of points. One—and this refers to the problem—is that we
do have a concern that the bill as presently drafted would permit
foreign-controlled banks to operate on an interstate basis in ways that
domestic banks are not able to do. We think that it would be unwise to
proceed in this way and thus allow foreign banks to operate to the
disadvantage of American banks which are restricted by the McFad-
den Act to operations conducted in one State.

I know that this is a controversial issue. Many State regulators have
argued that foreign banks bring something different to their areas and
that for their own local economic developmentthey need access to for-
eign banking resources and to international financial services. While
we believe that this issue should be addressed through examination of
the McFadden Act rather than through this Act, we are sympathetic
to that need. And, as we have said, if foreign banks’ operations in the
various States were limited to agencies or something equivalent to
agencies, we would not object to such an approach to solving the prob-
lem, although it is not our preferred position.

The other area that I would mention is that of Federal supervision.
We have seen, in recent times, proposals for major U.S. banks to be
acquired by foreign interests. I think we should have an open system
in which, under appropriate circumstances, foreign companies could
acquire U.S. banks. But these proposals reemphasize the importance
of having a strong Federal presence in the supervision of foreign
bank activities.

We can certainly expect to see many more foreign banks in the fu-
ture with truly national operations through subsidiaries, agency offi-
ces, and various grandfathered affiliates. That will continue. And
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while the States certainly have the capacity and the right to be in-
volved and certainly want to be and should be involved in the super-
vision of foreign banks from the point of view of a single State’s
interest, there nevertheless needs to be a broader supervisory outlook.
Particularly when you have parent organizations that represent
worldwide banking interests of very substantial size, an individual
State may not be able to bring together the whole package of
activities and give it the proper focus.

Under the present version of the act, if there were any Federal
branches of foreign banks, they would be examined by the Comptrol-
Jer of the Currency. In the case of State branches and subsidiaries,
there would be supervision and examination by the FDIC of insured
banks. However, under the act, there are quite a few responsibilities
cast on the shoulders of the Federal Reserve, including: Responsibil-
ities in connection with cease and desist orders; a requirement that the
Federal Reserve discount window be available to foreign banking or-
ganizations; and other responsibilities. It would seem to us that there
should be concurrent supervisory jurisdiction by the Federal Reserve
for examinations of foreign banks, and ‘that at the Federal level the
Federal Reserve should have a primary responsibility in connection
with the State branches, agencies, and subsidiaries.

Mr. Chairman, my testimony contains more details. I do think how-
ever, that the best use of your time would be for me to just end my re-
marks on these two points and turn to your questions.

Senator McINTYRE. Thank you, Mr. Miller.

Mr. Miller, at the outset, I think it’s appropriate to emphasize the
point you make in your statement, that the foreign banks have be-
haved as good citizens and that their behavior in that respect is not
in question in this bill.

In that vein, to what extent do recent and prospective acquisitions
by foreign banks of U.S. banking interests affect the Federal Reserve
Board’s thinking on this legislation ?

Mr. MirLer. We certainly want to reemphasize that point about the
responsible behavior of foreign banks. And we would hope that our
policy in this Nation would be to keep an open door for foreign invest-
ment and banking provided that supervision is appropriate and that
foreign banking practices are safe and sound.

The only concern that these new trends call to our mind is the need
to reinforce the importance of an oversight from the Federal level
that is adquate to the responsibility given the Federal Reserve and that
is appropriate to the development and the inevitable growth of these
foreign-bank operations.

Senator McINTYRE. Can you please tell us what the Fed’s current
thinking is regarding the creation of an international banking zone
in New York and conceivably in other locations as well, and whether
or not it has any bearing on this legislation ¢
. Mr. Mmier. The trends in international banking, Mr. Chairman,
involve a number of innovations. The innovation you mention—a for-
eign window or a domestic-international banking facility in a place
like New York—is certainly worthy of consideration. As you know,
New York State has already passed legislation to permit such activities
and the matter will soon be before the Board.
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I do not believe that any legislation related to this proposal is re-
quired at this point. I believe the Board of Governors will look at this
proposal on its merits. I hope that innovative ideas will always be given
a good hearing and will be approved whenever it appears that they are
consistent with our overall banking objectives.

Senator McINTYrE. Mr. Miller, have you and the Board considered
the soundness of some of the more recent foreign banks which have
come to do business in the United States? For example, the earlier
foreign banks such as the British come from a country with fairly
sound bank regulation. Is there any concern about newer banks coming
from countries where bank regulation may not be as strong ?

Mr. MiLLer. Yes, indeed. I think that your point reemphasizes the
importance of having an examination authority in a Federal agency
that would have the experience and the capacity to look back to the
overseas origin of banking resources, that would be able to go to the
parent organization and interpret and deal with the multinational
activities of the institution, and that would be able to insure that there
is no potential for impairing the soundness of banking operations in
U.S. offices of foreign banks.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Proxmire.

Senator Proxmire. Mr. Miller, I welcome your appearance here and
I want to congratulate the chairman on these hearings. I think they
are very significant. I think it’s useful for us to get a picture immedi-
ately of the size and significance of foreign banking in this country. It’s
very big. Your statistics seem to conflict with those of Mr. Heimann
and with those of Mr. LeMaistre and the others, but I get the general
picture that by and large between 8 and 814 percent of our total bank-
ing assets now are foreign controlled, that the momentum is enormous,
it’s growing very rapidly, that since 1972 it’s increased about 250 per-
cent, that in the big loans made in this country 15 percent of them are
made by foreign banks, and in New York and California about 30 per-
cent by foreign banks. So it’s a big operation.

I’d like to look at this from the standpoint of the effect on American
business rather than the effect on the American banks, and there I think
it’s very salutary. The encouragement for American firms to export, for
example, seems to me is very real. A firm who wants to export to Japan
or England or to Germany or some other country could get some very
useful advice and guidance and help and assistance and contacts from
association with foreign banks located in their community or near their
community. So I think that’s certainly advantageous.

Furthermore, I think you’re known as a big inflation fighter. There
was a fine article about you in the Wall Street Journal this morning
on combating inflation and encouraging imports. It’s good and this is
a way of doing that, too. Having foreign bankers in this country can
certainly help importers and instruct importers on how they can get
the imports on the best credit basis and they can get very helpful in-
formation in that regard, too. So T think that the overall effect here is
very helpful ; in addition, of course, to the competition which the banks
represent. '

Frankly, T have an open mind on the branching, required reserves,
the across-the-board requirement for deposit insurance, the grand-
fathering of security affiliates, the nature of reciprocity and so forth,
but it’s interesting that you and Mr, Heimann and Mr. LeMaistre dis-
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agree on who should be the principal regulating force here. It’s another
fine argument, you see, in favor of having a comprehensive banking
commission.

Mr. MirLer. I thought you were going to come to that. You know my
position is very clear: I have no objection to a consolidation of regula-
tory authority as long as it’s placed in the Federal Reserve.

Senator Proxmire. Well, that might be a very good alternative. At
least it’s one. I just have a couple of other remarks I'd like to make
and then a question or two.

I think that the problem of regulating foreign banks is going to be
with us for a long time and it’s going to be more and more complicated
and difficult as time goes on and it’s going to have a profound effect
on how our own banking is conducted.

Let me just read very quickly an excerpt from an observation in
Business Week that you may have read. “Sophisticated and aggressive
foreign bankers, especially Europeans, are forcing domestic banks
to” [reading] this is Roger Anderson, chairman of the Chicago
International, the Nation’s seventh largest bank—“Foreign banks are
keener competitors for industrial and commercial loans and this pat-
tern shows every sign of continuing,” to which I say hooray. I think
it’s great. That’s going to be good for our banks as well as foreign
banks.

Then the final point I want to make is that this legislation could be
even more significant than establishing the rules under which foreign
banks compete. It could be the basis for letting the big banks in this
country branch across State lines and where would that lead ? Possibly
to a lot of healthy competition and more credit available and lower
interest rates and possibly to a few big banks, if not owning every-
thing, dominating our banking system as they don’t now and most of
us would not like to see them do it.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Miller. How do you answer the argument
that by prohibiting foreign branching you deny all except New York
and California from having foreign banks locate there? If a foreign
bank is going to locate in this country, they want to be in the act and
they are going to have to go to New York, possibly California, maybe
Chicago, but certainly not in Milwaukee, Cleveland, Manchester, New
Hampshire.

Mr. MiLLER. Senator, I have two answers to that. One is that I believe
American banks are more and more developing their own international
capabilities. Banks chartered throughout this country are increasing
international financial services to local business and industry through
their own branching, agencies, representative offices, and correspond-
ents abroad. So, the first thing is that American banks are themselves
fulfilling part of this need.

“The other answer is that I do believe there is merit in examining the
whole proposition of interstate branching. I have no objection to ex-
amining that question on its merits, but it does seem to me to be going
in the wrong direction to continue to allow foreign banks to branch
across States lines and not allow domestic banks to do that.

Senator Proxmire. I understand the theory, but you see, Mr. Le-
Maistre points out to us that he can’t see, as I understand it, any area
where this competition has been damaging to our banking system, at
least not yet. '
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Mr. MiLLer. Another answer that I would give is that foreign banks
can bring to New Hampshire and Milwaukee and other cities and
States access to foreign financing and foreign activities through agency
offices, which we have proposed have the same powers as Edge corpo-
rations. I think there is a dual answer: American banks are perform-
ing all or part of the function, and foreign banks would—through
Edge corporation type agencies—be able to provide any international
services that domestic banks are not able to provide.

Senator Proxmire. Have you had an opportunity to see the remarks
of Mr. Dunn on behalf of the Conference of State Bank Supervisors?

Mr. M1irier. No, I haven'’t.

Senator Proxmire. You might want to look at that because he has
a very powerful argument which disagreed with the conclusion you
just gave us. You may be correct, but you may want to look at his
observations.

Mr. MiLLEr. Senator, quite a few States have laws that allow foreign
banking operations. Several States have limited those operations to
agencies. They felt—this is true in Georgia as I recall—that the foreign
bank agency was adequate to bring in a foreign banking presence and
foreign activity. Other States have disagreed.

Senator Proxmire. Now in your brief oral remarks you emphasized
the desirability of giving the Federal Reserve regulatory authority
to a considerable extent here. You say they should have concurrent
jurisdiction and in some areas principal jurisdiction with respect to
regulation. I’'m not sure Mr. Heimann and the extent to which Mr.
Heimann disagrees, but he seems in his statement, however, to indicate
that his agency has had a great deal of experience too in regulating
abroad and in regulating foreign banks and that to the extent these
banks become national banks it would seem that the Comptroller of the
Currency should have the right to regulate them. Mr. LeMaistre seems
to support that position in what he says. He says if they are not na-
tional banks and if they are not member banks he thinks they should
be under his regulation. But I got the impression that Mr. Heimann
was making a very well documented case and that you made an asser-
tion that they ought to be under the Federal Reserve but didn’t give
much justification as to why they should be under the Federal Reserve
and not under the Comptroller of the Currency.

Mr. M1rcier. I certainly don’t want this to result in a jurisdictional
squabble among the regulatory agencies.

Senator ProxmIre. I'm not asking for a fight. I'm just asking you
what the facts are for giving you principal jurisdiction.

Mr. MiLiER. Since there should not be a squabble, I think this com-
mittee should examine the issue of which of the agencies is best
equipped for this particular responsibility.

The reason that the Federal Reserve seemed to us to be the logical
authority was because, first, we have certain responsibilities under the
act, such as the authoritv to issue cease and desist orders. Quite often
enforcement of safe and sound banking practices arises out of the
examination process. If we are to be the enforcers, it seems logical
that we should be doing the examinations to find the problems. We are
also required. under the act. to come back within a period of time to the
Congress with a report on the significance of what has happened under
this act and whether any other legislative actions are required. It
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would be extremely helpful to the Federal Reserve to have, during
this period of study for the Congress, access through examination to
what is really going on inside the foreign banks.

There is also the fact that under the legislation foreign banks would
have access to the discount window of the Federal Reserve. Just as
with domestic banks, any such loans need to be made in the context
of our being well acquainted with the condition and the operations of
the bank. So it is for those kinds of operating reasons that the Federal
Reserve would best be fulfilling its responsibilities if it could have
examination rights. In the case of State member banks, as you know,
we have those powers in concurrence with State supervisors, and we
work very effectively with State supervisors so that there is no dupli-
cation of examination.

Senator Proxmire. Mr. Miller, T do have one more question. My
time is just about up. Let me ask you. Mr. LeMaistre has indicated,
although his agency is responsible for deposit insurance as we all
know, he’s indicated that he feels that we might have an optional
insurance system. You seem to feel it ought to be across the board
and compulsory.

T think the only thing that wonld concern me is that every depositor
should be protected and Mr. LeMaistre seems to be offering a method
by which that could be done without bringing the inhibition that
coroprehensive and compulsory deposit insurance would require.

Mr. MirLer. Senator, I believe the only State that both allows
foreign branches and does not require insurance for State banks is
Tllinois. One point I would make on the issue of deposit insurance is
that we are talking about operations of very Jarge banking institu-
tions. We have to be concerned about the possibility in the future of
U.S. citizens or any other depositors in these banks or branches incur-
ring losses, because that would be a tremendous setback to the whole
development of an open bankine svstem. We just don’t need any
failures or anv losses, and it would be best to attack that issue at the
beginning rather than to try to cure it Jater when some bank gets
into trouble. So our preference would be to have a mandatory require-
ment.

Senator ProxMire. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McInTYRE. Thank you.

Senator Sparkman.

Senator SpargmAN. T have no auestions at this time.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Stevenson, we are glad to welcome you
here to the subcommittee. You couldn’t resist the temntation I take it
as chairman of the Subcommittee on International Finance.

Senator STEvENsoN. Yow're quite right. I regret that T did resist it
earlier and missed Mr. Miller’s statement. T hope vou will stop me if
T’m covering ground that’s already been covered. I still haven’t had a
chance to read all your statement, Mr. Miller, but I share what I
detect to be vour concern about giving foreien banks privileges not
enjoyed by American bank and at some expense also to the Federal
Reserve System.

What would you think of trying to compromise this issue of inter-
state branching in a way that enlarged credit facilities throughout
the United States, especiallv those available for export transactions,
which T believe is in the national interest, but limited the deposit-ac-
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cepting powers of the foreign bank branches by permitting foreign
branch banks to accept the same deposits permissible for Edge Corpo-
rations in all States who are willing to accept them? That is to say,
foreign banks may make loans in any State where the State authorities
are prepared to permit them to do so, but limit their deposit-acceptin
powers, outside of their designated home State, to only those permitteg
Edge Act corporations. In other words, deposits from foreign sources
and in conjunction with export-import transactions.

It would seem to me that would have the effect of enlarging credit
facilities, which is probably a good thing, but without subjecting do-
mestic institutions to the competition for domestic deposits. I think
you come fairly close to what I'm suggesting, but I go a little bit
further. You would permit agencies to operate on a multistate basis
as I understand it. Why not branches?

Mr. MiLLER. Senator, we are very sympathetic to your point that
many areas of the country do need more access to foreign finance and
to information about foreign markets. We need investment flowing
into this country and we need exports flowing out. If there is a way to
design a branch so that it behaves like an Edge corporation, I think
that would be a constructive way to serve the needs of local communi-
ties while limiting the deposit privileges and activities of those
branches or quasi-branches to the international sphere. That’s a con-
structive suggestion.

Senator STEVENSON. I want to make sure you understand what I’'m
saying. Let me say it clearly. I was suggesting Edge Act powers with
respect to deposits but with respect to loans permit domestic loans,
permit all of the activities that the State authorities are willing to
accept.

Mr. Micier. I think that would be consistent with the way banks
operate now, with their loan production offices all over the country.
So I don’t see that to be a particular disadvantage. Domestic banks
from New York can open their loan production offices in Chicago. So
I don’t see anything wrong with the direction you suggest.

Senator StevENsoN. Then with respect to Edge Act corporations,
isn’t it about time that the Federal Reserve liberalized their powers?
According to testimony before the Subcommittee on International Fi-
nance of this committee, which has been looking into U.S. exports, one
of the disabilities to increase exports, self-inflicted, is accessibility to
credit and all of the services necessary to facilitate the export transac-
tions. Edge Act corporations can be very helpful, but they are subject
to limitations such as the 10-to-1 loan to capital ratio which severely
inhibits them. Some of these restrictions are in the law and perhaps
we should address those restrictions, including the mandatory 10-per-
cent reserve requirement. Would you comment on the opportunities for
liberalizing the powers of Edge Act corporations so as to facilitate
exports?

Mr. MiLLER. Senator Stevenson, this is not a subject that has been
reviewed completely by the Board of Governors so I will speak in a
personal capacity. I would think that would be extremely desirable,
and I would favor the kind of proposal you are suggesting. The time
has come for us in this country to make a major drive to expand our
exports generally. It is in our national interest to do so, and it would
be in our interest to facilitate that objective in any way possible, in-
cluding strengthening Edge corporations.
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Senator STEvENsoN. Will you assure us that the Fed will undertake
reviewing these powers ?

Mr. MiLLer. I certainly will do so.

Senator STEVENSON. 1f you have suggestions as to what should be
done in Congress to complement your efforts, I'm sure the chairman
would be glad to have them.

Mr. MivLer. With your permission, I will try to submit to you before
your markup any suggestions along these lines.

[The following letter was received for the record:]

BOARD OF GOVERNORS,
OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM,
Washington, D.C., June 30, 1978.
Hon. THOMAS J. MCINTYRE,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Financial Institutions, Commitiee on Banking,
Housing and Urban Affairs, Washington, D.C.

DEAR Mr. CHAIRMAN : When I appeared before your Subcommittee on June 21st
to testify on the International Banking Act of 1978, two questions were raised
by Senator Stevenson on which I promised the Subcommittee a response before
the hearing record was closed.

The first question concerned the possibility of allowing foreign banks to op-
erate State branches on a multistate basis in the future provided they do not
accept local deposits other than the type of deposits permissible to Edge Corpora-
tions. Section 25(a) of the Federal Reserve Act permits Edge Corporations to
“receive only such deposits within the United States as may be incidental to or
for the purpose of carrying out transactions in foreign countries or dependencies
or insular possessions of the United ‘States.” Pursuant to that provision the Board
has by regulation permitted Edge Corporations to receive deposits in the United
States from any person resident outside the United States but has permitted
deposits from U.S. residents only for an international purpose or in connection
with an international transaction. Imposition of a similar limitation on State
branches would make such offices a very close equivalent to State agencies which
under the IBA may not accept deposits from U.S. residents but may maintain
credit balance for them that are incidental to or arising from banking services.

I stated in my testimony that while it prefers a different solution, the Board
would not object were the IBA to permit agencies to be established on a multistate
basis. Because of the similarity that would exist between out-of-State branches
and agencies under Senator Stevenson’s proposal, the Board would not object
to an amendment to Section 5 that would impose interstate banking restrictions
on foreign banks but would provide an exemption from such restrictions for new
State branches that do not accept deposits from U.S. residents other than to the
extent permissible to a Corporation organized under section 25(a) of the Federal
Reserve Act. It is presumed that such internationally related deposits, like de-
posits at Edge Corporations would not be federally insured.

The second question, also raised by Senator Stevenson, had to do with the
adequacy of the powers of Edge Corporations in connection with financing
exports. The Board is desirous that there be no unwarranted statutory or regula-
tory impediments to the effective functioning of Edge Corporations in provid-
ing international financial services throughout the country. Two of the amend-
ments we have submitted would increase the flexibility of Edge Corporations
in their international financial operations. One amendment would remove the
statutory 10 per cent minimum reserve requirement that Edge Corporations are
required to maintain on their U.S. deposits. That minimum is higher than the
average reserve prescribed for member banks and, hence, results in the Corpora-
tions being placed at a disadvantage. Another amendment would liberalize the
current limits on Edge Corporations’ liabilities on debentures, bonds, and promis-
sory notes. The Board believes that these amendments would assist Hdge
Corporations in being more effective institutions and urges their acceptance by
the Congress. The IBA already contains a provision that would permit the
ownership of Edge Corporations by foreign banks. The Board believes that this
provision, together with the Board’s proposed amendments, will help make Edge
gorporations a more effective force in international financing within the United

tates.
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The Edge Act is a very broadly drawn statute in which Congress has given
broad discretionary authority to the Board to prescribe rules governing the
operations of Edge Corporations. The Board is mindful of its responsibilities to
assure that the rules it prescribes carry out the purpose and spirit of the statute
and that those rules are appropriate to changing practices and needs in the
field of international finance. Accordingly, it was decided earlier this year to
implement a plan for the review of Regulation K governing Edge Corporations
and of all Board regulations affecting the international operations of member
banks and bank holding companies. The objective of that review is to produce
recommendations for appropriate revisions in the Board’s regulations by year
end. One of the topics of that review will be the permissible activities of Edge
Corporations within the United States, particularly as they affect the ability of
the Corporations to finance U.S. trade.

Finally, I was also asked at the hearings for comments on the nonbanking
provisions of the IBA. As I indicated, certain issues of a somewhat technical
nature have been raised by the Board’s staff. The Board will consider these
issues in the near future.

Sincerely,
BILL.

Senator StevENsoN. Very good. Thank you.

Senator McInTyrE. Thank you, Senator Stevenson.

Mr. Miller, you know my general feeling that there is little justifi-
cation for imposing post-depression statutes of the thirties on banking
developments taking place today. Indeed, if there is a competitive
imbalance with regard to multistate banking operations I think the
stronger case is we should liberalize laws pertaining to U.S. banks
rather than impose outdated position on the foreign-owned banks.
Nevertheless, taken from your testimony, do I assume correctly that
you are now prepared to argue that the restrictions that you propose
in section 5 should pertain to branches only and not to agencies and
should be prospective in nature ?

Mr. MiLLER. Senator, that is correct.

Senator McInTyYRrE. Do I further assume you would grandfather all
eTxistczlinﬁg branches as suggested by the Bankers Association for Foreign

rade?

Mr. M1LLER. Yes.

Senator McINTyYRE. Mr. Miller, it seems to me there are two funda-
mental thrusts to this legislation. One goes to the need for Federal
control over foreign banking activities and the other goes to those
issues which are fundamentally competitive in nature, with regard
to the possible need for an increased presence in foreign banking
activities, particularly by the Federal Reserve, this involves both

" consideration of monetary policy and regulatory control.

To the extent that the Fed is given reserve setting authority some
foreign banks express concern that the Fed would have the discretion-
ary authority to impose different and perhaps more burdensome re-
quirements on foreign banks than on domestic banks.

W?hat assurances can you give that this in fact would not be the
case?

Mr. Mirier. Senator, I am absolutely convinced that the Federal
Reserve would impose these reserve requirements consistent with re-
quirements on domestic banks. Qur purpose is to create competitive
equity. The reason for reserves is for monetary control in part, but
also to provide these large foreign banks will be competing on an even
basis with large domestic organizations that are comparable in their
international scope. It seems to me, again, that while we all want com-
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petition and welcome competition, we should also have everybody
carrying the same weight. We should handicap everybody the same
way. So our approach would be to keep equity and balance in the
whole process of applying reserve requirements. That is one reason we
believe there should be reserve requirements even for State-chartered
subsidiaries. We are talking about large organizations with multibil-
lion-dollar resources, and I think these organizations, however they
operate in the United States, ought to be competing on an even basis
with comparable U.S. banks.

Senator McINTYRE. Similarly, Muriel Siebert, the New York super-
intendent of banks who will testify later in the day, says that the Fed
should have no authority to impose reserves on agencies and commer-
cial lending companies since these entities are barred from accepting
deposits and therefore do not function as banks. How would you re-
spond to this?

Mr. Miuigr. I think our primary interest is to have reserves on trans-
action balances.

Senator McINTYRE. Several witnesses, including the foreign banks,
suggest any grandfather date in the bill should be the date of enact-
r;lleni;é rather than the artificial date of May of 1977. Do you agree with
that?

Mr. Miiier. Certainly it’s essential to have grandfathering. The rea-
son for a fixed date is so that we do not have a rush of activities to beat
the deadline. In most legislation, it’s wise to lay down the grandfather-
ing date in advance so that everybody is on notice and there is no
special treatment. Otherwise, you could have a flood of activities to beat
the deadline. I think we want to avoid that.

Senator McInTyrE. Isn’t the difference of opinion over mandatory
or optional FDIC insurance really a matter of the cost of carrying
such insurance rather than protection of depositors?

Mr. MiLLer. We have seen cases of loss to depositors, and the dam-
age to the banking system in terms of public confidence has been serious
indeed. One of the greatest things that has happened to banking in
recent times has been to acquire that assurance of protetcion of de-
posits. I think it has been well worth the cost. In the international field,
too, the value of being sure that no foreign organization will fail to
protect its depositors up to the limits of the insurance is extremely
important.

Senator McInTyre. Now do you agree with the Treasury Depart-
ment that the screening provisions of section 9 should be deleted?

Mr. MiLLER. The screening provisions of section 9¢

Senator McINTYRE. Yes.

Mr. Micier. Yes, I don’t think they are really needed. I think that
would just add more bureaucratic activity; it would be preferable fo
omit those provisions.

Senator McINTYRE. I note that neither in your testimony nor in
your letter to the committee is there any mention of section 8, the pro-
vision pertaining to nonbanking activities of foreign banks. Do I take
it therefore that section 8 in its present form meets with your approval?

Mr. MiLLER. Some technical aspects of section 8 have been called to
my attention recently, and we might have some supplemental com-
ments on it, Senator McIntyre. We do have a different banking struec-
ture than in many foreign countries with respect to permissible non-
bank activities.
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We certainly do not want to have section 8 read as trying to inhibit
the normal growth of foreign manufacturing industrial corporations
affiliated with foreign banks, whose investments in the United States
are in our interest. So there may be a couple of technical points that we
would like to call to the staff’s attention, but in general the intent of
section 8 is certainly proper.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Stevenson.

Senator Stevenson. I have nothing further.

Senator McInTyre. Mr. Miller, thank you very much for your at-
tendance this morning. We appreciate your helpful testimony. There
may be further questions we would want to submit to you for the
record.

We call as our next witness a panel consisting of Mr. Robert H.
Mundheim, General Counsel, Department of the Treasury; the Hon-
orable John Heimann, Comptroller of the Currency; and the Honor-
able George A. LeMaistre, Chairman, Federal Deposit Insurance
Corporation.

I’'m informed that Mr. Mundheim has a meeting to attend and so
therefore we will ask him to testify and ask him a few questions at the
conclusion and then we will proceed to hear from both Mr. LeMaistre
and Mr. Heimann and then we will question both of vou.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT H. MUNDHEIM, GENERAL COUNSEL,
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mr. Mu~puEIM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you know, the administration generally endorsed this legislation
in the House of Representatives last year and as passed by the House
it includes a number of changes that we suggested.

I think there’s already been discussion of the growing importance
of foreign bank operations in the United States. I think I’d just like
to make one additional point in that regard and that is that in deter-
mining a national policy we must always keep in mind that our regula-
tion of foreign banks may affect foreign government treatment of U.S.
banks and other financial institutions operating overseas. The total
assets of foreign branches of American banks at the end of February
1978 were almost four times the amount of foreign assets or assets in
the U.S. branches of foreign banks. Now the United States has en-
deavored to offer a hospitable climate for foreign investment by fol-
lowing a policy of “national treatment” under which as few distinc-
tions as possible are made between the treatment of businesses of
foreion investors and the same business conducted by U.S. nationals.

In line with that general policy we believe that foreign banks doing
business here should be supervised under the same rules and adminis-
trative structure as domestic banks; thev should be afforded com-
parable competitive opportunities and be subject to comparable
restraints.

Thus, the administration supports the International Banking Act
becanse, for the most part, it furthers the national treatment theme by
treating foreign bank operations like operations of banks within the
dual banking system and establishes a framework for applying Fed-
eral banking policy to them. In those two sections where the bill de-
parts from equal treatment of foreign and domestic banks, interstate
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branching and Treasury guidelines, we recommend changes. Before
discussing those changes, I should like to briefly reiterate our support
for several of the bill’s other provisions.

[Complete statement follows:]
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FOR_RELEASE ON DELIVERY
EXPECTED AT 11:00 A.M.
JUNE 21, 1978

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROBERT H. MUNDHEIM
GENERAL COUNSEL
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
" BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES SENATE

The International Banking Act of 1978 (H.R. 10899)

Mr. Chairman and Members of this distinguished Sub-
committee.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the
Administration on H.R. 10899, the International Banking Act of
1978. The Administration generally endorsed this legislation
in the House of Representatives last year, and as passed by the
House it incorporates a number of changes that we suggested.
Subject to two modifications that I will shortly discuss, we
continue to favor enactment of the International Banking Act.

The Growth of International Banking

In view of the increasing importance of foreign bank
operations in the United States, we agree that Congress
should act in this area now. 1In our testimony before the
House Banking Committee on this legislation, we noted that
foreign bank operations, although still small in relation to
to the domestic banking industry, have been growing in recent
years. Total assets of the United States branches, agencies
and commercial lending companies of foreign banks have more
than tripled during the past five years, increasing to $66

B-992
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billion at the end of February 1978, which represents roughly
6 percent of the total assets of all commercial banking opera-
tions in the United States.

The growing operations of foreign banks in our economy is
a natural outgrowth of expanding international trade and the
increasing activity of foreign businesses in the United States.
Just as American banks began operating abroad to serve their
domestic customers, foreign banks are opening offices in the
United States to serve their customers here. Foreign banks con-
tribute to competition in our domestic banking industry and
facilitate increased international trade and finance.

In determining a national policy, we must also keep in
mind that our regulation of foreign banks may affect foreign
government treatment of United States banks and other financial
institutions operating overseas. The total assets of foreign
branches of American banks at the end of February 1978 were
$257 billion, almost four times the $66 billion amount just
mentioned.

The Principle of National Treatment

The United States endeavors to offer an hospitable climate
for foreign investment by following a policy of "national treat-
ment", under which as few distinctions as possible are made
between the treatment of businesses of foreign investors and the
same business conducted by United States nationals. In line
with this general policy, we believe that foreign banks doing
business here should be supervised under the same rules and
administrative structure as domestic banks; they should be
afforded comparable competitive opportunities and be subject to
comparable restraints.

The national treatment concept is superior, in our opinion,
to the alternative concept of "reciprocity” which some foreign
banks would like us to adopt. Under a policy of reciprocity,
we would allow a foreign bank to engage in the United States in
all those activities in which American banks are permitted to
engage in the home country of the foreign bank, even though we
do not permit domestic banks to conduct such activities here.
Since countries differ on which activities banks may engage in,
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the United States under a policy of reciprocity would have to
administer different sets of rules for various foreign banks
operating in this country, depending on their nationality.. This
could be an administrative nightmare. Furthermore, the advan-
tages we would have to afford foreign banks under a policy of
reciprocity - such as the ability to engage in interstate
branching, and a broad range of nonbanking activities - would
result in unfair competitive pressures on domestic banks.

Purpose of the Act

The Administration supports the International Banking Act
because, for the most part, it furthers the national treatment
theme by treating foreign bank operations like operations of
domestic banks. It brings branches and agencies of foreign
banks within the dual banking system and establishes a framework
for applying Federal banking policy to them. In those two sec-
tions where the bill departs from equal treatment of foreign and
domestic banks, interstate branching and Treasury Guidelines,
we recommend changes. Before discussing those changes, I should
like to briefly reiterate our support for several of the bill's
other provisions.

Extension of the Dual ‘Banking System

Our existing laws and regulations covering foreign banks do
not fully reflect the policy of national treatment. On the one
hand, they deny foreign banks certain banking opportunities. For
example, foreign banks are deterred from establishing national
banks. In addition, our laws permit foreign banks to operate
branches or agencies, but these operations are unable to obtain
Federal deposit insurance.

On the other hand, there is no Federal regqulation or super-
vision of foreign bank branches and agencies, even though almost
all domestic banks come under the regulation of either the
Comptroller of the Currency, the Federal Reserve Board, or the
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.
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This legislation will, for the first time, enable the
Comptroller of the Currency to authorize Federal branches and
agencies of foreign banks. It grants those institutions powers
similar to those of national banks and permits them to operate
in states where state law does not prohibit foreign bank
branches and agencies, and where the particular foreign bank does
not already have a state-approved facility.

In so doing, it extends Federal regulatory involvement into
an important segment of banking activity in the United States
presently regulated solely by the states. Foreign banks would
then have the option of choosing between a Federal and a state
regulatory framework. Such a choice would offer foreign institu-
tions the same Federal and state alternatives now afforded their
domestic counterparts.

Federal Deposit Insurance

We believe this legislation satisfactorily addresses the
guestion of Federal deposit insurance for foreign bank branches.
Currently, foreign bank branches do not qualify for FDIC insur-
ance. The bill changes this policy in a manner that gives effect
to the principle of national treatment: insurance is regquired
for Federal branches and for state branches in those states
where domestic state banks are required to obtain deposit insur-
ance. However, we are inclined to support the suggestions of
Chairman Miller that the coverage available should include
deposits of foreign persons, not just United States citizens
and residents.

Nonbanking Activities

Section 8 of the bill deals with the nonbanking activities
of foreign banks in the United States. It generally subjects
foreign banks maintaining United States branches or agencies
to the restrictions on nonbanking activities of the Bank Holding
Company Act of 1956, as amended. United States subsidiaries of
foreign banks already come under the Bank Holding Company Act.

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



67

Under the Bank Holding Company Act prior Federal Reserve
Board approval would be required before a foreign bank could
engage in new nonbanking activities. Permitted activities
for foreign banks would be the same as those authorized by
the Board for domestic banks. Nonbanking activities of the
foreign parent bank principally outside the United States would
be exempt. In addition, all of a foreign bank's nonbanking activ-
ities engaged in on May 23, 1977 would be permanently grand-
fathered.

The focus of much debate in this area has been the activ-
ities of United States securities affiliates of foreign banks.
Several such organizations engage in securities underwriting
activities which are prohibited to American banks or their
affiliates. This bill would prevent foreign banks engaged in
commercial banking in the United States from also engaging in
the securities business here, either directly or through affili-
ates. However, existing securities operations would be perman-
ently grandfathered. Such a grandfather provision is reason-
able and appropriate, because these activities were undertaken
in accordance with the existing legal framework and they have
made a useful contribution to the capital of securities firms
and to the viability of regional stock exchanges.

Proposed Changes in the Bill

Now, Mr. Chairman, let me turn to two portions of the
International Banking Act that we believe warrant further
change.

Interstate Branching

Except under limited circumstances, states do not permit
branch operations by a bank chartered in another state. Simi-
larly, interstate branching is not authorized for national banks
because of the provisions of the McFadden Act. However, several
states permit -- indeed encourage -- foreign bank branches,
even if the same foreign bank has branches in other states.

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



68

The International Banking Act would continue the ability
of foreign banks to have interstate branches and would extend
this ability even to Federal branches so long as expressly
permitted by the state involved. It is in this respect
that we disagree with the provisions of the bill. Consistent
with our espousal of equal treatment for domestic and foreign
banks, we believe that section 5 should be amended to make
Federal foreign branches subject to the branching rules appli-
cable to domestic national banks, and to make state foreign
branches subject to the branching rules applicable to domestic
state banks. In order to minimize disruption of existing bank-
ing services, we would favor permanent grandfathering of foreign
interstate operations engaged in on May 23, 1977.

Interstate branching raises a fundamental competitive
question with long-term implications for banking structure
in the United States. Technological developments, for example,
in the area of electronic funds transfer have increased the
urgency of answering that question. If because of the absence
of prohibitory legislation, foreign banks develop sizable
interstate networks, it may be difficult in the future
to decide to terminate those operations, or alternatively not
to grant domestic banks the same privilege. We would prefer
that for the future branching by foreign banks be placed
on the same competitive footing as that of domestic banks.
The desirability of interstate branching should be judged
on its own merits, with the decision equally applicable to
foreign and domestic banks.

Guidelines and Review

The Administration favors deletion of section 9 in its
entirety. Section 9 is a carry-over from the concern expressed
in some guarters several years ago that the Federal Government
should review every potential foreign direct investment to be
made in the United States on a case-by-case basis to assure that
it was not injurious to the national interest. Thorough
investment-policy review concluded that the Federal government
should not intervene in private business transactions unless
there is a clear public purpose to be served. The mere fact that
foreign persons are involved is not a sufficient reason for such
intervention.
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Section 9 would require a new and, we believe, inappropriate
Treasury and Federal role in the establishment of foreign bank
operations in the United States: (1) The Secretary of the
Treasury would be required to issue guidelines on foreign bank
operations in the United States to assist bank regulators acting
upon foreign bank applications; (2) state and Federal banking
authorities would be required to solicit the views of the Secre-
taries of Treasury and State and of the Federal Reserve Board;
and (3) state and Federal banking authorities would be prohibited
from approving a foreign bank's application unless the foreign
bank agreed in advance to conduct all its United States operations
in full compliance with Federal and state anti-discrimination
laws that apply to domestic banks.

We strongly recommend that this remnant of attempts at
Federal screening be eliminated from the bill, for several
reasons:

(1) it discriminates insofar as it applies to foreign-owned
banks only;

(2) it could set an unfortunate precedent for establishing
similar procedures for foreign investment in other areas of our
economy ;

(3) it could induce other countries to introduce or expand
restrictions on American financial activities and investments
abroad; and

(4) it appears to contradict certain national treatment
provisions in our foreign treaties.

We are particularly concerned that Treasury, in preparing
guidelines, is required to take account of the treatment afforded
United States banks abroad. As I previously stated, we vigor-
ously object to a policy of reciprocity. It could result in a
reduction of permissible international banking activities,
including those of United States banks abroad, and also create
an administrative nightmare in enforcing different sets of
rules for different foreign banks operating in this country.
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Furthermore, we believe the provision in section 9 reguir-
ing a specific pledge to obey domestic anti-discrimination laws
before a foreign banking application can be approved is unneces-
sary and unwise. All domestic and foreign banking operations in
the United States already are subject to our anti-discrimination
laws.

Conclusion

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing us to testify on
this important bill. We look forward to working with the
Subcommittee as further questions arise.
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Senator McINTYRE. Mr. Mundheim, I want to thank you for that
very straightforward statement you have submitted. On page 2, how-
ever, you say :

We must also keep in mind that the U.S. regulation of foreign banks may affect
foreign government treatment of U.S. banks and other financial institutions
operating overseas.

Are you confident, sir, that this bill, even if modified as you suggest,
poses no threat of retaliation of U.S. banking interests overseas?

Mr. MunpueiM. Sir, we have had no indication that the bill as it
exists with our suggested modifications would give rise to retaliation
and particularly since the bill for the most part follows the national
treatment principle it seems to me that that is the recognized and
appropriate basis for regulation. Therefore, it ought not to provoke
any threat of retaliation.

Senator McInTyRre. The suggestion has been made that the grand-
father date for all nonbanking activities under section 8 of the bill be
made the date of enactment rather than the artificial date of May of
1977. Do you agree with that suggestion ?

Mr. Mu~xprEIM. What worrles me about moving it to the date of
enactment, Mr. Chairman, is that you would then encourage a flow
of activity, which will later be prohibited, to move in under the dead-
line. If, for example, however one wanted to move up the date—to
today’s date, for example—that would not give us any trouble.

Senator McInTYrE. Do you support the contention that we find in
the House-passed bill for mandatory FDIC insurance for foreign
bank branches? Yet, as you know, the FDIC expert in this area argues
strongly for a system of optional versus mandatory insurance. Have
you had the time or opportunity to analyze the FDIC’s objection to
mandatory insurance and can you comment on them at this time?

Mr. MunpueM. Well, sir, as you know, we think that the branches
of foreign banks ought to be required to take out FDIC insurance in
those cases where their domestic counterpart would be required to take
FDIC insurance. We recognize that it presents technical difficulties
to insurance branches, but we have had conversations with the FDIC
and think that those technical difficulties can be worked out. There-
fore, we do support the insurance provisions as they are in the bill.

Senator McINTYRE. Mr. Mundheim, Chairman Miller this morning
has proposed permitting agencies of foreign banks to continue to do
business on a multistate basis unhampered by this legislation. Do you
agree with this suggestion ?

Mr. MunpueiM. Well, of course, our basic concern has been with
branches and we certainly would not object to the suggestion made in
his June 1 letter that agencies that are limited in their operations to
internationally related activities similar to Edge Act corporations,
that they should be allowed to continue on an interstate basis.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Sparkman.

Senator SpArREMAN. I believe I’d rather wait until we hear from the
whole panel, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McINTyre. All right. Senator Stevenson, do you have any
questions ?

Senator StevENsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mundheim, I didn’t understand your last answer. Agencies
aren’t now limited to the powers of Edge Act corporations. You indi-
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cated that you had no objection to multistate activities by agencies
so long as they were so limited. Are you objecting to the present
activities, multistate activities, of agencies?

Mr. Muxpaem. Well, sir, I think that what I was addressing my-
self to was the very specific recommendation made by Mr. Miller in
his June 1 letter to Senator Proxmire, I believe, in which he said
that a reasonable compromise would be to exempt newly established
agencies from interstate restrictions so long as the agencies limit their
operations to internationally related activities as are permissible for
Edge Act corporations in the United States. I said, as far as that
compromise is concerned, we didn’t have any objection to it.

I think that you’re asking me whether or not any agency activity
ought to be permitted, and I'm a little more cautious about that,
although T think the argument can be made and I guess is made that
the activities of agencies are not terriby different from the activities
of loan production offices of domestic banks. To the extent that that
1s true, then allowing foreign banks to have multistate agency opera-
tions wouldn’t put them on any competitively better basis than domes-
tic banks. I guess the critical question is whether or not agencies and
loan production offices really are precisely the same.

Senator STEvENsOoN. Well, you’re getting a little ahead of me. I was
going to ask you what the basis was for distinguishing between agen-
cies and branches and, sharing your views about the desirability of
parity between foreign and domestic institutions, ask if the Treasury
would have objections to permitting agencies and branches to engage
in such multistate activities as the States are willing to permit, except
that their deposit taking activities, outside of their home State, would
be limited to those of Edge Act corporations. That would give you
rough parity, multistate lending activities for the sake of larger credit
facilities in the United States, particularly for facilitation of export
transactions, and on the deposit side an opportunity to bring in de-
posits from abroad and in connection with such transactions and on a
basis that’s available to domestic institutions through their own Edge
Act corporations.

Now how do you feel about that as a means of skinning a couple of
cats and still producing parity ?

Mr. Mu~pHEIM. I have a feeling you’re ahead of me on that.

Senator STEVENsoN. That’s my job.

Mr. MunpuemM. I think that again the critical question is a fac-
tual one I’d like you to give me an opportunity to go and answer you
on a factual basis as to what would be permitted of Edge Act corpo-
rations of domestic banks—and that’s all that would then be permitted
t<l)lthe agencies or this newly structured form of branch which you will
allow.

Senator STEvENSON. On the deposit side.

Mr. Mu~npaEIM. On the deposit side.

Senator STEvENsoN. Then we’ll come to what those powers should be.

Mr. MunpnEemM. I think the underlying point that we want to stress
and we think is important is that the operations of the foreign bank
and the operations of the domestic bank be treated in a similar man-
ner. I take it that that’s your point also, so all there is left is a question
of a factual determination of whether or not the kind of structure you
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suggest would produce that equality, and all I'd like is some time, and
we will do that rapidly, to get back to you on that.

Senator StEvENsoN. I'm going a little further than that and sug-
gesting there’s an additional consideration and that consideration is
the enlargement of the facilities with which to service exports. The
branches and the agencies would have wide open multistate powers,
assuming the States permitted, and for the purpose of making facili-
ties primarily for export transactions more adequate than they are
now. I don’t think they are adequate now on the basis of some rather
lengthy hearings before this committee. On the deposit side we have
parity, the Edge Act restrictions, and then, if I can enlarge the pro-
position for you and invite your comments on it, too—enlarged Edge
Act powers, as I was trying to suggest to Mr. Miller. Some of the regu-
lations, I think, really aren’t in conformity with the intent of Con-
gress. They are overly restrictive. They impose stricter restraints on
Edge Act corporations than on banks. Some are statutory, as in the
case of the discriminatory reserves requirements. So, how should those
Edge Act powers, through regulation and law, be liberalized, if at all,
to achieve that second purpose, the facilitating of trade and partic-
ularly export transactions. That would be helpful to us also.

Mr. Munpuem. I'll be glad to do that. I think what you say points
out what’s a very real problem that has got to be looked at as it applies
to both domestic and foreign banks. What we worry about is that you
give a special position to the foreign banks and in that way prejudge
the answer to the question on the domestic side. That’s what we worry
about and that’s what worries us about the present structure of
section 5.

Senator StevEnsoN. Well, we’ve got more worries than that, but
that’s a legitimate concern and T certainly share it. But I think there
are also some opportunities here to draw upon the resources of foreign
institutions for our own benefit and without penalizing domestic in-
stitutions and that, it seems to me, ought to be the broader objective.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McInTyre. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scamrirr. Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry to come in late and 1
would only ask one question and then listen to the rest of the panel,
and you may have answered this. If you have, I will go read the record.

Do you see in the proposals we are discussing today a danger of
inequities from State to State based on the differences between State
regulatory practices on domestic banks versus what we're talking
about here, which is equity on a Federal scale between foreign and
domestic banks ?

Mr. Mu~npuEIM. Well, obviously, our dual banking system contem-
plates that there would be differences in the State approaches to reg-
ulation and any bank——

Senator ScamIrT. But those differences are established knowingly
by the States. Are we doing anything in this legislation that un-
knowingly in a sense would increase the disparity between States?
For example, Senator Stevenson’s State, I believe does not allow
branching in any significant way, whereas many other States do.
Can anything we do here cause that difference to be accented between
Illinois and other States?
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Mr. MunpueiM. Well, T think any bank or foreign branch that acts
in Illinois is still going to be basically governed by the particular
approach of that State.

Senator ScumItt. Are foreign banks allowed to branch within Illi-
nois whereas domestic banks are not at this time?

Senator STEvENsoN. Foreign banks can have a branch in Illinois,
yes, if that’s the question.

Mr. MunpHEIM. Yes. It can have one branch which really serves the
same function as one bank which you could have in Illinois, but I
don’t think the bill changes any of your underlying ground rules. 1
mean, to the extent that one State is more restrictive, those same re-
strictions are still going to apply. As you know, we don’t have one
%et of national rules that apply to all banks operating in the United

tates.

Senator Scamrrr. Well, let me try again. The present situation is
such that foreign banks have a number of different advantages over
domestic banks. That’s the reason we’re here today presumably. Now
i1s there anything in the legislation as you have examined it that,
would increase those advantages rather than decrease them, taking
into account the differences between State banking regulations?

Mr. Mu~prEM. I think what the proposed legislation does is it pre-
serves the competitive advantage that foreign banks have to engage in
interstate branching and that is a provision of the act which we would
urge you to change because it provides that kind of competitive ad-
vantage. So in that respect, the bill does preserve an advantage
which foreign banks have over domestic banks.

Senator Scamrrr. Thank you.

Senator McInTygre. Mr. Mundheim, you are excused.

Senator SpargMan. Mr. Chairman, I’d like to ask him just one or
two questions before he leaves.

Senator McINTYRE. Certainly.

Senator SpargMaN. I believe I understood you to say that the grand-
father clause if it’s to be invoked should be done immediately; is that
right, not any future date set?

Mr. Mux~pHaEIM. In other words, I wouldn’t want you to set a date
some time in the future because that’s simply a target for everybody
to rush in. We've got a date of May of 1977. If you would change
that to May of 1978 that wouldn’t trouble us.

Senator SpareMAN. Now, you recommend I believe that section 9
be deleted.

Mr. MuNDHEIM. Yes, sir.

Senator SparkMan. Briefly, what is section 9 ?

Mr. Mu~paEIM. Section 9 would require Treasury guidelines to be
issued on how you would regulate the operations of foreign banks. It
would require foreign banks in connection with their applications to
agree to comply with U.S. laws against discrimination which laws
would be applicable to them anyway, and it would require that before
the appropriate regulator could pass on an application they would
have to give information and wait 30 days for comments from Treas-
ury, State, and one or two other governmental agencies.

Senator SparkmaN. Thank you.

[The following letter was received for the record :]
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THE GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE TREASURY,
Washington, D.C. July 5, 1978.
Hon. THOMAS J. MCINTYRE,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Financial Institutions, Committee on Banking,
Housing and Urban Affairs, Washington, D.C.

DearR MR. CHAIRMAN : I would like to respond to two questions asked by Sena-
tor Stevenson following my testimony on the International Banking Act. He asked
if the Administration would object to foreign bank branches performing such
multi-state activities as the individual states would allow so long as the branches’
deposit-taking functions were restricted to the same deposit-taking functions
permitted Edge Act corporations under Federal law. He also inquired whether
the Administration would favor liberalization of some of the statutory restrictions
on Edge Act corporations to facilitate their furtherance of international trade.

EDGE ACT CORPORATIONS

The Administration’s basic concern is that foreign bank operations in the
United States be accorded “national treatment” or competitive equality with the
domestic operations of American banks. The liberalization of Edge Act corpora-
tion powers, as embodied in the International Banking Act of 1978 and in the
proposed amendments to the Act submitted by the Federal Reserve Board, is
consistent with our national treatment objective.

The Act, as passed by the House, removes any restriction on the nationality
of Edge Act corporation directors. This should facilitate the use of such corpo-
rations by foreign banks. Edge Act subsidiaries have been employed
by American banks for some time in their domestic as well as their overseas
operations. Elimination of the nationality restriction could have the practical
effect of making Edge Act corporations equally attractive to both American and
foreign banks financing international trade to and from the United States. Thus,
our national treatment objective and Senator Stevenson’s desire to stimulate
foreign trade should both be enhanced by Section 3(a) of the International
Banking Act.

'We also support the Federal Reserve Board’s amendments to the Act to give
Edge Act corporations greater flexibility in their operations. The amendments
would—

(1) allow Edge Act corporations to issue, with prior Board approval, notes,
debentures and bonds in excess of the present statutory limit of 10 times the
corporation’s capital and surplus. This amendment would permit the Board
to authorize a more leveraged capital structure for corporations in sound
condition. Such leverage would be comparable to that available to many
competing domestic banks.

'(2) remove the minimum 10 percent reserve requirement on domestic
deposits of Edge Act corporations in order that the Board may establish
uniform reserve requirements for branches, agencies and Edge Act subsidi-
aries of large foreign banks. The amendment conforms with Section 7 of the
International Banking Act, which would give the Federal Reserve Board
authority to establish reserve requirements with no minimum for branches
and agencies of foreign banks with assets over one billion dollars.

‘We understand that the Federal Reserve Board has initiated a thorough re-
view of the Edge Act. When the review is completed, the Board will propose ap-
propriate changes in its Edge Act regulations and also propose to Congress any
desirable modifications of statutory provisions. We believe this study is timely,
and we plan to keep in close contact with the Federal Reserve on the study’s
progress and developments.

INTERSTATE BRANCHING

The Senator proposed that foreign banks be permitted to operate interstate
branches whose deposit-taking powers would, however, be limited, as are those
of Edge Act corporations, to international related transactions. Such limited
powers would appear to equate the deposit-taking authority of foreign bank
branches and agencies and Edge Act Corporations. That authority would be limited
to accepting credit balances or deposits related to international business. We
support such comparable treatment of the deposit-taking powers of foreign bank
branches, agencies and Edge Act subsidiaries.
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However, the foreign bank branches would not be limited by the International
Banking Act as to their asset powers. State law generally permits foreign bank
branches to perform any type of normal bank lending, including domestic and
international related commercial lending, consumer lending, Federal funds sales
ete. Foreign bank agencies have similar powers under state law, although they do
not normally make consumer loans. These lending powers are substantially greater
than those of Edge Act corporations, which are confined to international lending.
Thus foreign bank branches and agencies might enjoy competitive advantages
over American banks.

American banks doing business outside their home state must operate through
Edge Act corporations restricted to international lending or through loan produc-
tion offices. By acting interstate through the same vehicles as American banks,
serviced from their home state. Foreign banks acting through interstate branches
or agencies would be able to solicit, make and service domestic commercial loans
locally. It is difficult to assess accurately how much of a competitive advantage
this difference in treatment would in fact confer.

'Equality of treatment would be assured if foreign banks were required in the
future to operate interstate only through Edge Act corporations and loan produc-
tion offices. By acting interstate through the same vehicles as American banks,
regulation and competitive conditions would be kept on a parity.

‘Nevertheless, we agree that this proposal for permitting limited interstate
branching for foreign banks accords more closely with the national treatment
theme than the proposal contained in Section 5 of the House passed International
Banking Act. Although we would prefer the Act to limit foreign banks’ interstate
activities to those permitted American banks, we do not object to the compromise
which Senator Stevenson has suggested.

ISincerely yours,
ROBERT H. MUNDHEIM.

Senator McINTyRE. Thank you.

With our previous suggestion, we will let Mr. Mundheim be ex-
cused in order so he can make another commitment in another part
of the country and proceed now to hear from John Heimann, Comp-
troller of the Currency, and then George LeMaistre, and then question
those two after the close of their testimony.

STATEMENT OF JOHN HEIMANN, COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY

Mr. Hermann, Thank you very much, Senator.

In light of our written submission to the committee which I under-
stand will be printed in full

Senator McINTYRE. Your entire statement will be printed in the
record without objection.

Mr. HEImANN. As to our previous two witnesses, I’d just as soon not
repeat certain continuing themes and just touch on a very few high-
lights so we can answer the questions of the committee.

[Complete statement follows :]
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O NEWS RELEASE

Comptroller of the Currency
Administrator of National Banks

Washington, D.C. 20219 202-447-1798

' RELEASE
b June 21, 1978

STATEMENT OF JOHN G. HEIMANN
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
BEFORE THE FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING
AND URBAN AFFAIRS
U. S. SENATE
June 21, 1978

I appreciate this opportunity to appear before the Financial
Institutions Subcommittee to present the views of the Office of
the Comptroller of the Currency on legislation dealing with foreign
banking activity in the United States.

The members of this Subcommittee are to be commended for their
leadership in considering a bill which recognizes the growing inter-
dependence of the world's major banking systems and institutions.
Foreign banking in the United States has indeed grown rapidly--total
assets of foreign banks in the U.S. have increased over two and
one-half times since 1972, and total assets of American banks abroad
have increased two and one-quarter times in the same period. Both

phenomena simply reflect the remarkable internationalization of

business and finance that has occurred since World War II.
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The banking sector has long been regarded by most countries
as peculiarly sensitive and important to national interest.
Despite this, international banking has proved to be a major force
helping to tie together the diverse nations of the free world
financially and economically. No financial or banking market can
any longer be treated in isolation, and the banking authorities
of the develéped countries are increasingly working hand-in-hand
to define their various responsibilities for the stability of

the global banking system.

Large U.S. banks have been in the forefront of the spread of
international banking. They have fostered competition and promoted
productive investments in many parts of the world. They have,
on the whole, been treated well.

Just as U.S. banks operating abroad have benefited the host
countries in which they operate, so too can this country profit
from an inflow of foreign capital, methods, innovations, personnel
and competition. It is, moreover, logical to expect major foreign
banks to come here, to participate in the world's greatest finan-
cial system and to respond to the internationalization of American
banking.

Foreign banks in the U.S. have, in general, shown themselves
to be good bankers here, mindful of our rules and regulations and
diligent in conforming to our banking norms. They have added con-
siderable depth to the interbank and foreign exchange markets. As
always, there have been a few transgressors, but the price of a
free market system is that all wrongdoers cannot be excluded in

advance.
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The task of the bank supervisory and regulatory authorities is
to nip such miscreants in the bud through effective banking super-
vision and to cushion their untoward effects on the remainder of
the banking system.

As this Subcommittee is aware, the U.S. has in the past few
years attracted a large number of banks from abroad. As of March
1978, foreign banking operations in the U.S. numbered 268, a 158%
increase from the 104 operations in the U.S. in 1972. The past

two years have seen particularly rapid growth.

The majority of the increase in operations from 1972 to 1978
came from increased branches and agencies. The number of branches
grew from 26 to 103, or 296%. The number of agencies grew from 50
to 122, or 144%. Additionally, in 1978 there were 38 foreign sub-
sidiaries and 5 foreign investment companies in the U.S.

In dollar terms, foreign banks inéreased their affiliates’
assets held in U.S. banking operations by 265%, to $66 billion,
from 1972 to March 1978. (This excludes clearing house balances
as these inaccurately inflate the amount of U.S. business a foreign
facility is conducting.) Of these, $48 billion were in New York
and $14 billion in California.

It is worth noting that the assets of European bank facili-
ties in the U.S. have increased by as much as 517%, to $32 billion,
since 1972. U.S. operations of Japanese and Canadian banks in-
creased their assets 167% (to $23 billion) and 78% (to $6 billion),
respectively. It is logical that the biggest investments should
be made by banks from those countries whose corporations are
presently expanding their operations in the United States, and in

which U.S. multinational firms have been most active.
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The great majority of foreign bank participation in the U.S.
banking system has been through the de novo establishment of
branches, agencies and subsidiaries. However, during the past few
years a number of banks have chosen to enter through acquisition of
existing U.S. banks. The largest such acquisition to date was that
of the former Franklin National Bank of New York, a multi-billion
dollar bank, by the European-American Bank. This year three proposed

acquisitions of comparable size are under review by the regulatory

authorities: Marine Midland Banks, Inc. ($12.1 billion) by the
Hong Kong and Shanghai Banking Corporation, Union BanCorp ($4.7
billion) by Standard Chartered Bank, and the National Bank of
North America ($3.8 billion) by National Westminster Bank. This
would increase the participation of foreign interests to about
$87 billion--which is still less than 50% of U.S. banks' assets
abroad.

Of course, foreign acquisitions of U.S. banks do not represent
a new phenomenon; indeed the experience of the New York and
California banking authorities with foreign-owned banks has been a
favorable one. Nevertheless the recent trend represents an
acceleration of sufficient magnitude to warrant scrutiny.

Some of the present and prospecfive acquisitions may be
motivated by perceptions of low market prices of bank stocks and
an undervalued U.S. dollar. However, we believe that a stronger
motivation is the foreign banks' belief in the fundamental stability
of the U.S. economic and banking system and the pivotal role that
dollar-based banking plays in the world economy today. Large
acquisitions give rise to certain regulatory complexities and in-

crease the need for international cooperation among regulatory
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authorities. This is one manifestation of the internationalization
of business and finance throughout the free world in the past two
decades.

The past six years' growth of foreign banking in the U.S.
should be viewed in the context of the U.S. banking system here
and abroad. While foreign banks presently control $66 billion,
or 4.9% of foreign and domestic banking assets in the U.S. (and
$87 billion or 6.5% if the 3 proposed acquisitions are included),
148 U.S. banks have foreign facilities in over a hundred foreign
countries. One-hundred twenty U.S. member banks operate 730 branches
abroad, while 35 U.S. banks have significant global subsidiary
activities. The overseas branches of U.S. member banks have total
assets, net of those held in affiliates, of over $200 billion and
are primarily concentrated in the U.K., Continental Europe, Japan
and Latin America. The majority of U.S. banking offices abroad
are in the same countries whose banks are located in, or are
seeking to enter, the United States.

The growth of cross-national banking has convinced nle of two
things.

First, the intelligent regulation of international banking
must be supported by international coordination among the banking
authorities.

Second, U.S. international banking has reached the point
where an internally consistent system of federal oversight is

essential.
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Foreign banking in the U.S. is not only rapidly developing,
but it is changing in size and nature such that it may now be re-
garded as a third banking system. Oversight of this phenomenon
should, and indeed in the interests of a sound financial system
must, be considered on a national basis rather than split up into
discrete, geopolitic;l units. Such fragmentation does not
correspond to the way the capital and banking markets work.

I would like to offer some suggestions regarding this bill--
suggestions based on the principles of promoting a competitive, sound
and equitable system of financial regulation; suggestions based
on what I believe to be a somewhat unique set of experiences.

As Superintendent of Banks for the State of New York, I had
responsibility for the regulation of over 70% of the existing
foreign bank assets in the United States. As Comptroller, as

a member of the Board of the FDIC, and more recently as a mem-
ber of the "Cooke Committee" of regulators from 10 industrial
countries, I have a strong concern for this area. The recommen-
dations of our Office are made in a spirit of objectivity and
realism.

Before discussing the specific provisions of the bill, I
should like to comment on the appropriate authority for regulation
of foreign banks in the U.S. The point is that we must have
federal oversight over those aspects of foreign banking activities
that affect the national interest.

It is, of course, fundamental to our dual banking system that
states have the right to charter and supervise banks which choose

to fall under their jurisdiction. However, foreign banks in the
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U.S. are not self-contained entities, but almost always part of a
worldwide banking network with the ability to affect the U.S. and
dollar banking systems, here and abroad, in a number of ways. To
pretend that these banks' branches could be treated as independent
U.S. banks would be naive; and to permit parochial conflicts to
defeat the logical and reasonable need for a federal oversight
function would be to gamble with the stability of the banking
system. Without national consistency, no international coordina-
tion would be possible. Oversight by the appropriate federal

regulatory agencies is essential to reach this goal.

Let me turn, now, to the specific provisions of H.R. 10899.

Federal Charters and Federal Branches for Foreign Banks

The policy of national treatment, or nondiscrimination against
foreign banks, dictates that foreign banks should have the same
right as domestic banks to seek federal licenses as well as state
licenses. H.R. 10899 would permit the Comptroller of the Currency
to charter federal branches and agencies of foreign banks, which
would be regulated and supervised like national banks. We support
this option for federal chartering as it is consistent with the
basic principles of the dual banking system. Amendment of the
National Bank Act to permit the Comptroller to waive the citizen-
ship requirements for a minority of directors would also facili-
tate the process of providing a federal option for a foreign
bank operating in the U.S.

The Comptroller's Office is particularly suited to assume a
major role in the regulation of foreign banks in the United States

because of its experience in the international banking field. At
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the present time, 100 national banks have 629 overseas branches
with foreign assets of 162 billion dollars. The International
Operations Division of the Office is devoted exclusively to examina-
tion and supervision of these international operations of national
banks. Approximately 200 national bank examiners are trained in
international examining. The Comptroller's Office has sent
examiners with this expertise annually to more than 20 countries
since 1967. We have an office in London out of which national

bank examiners operate and monitor practices in the Eurocurrency
market. The Comptroller's Office is, therefore, in an excellent

position to assume this responsibility.

In regard to the chartering provisions of the bill, we
recommend that foreign banks not be prohibited from ghartering a
federal branch in a state where it now has a state chartered branch.
The prohibition in this bill against such dual chartering would re-
strict the newly-given chartering right. Domestic bank holding
companies can have both state and federally chartered institutions
in the same state, and foreign banking institutions should have

similar privileges.

Federal Review and Foreign Bank Applications

The proposed legislation contains a section requiring special
federal review of applications by foreign banks to establish facili-
ties within the U.S. The Secretary of the Treasury would be required
to issue guidelines establishing general criteria for the admission
of foreign banks; federal and state bank supervisory authorities

would be required to solicit the views of the Secretary of State,
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Secretary of the Treasury and the Federal Reserve Board, before

acting on the applications; and foreign banks would be required to
state specifically that they would comply with U.S. antidiscrimination
laws which apply to American banks.

These requirements are inconsistent with the principle of
national treatment. Domestic banks are not subject to such onerous
requirements and they would seem to serve no useful purpose. 1In
addition, such procedures could set a precédent for other types
of foreign investment in the U.S. with unfortunate consequences

for the free flow of trade and capital. Finally, these require-

ments would not provide any special protection to u.s. depositors
and indeed are inconsistent with the treatment that our banks
expect from their host countries abroad.

I recommend that this provision be deleted from the bill.

Reserves

The bill would extend reserve requirements of the Federal
Reserve System to all branches and agencies of foreign banks with
worldwide bank assets in excess of $1 billion. As almost all of
the large American banks are subject to these reserve requirements,
this provision would conform to parity of treatment of foreign and
domestic banks. We agree that these foreign banks should be sub-

ject to reserve requirements of the Federal Reserve System.

Deposit Insurance

H.R. 10899 would require the Federal branches to obtain

federal deposit insurance from the FDIC. State branches would
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be required to obtain FDIC deposit insurance in any state in which
the deposits in a state bank would be required to be insured.

The deposit insurance provision of the bill as passed by the
House conforms to a suggestion which our Office made last year.
This provision provides equality of treatment between foreign and
domestic banks. It has the salutary effect of protecting all
citizens when they place their deposits with foreign controlled

banks.

Recently, the New York Superintendent of‘Banks expressed
ééhcern about branches of foreign banks which advertise for
retail deposits in New York, yet do not offer the small depositor
the safety of deposit insurance. She endorsed this provision
of the bill and I urge the Committee to enact this protection
for our own citizens.

I turn now to two areas of particular importance. These are
the interstate branching provisions and the restrictions on American
securities affi‘lates of foreign banks. These provisions are
especially sensitive since they involve two issues in domestic
banking which are under review at this time by leaders in Congress
and elsewhere. In the absence of specific abuses by foreign banks,
some have questioned the need to legislate now in these areas for

foreign banks.

Interstate Branches

"""H.R. 10899 would permit interstate operations through state-
chartered foreign branches or agencies whenever the proposed branch
or agency is approved by the bank regulator of a state in which

the new branch or agency is to be opened. Interstate operations
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by state-chartered offices would be permitted whether or not state
law permits interstate branching by domestic banks.

The bill also seems to provide for the same interstate
activities of federally chartered branches and agencies. We assume
that the intent of the bill as passed by the House‘is to continue
the historic policy of the Congress of placing national and state
banks on an equally competitive footing, and thus to permit
competitive equality of treatment to federally chartered foreign
bank branches. The language of Section 5, however, is not
clear in this respect as a literal reading may require, in
addition to federal approval, a separate and express state
approval for federally chartered branches to be established.

We are attaching language which would amend Section 5 in
this respect to permit federally chartered branches and agencies
of foreign banks in those states where such state-chartered
offices are permitted, if the Congress decides to adbpt the
approach of H.R. 10899 for the interstate branching issue.

We are disturbed, however, by the illogic of foreign banks
having powers in the U.S. which our own banks 4o not have. I
have previously stated that the relatively modest assets of
foreign banking operations in the U.S. make this issue somewhat
of a red herring. I do think, however, that the trend to greater
foreign penetration of banking in the U.S., recently accelerated
by the large proposed acquisitions I have mentioned, makes the
issue more significant--and highlights the structural inequity

of interstate branching by foreign banks.
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The central problem, of course, arises from the McFadden
Act which restricts branching for national banks and which is
the product of another era in the economic and political history
of this country. Clearly, domestic branching restrictions require
reevaluation. We feel that an objective analysis could show that
this archaic restriction frustrates the free flow of capital and,

perhaps, even affects the economic growth of our nation.

Pending such a review of our branching structure, however,
there is a strong argument that the increasingly important
foreign banks operating in the U.S. should play by our rules--
even if the rules are not thoroughly satisfactory. Thus, the
Committee should consider changing Section 5 of H.R. 10899 to
permit the establishment of new branches and agencies of foreign
banks only to the extent permitted domestic banks, with all
present offices grandfathered to prevent undue hardship and
avoid possible retaliation by foreign governments against

American banks operating abroad.

Securities Affiliates

As we have urged in previous statements on this bill, securi-
ties affiliates of foreign banks are permanently grandfathered in
H.R. 10899.

This provision should remain as it is in the bill before this
Committee. Permanent grandfathering of existing securities
affiliates should not present a problem. As of year-end 1976,

only 19 foreign bank affiliated securities companies operated in
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the U.S. on the principal and regional exchanges. Only four are
members of the NYSE. The total assets of these companies total

$391 million.

Conclusion
I appreciate this opportunity to present the views of my
Office on the fair and effective regulation of foreign banking

in the United States. The continuing integration of the domestic

and international banking system is a healthy trend. This
country can profit from the investments of foreign banks just
as host countries around the world, and the U.S. itself, have
benefited from the internationalization of American banks. The
interests of the U.S. depositing and borrowing public can be
made consistent with the principles of regulatory equality and
reciprocity only by a selective allocation of regulatory

responsibility to the appropriate federal authorities.
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ATTACHMENT TO STATEMENT OF
JOHN G. HEIMANN, COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY
ON H.R. 10899
JUNE 21, 1978

Proposed Amendment to Section 4, "Federal Branches and Agencies"

Delete paragraph (1) of section 4(a) and delete "(2)". New

section 4(a) should read as follows:

Except as provided in section 5, a foreign bank which
engages directly in a banking business outside the
United States may, with the approval of the Comptroller,
establish a Federal branch or agency in any State in
which the establishment of a branch or agency, as the

case may be, by a foreign bank is not prohibited by

State law.

Proposed Amendment to Section 5, "Interstate Banking Operations”

Delete paragraph (2) of section 5(a) and insert the following

new paragraph (2):
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(2) in the case of a Federal branch or agency, (A) the
regulatory authority of the State in which the Federal
branch or agency is to be operated previously has approved
such operations by one or more State branches, agencies or
commercial lending companies, or (B) its esta).alishment and
operation are expressly authorized to State branches or

agencies by the law of the State in which it is to be operated.
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Mr. Hemmann. Very simply, I'd like to start out by noting that
foreign banks operating in the United States have indeed been good
citizens. They have abided by our rules and regulations. As you know,
I was superintendent of banks in the State of New York and had a
major responsibility for foreign banking in the United States. My
1vesry marvelous and thoughtful successor is here today to be a witness
ater on.

I think it’s fair to say that foreign banks have been good banking
citizens in this country. Second, I think the point should be made that
what we are witnessing is a growing realization that the capital mar-
kets of the world are indeed interrelated. As foreign banks have in-
creased their activities in the United States, so have U.S. banks in-
creased their activities in foreign nations; the capital marketplace
of the world does not view geopolitical boundaries. The markets create
their own boundaries and these institutions are indeed functioning
competitively and productively in this total global market.

I have two basic observations with respect to this trend that might
be categorized as follows: First, there should be intelligent regulation
of international banking and this intelligent regulation must be sup-
ported by the international coordination and cooperation among the
banking regulators of the world. Second, foreign banking in the
United States has clearly reached the point where an internally con-
sistent system of Federal oversight is essential. That I think is the most
critical and important factor in terms of our support of this legisla-
tion on a general basis.

Rather than going into all of the various provisions in the bill
which we have outlined in our testimony and which you may or may
not wish to discuss later, I would like to touch on one or two of the
basic problems.

One has to do with mandatory FDIC membership. As vou know,
the Comptroller by statute sits on the Board of the FDIC and we
don’t always agree on everything. I would like to very briefly touch
on the reasons for our support of mandatory FDIC coverage.

The American concept of deposit coverage and protection was to
protect those who were innocent, if you will, in terms of the possible
failure of an individual institution and whose savings would be at
stake and possibly at hazard through no fault of their own. That
concept I believe is a valid one and has worked remarkably well in this
country. It only truly works if it’s understood to be available to all
of us—the depositors, without requiring depositors to make distinc-
tions between institutions that have insurance and those that don’t
have insurance.

It seems to me that in the amounts of insurance designed originally
to protect the smaller saver in this country, it is valid to have manda-
tory insurance for all depositors in the system. Althouch there are
technical problems, they can be handled I believe by the FDIC.

The second area that has consumed a great deal of attention, of
course, is the question about interstate branches. It seems we are
caught on two conflicting principles. One is the principle of the
existing law and how it treats our own domestic institutions, the
McFadden Act, and the other is the principle of open and free
competition throughout our society.

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



92

As you know, sir, I am on the side of open and free competition
and basically believe that the time has come for a rethinking and
reevaluation of the principles of the McFadden Act—reevaluation
by the Congress, of course. In the meantime, since what we are seeking
to achieve 1s a relative parity or equity throughout the system, not
only with respect to branching but also with respect to reserve
requirements and FDIC insurance and the like, it would only be
equitable and fair to thus restrict our foreign banking friends to the
same basic ground rules as domestic banks.

I would like to make it perfectly clear that the Comptroller’s office
would very much like to see a thoughtful congressional discussion
and debate on this principle since we believe that to some degree this
act is antiquated, and may disrupt the free flow of capital and affect the
economic growth of our Nation. It deserves to be rethought after
40-odd years. Thank you very much.

Senator McInTyre. Mr. LeMaistre.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE A. LeMAISTRE, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION

Mr. LeEMarstre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, too, would like to
have my statement filed.

Senator McINTYrRE. Your complete statement will appear in the
record in its entirety without objection.

[Complete statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, I welcome the opvortunity to testifv on
issues raised in H. R. 10899, the International Banking Act
of 1978.

The efforts of the Congress in this area have been timely
and aporooriate in light of the raoidly growing presence of the
operations of foreign banks in the United States. According to
statistics orovided by the Federal Reserve, from November 1972
to the end of March 1978 the number of U. S. banking institutions
owned by foreign banks increased from 104 to 268 and their total
U. S. assets cuadruoled from $24 pillion to $96 billion. Since
1965, there has been more than a twelvefold increase in their
assets.

Foreign banks oresently overate in the United States
through agencies, direct branches, subsidiaries, securities
affiliates and commercial lending companies. Currently, these
foreign banking organizations are located in ten States olus
Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands. However, 91 vercent of all
foreign banking offices in the U. S. are concentrated in New York,
California and Illinois.

Until guite recently agencies have been the dominant form of
foreign banking in the U. S. As of March 31, 1978, 120 agencies
with aoproximately $30 billion in assets were overating in New York,
California, Georgia, Florida, and Hawaii. Agencies operate under
State licenses and are not permitted to hold devosits but their
customers mav maintain credit balances which are technically due

to the account of the home office.
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Direct branches are the most raoidly growing form of
foreiagn bankina in the United Statés. There were 103 branches
with assets totalling $45 billion in New York, Illinois,
d4ashington, Oregon, Massachusetts, Puerto Rico and the Virgin
Islands on March 31, 1978. Branches are licensed under State
law and are permitted to hold both foreiaqn and domestic denosits.
These deposits are currently not eligible for Federal deposit
insurance.

At the end of March 1978, foreign banks owned 38 State-
chartered subsidiaries in New York, California, Illinois and
Puerto Rico, with assets of $19 billion. Such subsidiaries may
become members of the Federal Reserve System. Five have chosen
to do so. Also, foreign banks may apnly for national charters
for bank subsidiaries; however, the reguirement that all national
bank directors be U. S. citizens has made this unattractive.

Bank subsidiaries of foreign banks are subject to the Bank Holding
Companv Act of 1956, and must maintain FDIC insurance coverage.
Recently, three foreign banking organizations have begun negotia-
tions to acouire all or a substantial oortion of the control of
three sizeable U. S. banking institutions, the combined assets

of which exceed $20 billion.

Five commercial lending companies with $2 billion in assets
were licensed to overate in New York. 1In addition to having a
wide range of conventional banking nowers, these entities may

engage in some investment banking.
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Finallv, a total of 27 securities affiliates were
licensed to overate in the U. S. as of December 31, 1976.

These firms are engaged in underwriting and direct sale of
securities, activities that are orohibited for domestic banks

by the Glass-Steagall Act. Most of these affiliates are located
in New York State.

If a foreién bank chooses to overate in this country
through a domestically incorporated banking subsidiarv, its
overations here are generally subject to the same rules under
the Bank Holding Company Act that govern the U. S. activities
of domestic bank holding companies, with limited exceptions
involving nonbanking activities permitted by Federal Reserve
regulations issued under Section 4(c)(9) of that Act. However,
to the extent that a foreign bank operates domestically through
branches, agencies, or commercial lending compmanies, it is not
subject to certain restrictions and requirements applicable
to domestic bankina organizations -- orincipally those which
forbid operating deposit-taking offices in more than one State
and operating affiliated compmanies engaged in a securities
business.

The stated goals of this legislation are twofold: The
first is to provide a system of Federal regulation of the
domestic activities of foreign banks because of the role these
institutions play in domestic financial markets, their impact

on the domestic and foreign commerce of the United States
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and because most foreign banks operate in more than one State.
The second goal is national treatment of foreign banks.
In other words, to the extent possible or appropriate, foreign
and domestic banks operating within the United States should
be treated equally.

It seems to me that as a general principle, the goal of
“national treatment" or “nondiscrimination® in the regulation
of foreign entervrises overating in the United States is highly
desirable and should be pursued provided that its implementation
is feasible and adherence to it would not interfere with some
other important public policy objective. Thus, I am in agreement
with the notion that, consistent with our framework of bank supver-
vision, U. S. operations of foreign banks should be subject to
appropriate Federal regulation and supervision.

dhile we support some vrovisions of the proposed legislation,
we have reservations about certain aspects of the bill as drafted
and I will set forth our views as to preferable policy choices.
In some respects, for example, it seems that the bill deviates
from the volicy of nondiscrimination without an overriding
reason for doing so. In the discussion which follows, I shall
outline the FDIC's views with respect to five of the major facets

of this legislation.

Provision of a Federal Chartering Option

Section 4 of the bill would authorize the Comptroller to

approve the establishment by a foreign bank of its first U, S.
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branch or agency in any State where State law does not nrohibit
the establishment of a branch or agency by a foreian bank.
Subseauent Federal branches or agencies of a foreign bank could

be authorized in States where the bank had no State branch or
agency if expresslv permitted bv State law. These Federal branches
and agencies would be regulated and supervised like national banks
to the extent approoriate. In addition, Sections 2 and 3 of the
bill would significantly liberalize the National Rank Act and

Edge Act requirements that National Bank and Edge Act corporation
directors be U. S. citizens and that Edge Corporation stock be
owned only by U. S. nationals. Consistent with the orinciole

of nondiscrimination, these provisions would afford foreign
institutions the benefits of choice implicit in our dual system.

I heartily endorse these changes.

Interstate Banking Overations by Foreign Banks

Section 5(a) of the bill pmermits interstate branching by
foreign banks where permitted by State law. This subsection
further provides that establishment of agency or commercial
lending company operations outside the home State selected
‘by a foreign bank recuires the aoporoval of the State in which it
desires to overate.

The thrust of these provisions is, of course, to maintain
the status quo with resovect to interstate branching by foreign

banks rather than to imvose branching restrictions of the tvoe
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applicable to domestic banks. It has been argued by some that
foreign banks enjoy a competitive advantage in that they can
conduct multi-State deposit banking operations. Frankly, I

am not aware of any evidence that interstate banking activity
of foreign banks has had an adverse competitive impact on

our domestic banks or has impaired their viability.

It should also be noted that foreign banks currently
overate banking-type operations in only twelve U. S. States
and territories while interstate operations of our large bank
holding companies extend into almost every State. These inter-
state activities include consumer and sales finance, commercial
lending, mortgage banking, selling and reinsuring credit related
insurance, leasing, computer services and providing venture
capiéal to business. U. S. banks may also establish Edge Act
corporations, loan production offices and revoresentative offices
in States other than their home State.

Absent some overriding public interest, notions of equity
and symmetry would support applying to foreign banks the same
branching rules as anply to domestic banks. However, in our
judgment there is an overriding public interest which leads
us to strenuously oppose application of the orinciovle of national
treatment in this context.

If interstate banking operations were to be prohibited
for foreign banks, it‘is unlikely that a foreign bank would

want to locate anyplace outside New York, California or Illinois.
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As a practical matter, if interstate banking opportunities were
foreclosed for foreign banks, other States would find it difficult
to attract foreign banks and, hence, would not reap benefits
stemming from the activities of these banks -- benefits that may
well accrue to the local economy.
One should not minimize the value of foreign banking growth

to the banking community as a whole. 1In an interview published
in the June 1977 issue of Euromoney, Paul Volcker, President of
the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, stated that --

Bankers in general -- those of the New York mentality

anyway -- hold that additional competition generates

additional business. To the extent that it suovoorts

the growth of New York as an international banking

centre it's going to be good for evervbody. More of

the world's business will be focused here, and the

more effective and efficient this market is, we'll

all be able to make some money out of it. Better here

than elsewhere.
I see no reasons why other cities in other States should not enjov
the same notential benefits of exvanded foreign banking activity.
I feel strongly that a State should be vermitted to invite a branch
of a foreign bank into its banking communities if this is the only
realistic wav in which foreign bank entry is likely to take place.

Recent patterns of foreign banking exvansion in the U. S.

suooort the contention that regional financial centers would be
hurt by a ban on interstate operations by foreign banks. Of the
268 foreign agencies, branches, subsidiaries, and commercial

lending companies operating in the U. S. as of March 31, 1978,

only 25, or nine vercent, were located outside the monev market
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centers of New York, Chicago, Los Angeles and San Francisco.

These 25 offices are located in Massachusetts, the Virgin Islands,
Puerto Rico, Florida, Georaia, Texas, Hawaii, Oregon and Vashington.
Seventeen of the 25 offices located outside the four principal
money market centers are direct branches of foreign banks and six
are agencies. This suaggests that branches and agencies are the
major hooe for increased foreign banking involvement outside

these centers. Moreover, as indicated in the table, direct
branches have been the fastest growing organizational form of
foreian banking in the United States, both in number and total

assets.

TABLE

Growth in Number of Offices and Size of Foreian Banking
Operations in the United States

March 1978 November 1972
Total Total
Assets  Number Assets Number
(billions) (billions)
All foreign institutions $96 268 $24.3 104
Agencies and agreement
corvoorations 30 122 13.6 50
Branches 45 103 5.3 26
Subsidiaries 19 38 4.1 25
Commercial lending comoanies 2 5 1.3 3

The 25 foreian institutions outside the banking centers

are onerated by foreign banking organizations that are part of
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14 foreiagn banking “families” that also have foreian banking
offices in the States of New York, California or Illinois.

This implies that the tendency is to geographically diversifv
foreign banking operations once banking operations have already
been established in the principal centers. W4e believe this
multi-State diversification should be vermitted to continue.

ie therefore strongly suoport the orovisions of Section 5(a)

as vassed by the House.

Nonbanking Activities of Foreian Banks

Section 8 of H. R. 10899 subjects foreign banks' domestic
agencies, branches, commercial lending companies and their
affiliates to the provisions of the Bank Holding Company Act
of 1956 as amended in 1970. However, domestic nonbanking
activities (including securities activities) which were commenced
or acquired orior to Mav 23, 1977 are grandfathered vermanently.
Those acauired after that date and which are prohibited for
domestically-owned bank holding comnanies must be divested bv
December 31, 1985.

Under an earlier version of the bill, different rules
would have avolied to the 'securities activities of foreian
banks. Divestiture by December 31, 1985 would have been required
of all securities activities whether commenced after the grand-
father date or not, excepot that foreign banks' securities
affiliates could have continued to engage in securities
transactions for individuals and organizations outside U. S.

jurisdiction.
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During the House consideration of this bill, it was
argued that these earlier restrictions on securities activities
were both discriminatory and anticompetitive. It was felt that
they were unfair to foreign banks, since large U. S. banks engage
in substantial securities activities abroad. Moreover, it was
feared that such restrictions would promot retaliation against
those U. S. banks which do engage in extensive foreign securities
operations. Also, it was argued that by lessening comoetition in
the U. S., the cost of underwriting might be increased and the
issuing of new securities made more difficult. Regional stock
exchanges felt that thev would suffer substantial revenue losses.

I believe it is fairer and less disruotive to grandfather
all existing securities operations of foreign banks as the bill
oresently does. This minimizes any likelihood of retaliation
and eliminates the hardship of winding down operations on those
institutions which have olaved by the rules of the game to date.
Although this approach may be at odds with the conceot of national
treatment, the oractical effect would be minimal given the limited
scope of existing foreign bank securities operations.

Accordingly, I strongly favor the permanent grandfathering
of all existing securities activities of foreign banks now

contained in Section 8.

Deposit Insurance Coverage

As the FDIC has indicated in previous statements, we have

had serious reservations about the necessity and desirability
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of making deposit insurance coverage available for domestic branches

of foreign banks. These reservations arise from a concern that

insufficient legal and regulatory controls could be olaced on

branch omerations that are not legally separate from those of the

parent bank. At least five problems are involved:

1.
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Directors of the foreign bank are not usually

subject to U. S. jurisdiction, and domestic branch
versonnel essential to exolain certain transactions

can be transferred bevond the reach of U. S.
authorities. Also, essential records may be

difficult to reach if they are kept at the head

office or at branches in other countries.

The domestic branch may be subjected to requirements
vnder foreiagn law or to political and economic decisions
of a foreign government which conflict with domestic
bank regulatorvy oolicies.

Administrative enforcement proceedings initiated by
domestic regulatorv authorities against domestic branch
personnel may be frustrated or nullified as a result

of lack of jurisdiction over the foreian bank‘s head
office and head office personnel.

Many foreign banks are permitted under the law

of their headquarter's country to engage in

business activities abroad which would not be

permitted to banks chartered in this countrv.
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Such foreign activities could give rise to antitrust,

conflict of interest, and other legal nroblems under

U. S. law.

5. In the event of insolvency of a foreign bank, it is

possible that:

assets could be easily and cuickly shifted from
the U. S. branch and out of U. S. jurisdiction,
while devosits could be shifted to the U. S. branch;
legal obstacles and transactions involving other
offices of the foreign bank might prevent FDIC

from obtainina the usual subrogation of claims

it normally gets from devositors in failed U. S.
banks before making payment. Even if adequately
subrogated, FDIC's aggregate claim in the failed
bank's receivershio estate might be jeopardized

by foreign laws and orocedures;

creditors with claims against other offices of the
failed bank -- esvecially banks holding devosits of
the U. S. branch -- could attemot offsets against
assets in the U. S. or seek preference based on

foreign law.

In addition, devosit insurance orotection is largelv

unnecessary insofar as foreign banks' domestic branches engage

in "wholesale" international bankinag activities. Moreover, if

foreign banks wish to expand their operations in this countrv

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



106

into the "retail" banking business with the benefit of Federal
devosit insurance, thevy presentlv have an ootion to do so under
existing law through a domesticallyv incorporated banking subsidiary
in those States in which State law permits. Of course, in that
event most of the oroblems outlined above are less imoortant.
Notwithstanding our concerns, a number of interested parties,
including the Federal Reserve System, have strongly arqued that
some form of devosit insurance coverage should be available to
the U. S. branches of foreign banks. Accordingly, an earlier
version of the bill contained a suretvy bond or nledge of assets

method of oroviding nrotection similar to, but in lieu of, devosit

insurance coverage. In our ovninion this solution was less than
satisfactoryv for a number of reasons.

4hile some of the risks listed above could be mitigated by
imposing various conditions and restrictions upon the foreign
bank, the value of such requirements depends ultimatelv unon the
ability to physically enforce such recuirements by exercising
guasi in rem jurisdiction over the foreign bank‘'s domestic assets
and/or obligors. Short of a dollar-for-dollar vledge of assets
to back uo 100 percent of the branch's domestic devosits, efforts
to impose such requirements as a substitute for devosit
insurance could turn out to be of limited value.

In resoonse to the view that some form of deposit insurance
coverage is necessary, the FDIC recommended a modified version
of the surety bond and pledge of assets aporoach which would be

coupled with the granting of regular devosit insurance for the

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



107

domestic deposits of U. S. branches of foreign banks. We

recommended that such deposit insurance could be made avail-

able on an ontional basis along the following lines:
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SEC. 6(a) Any branch may become an insured bank under
the Federal Deposit Insurance Act (12 U.S.C. 1811-31b)
with respect to its domestic deposits, as defined by
requlation by the Board of Directors of the Federal
Deposit Insurance Corporation, as if such branch were
a State nonmember bank. Upon so becoming an insured
bank, a Federal branch shall thereafter be treated as
if it were a national member bank, and any other branch
shall thereafter be treated as if it were a State
member bank, for nurposes of avplyina the Federal Devosit
Insurance Act to such branch's domestic activities
(exceot that any such branch shall continue. to be treated
as a State nonmember bank for ourposes of the first
sentence of Section 8(a) of that Act orovidina for
voluntary termination of insured bank status). Any
branch which becomes an insured bank shall maintain
with the Federal Devosit Insurance Corvoration, or as
the Corooration may otherwise direct, a surety bond

or a pledge of assets in such amount and subject to
such conditions and rules as the Corporation mav
orescribe for the nurpose of oroviding some additional
protection to the deposit insurance fund against the
additional risks entailed in insuring the domestic
devosits of a foreian bank whose activities, assets
and oversonnel are in large part outside the juris-
diction of the United States. 1In prescribing such
rules, however, the Coroporation shall, to the maximum
extent it considers aporopriate, endeavor to avoid
imnosing reqguirements on such branches which would
nlace them at an undue competitive disadvantage
vis-a-vis domesticallvy incormorated banks with

which they comoete.

(b) Paragraph (a) of this section shall
take effect 180 days after enactment hereof.
Jithin 90 davs after enactment and as may be
aporooriate thereafter, the Corpvoration shall
submit to the Congress its recommendations for
amending the Federal Deposit Insurance Act so
as to enable the Corvoration to imolement the
provisions of this section in a manner fully
consistent with the purposes of that Act.
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If foreign banks' domestic branches chose deposit insurance
coverage under such a orovision, thev would become subject to
a much less onerous form of surety bond and pledge of assets
requirement, which would be designed not to be a substitute for
devosit insurance but rather merely to give the Federal deposit
insurance fund a measure of protection to compmensate for the addi-
tional risks to which it would be subjected, as described above,
by virtue of providing regular devosit insurance for the domestic
devosits of an entity overating for the most part outside of U. S.
jurisdiction. Domestic depositors would be fullv orotected up to
$40,000 just as are depositors in domestic insured banks. This
approach of providing regular deposit insurance on an optional
basis in conjunction with a modified form of the surety bond and
pledge of assets réaquirement seems preferable from the Corvoration's

standooint to the mandatory coverage recuired in Section 6 of

H. R. 10899. It would out foreign banks on as nearlv an ecual
basis as possible with domestic banks while at the same time
affording appropriate supolemental protection to the deposit
insurance fund roughlv commensurate with the added degree of risk
included in insuring foreign entities.

It will be noted that the provision suggested above
would give the FDIC authority to define “domestic devosits”
for purposes thereof. It is contemplated that that term would
be defined to include devosits of individuals who are citizens

or residents of the United States and companies having an
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aporopriate business nexus with this country. It is likely
also that such “domestic deposits" would be required to be
vayable only in the Urited States, and a regquirement might be
included that the deposit contract provide that U. S. law govern
the depositorvy relationship. Other criteria might also have to
be considered from time to time in determining what would be an
appropriate insurable “domestic deposit." 4e would dgreatly prefer
the more flexible avpproach of defining this term by regulation
rather than attempting to do so by statute.

e support ootional deposit insurance for foreian banks®
U. S. branches because we believe it is oreferable to accord
such branches, insofar as possible, the same options afforded
domestic banks under Federal law. Comparable treatment as to
deposit insurance would require permitting foreign banks to
operate State-licensed branches in the U. S. without obtaining
deposit insurance if such is vermitted by State law. Also,
from the standpoint of State governments, we believe each State
should have the ontion of vermitting foreian banks to overate
branches in such State without Federal deposit insurance,
subject to such limitations and requirements as State law may
provide.

At present, for example, New York is among those States
which permit foreign banks to establish domestic branches without
obtaining Federal deposit insurance, although such branches are

subject to various requirements under State law designed to
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protect depositors and creditors of such branches. Indeed, there
has been no case to our knowledge where any loss has been suffered
by depositors or creditors of a U. S. branch of a foreign bank
because of the foreign bank's insolvency. Even as to the failure
of Intra Bank in October 1966, it is our understanding that all
depositors and creditors of Intra Bank's New York branch were paid
within three years after the branch was closed. Subsequent to the
Intra Bank failure, New York law was amended to give added
protection to depositors and creditors of branches of foreign
banks operating in New York.

dhile we have no strong objection to requiring Federal
deposit insurance for Federal branches of foreign banks licensed
by the Comptroller of the Currency in conjunction with a surety
bond/pledge of assets requirement of the type contained in
Section 6, we believe thét Federal law should not mandate deposit
insurance for State-licensed branches of foreign banks. Rather,
we believe any reaguirement that State-licensed branches be
federally insured should be left to State law. As you know,
California presently imposes such a requirement if such a branch
accepts domestic deposits.
o One alternative the Congress might want to consider
is to require uninsured branches to make that fact known to
depositors. This would, of course, be a devarture from
national treatment since there is no such requirement for

domestically chartered banks which do not have deposit insurance.
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Such an aoproach would nevertheless be a possible alternative
to mandatory deposit insurance for foreian banks' U. S. branches.

dhile we would nrefer to see Section 6(a) and (b) of the
bill modified to make devosit insurance available to domestic
branches of foreign banks on an optional rather than a mandatory
basis, we have no objection to the lengthy technical revisions
in Section 6(c). ANe have reviewed these provisions at the staff
level and worked with House Subcommittee staff in trying to
perfect them from the technical standooint.

If your Subcommittee should not be inclined to take the
optional approach to deposit insurance for domestic branches
of foreign banks, we would strongly recommend that, at a minimum,
language be added to Section 6 which would give the FDIC authority
to waive the requirement for FDIC coverage if it determines that
the domestic devositors of a foreign bank's U. S. branch would
be covered by a foreign deposit insurance or guarantee program,
or by an undertaking or agreement of a foreign governmental entity,
which in the FDIC's opinion gives protection to U. S. depositors
of at least similar cuality and extent as would FDIC coverage.
If your Subcommittee should so desire, we would be happy to work
with you in developina statutory language avprooriate for this

purpose.

Imposition of Reserve Reguirements and Interest Rate Controls

Section 7(a) of H. R. 10899 subjects all branches, agencies

and commercial lending companies controlled by foreign banks whose
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worldwide assets exceed one billion dollars to the reserve reguire-
ments and deposit interest rate controls imoosed by the Federal
Reserve on member banks. Section 7(b) vermits the Federal Reserve
Board to prescribe rules and requlations governing the access of
foreign branches, agencies and commercial lending companies to
the clearing, discount and advance facilities of the Federal
Reserve System.
>uﬂhile the bill does not require foreign institutions to

become members of the Federal Reserve System, these two oro-
visions of Section 7, 2long with the remaining orovisions in
the Section, imvose upon foreign branches, agencies and
commercial lending companies the obligations and benefits
of Federal Reserve membership. For all practical purposes,
this bill, in effect, reauires Federal Reserve membership,
even though it is not stated as sucﬁ.

h In my June 20, 1977 testimony before vour Subcommittee,
I indicated that, although I have an open mind with resvect
to the guestion of universal reserve requirements, I do not
believe that the issue of reserve recuirements for nonmember
institutions should be dealt with on a piecemeal basis. Rather,
it seems to me that the relationshio to the Federal Reserve
System of all banking institutions which choose not to join
the Federal Reserve System should be studied in a systematic
and unified fashion. Such a study is, it seems to me, the most

effective way to respond to the Federal Reserve's concern with
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membership attrition. Applying this to the reserve requirement
proposals contained in H. R. 10899 would dictate that the
relationship of foreign banks, which choose to operate

in the United States in one form or another, to the Federal
Reserve System should be dealt with in the context of

a broader solution to the question of membershio.

The approach I suggest is, of course, consistent with the
orinciple of national treatment or “nondiscrimination.” Ang,
conversely, to require, in effect, Federal Reserve membershio
for only those domestic affiliates of foreign banks having total
assets of more than one billion dollars would represent a devia-
tion from that principle.

Yet, I recognize full well that the priniciple of
national treatment cannot be viewed as an absolute. As I
indicated at the outset, that conceot should certainly give
way before overriding public policy considerations which
arise out of special circumstances. In this regard, the
Federal Reserve has arqued rather strenuously that the opera-
tions of relatively large foreign banking institutions pose
just such a case and this mandates a departure from the
principle of national treatment.

The Federal Reserve has vpointed out that from a monetarv
control standpoint, the operating characteristics of branches
and agencies of foreign banks are noteworthv because these

institutions generate a substantial portion of their funds from
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overseas sources, primarily from the parent or directly related
institutions.! These funds are not subject to Federal Reserve
Regulations D or M. The Federal Reserve fears that this may
result in a cost advantage for large foreign institutions
vis-a-vis their large U. S. competitors who are members of
the Federal Reserve System. More importantly, it is feared
that lack of such direct Federal Reserve controls over reserves
could impede the effective implementation of monetary vpolicy
in the face of massive and precipitous transfers of funds.

Although both these factors represent real concerns, at
least two factors suggest that these problems are not sufficientlv
serious at this time to override the orinciple of national treat-
ment in this area. It is true that foreign banking activity in
the U. S. has grown considerably in recent years; vet its scale
remains relatively small. The assets of all foreign banking
entities, including State-chartered banking subsidiaries, are
less than eight percent of total commercial bank assets as of
December 31, 1977. Moreover, the Federal Reserve has stated in
previous testimony that foreign banking institutions in the U. S.
generally have complied with a Federal Reserve Board request to
maintain reserves on increases in net liabilities from abroad
which parallel reqguirements under Requlations D and M.

Although the operations of foreign banks could conceivably
pose uniaue oroblems for the central banker, we do not believe

that these potential nroblems are vet of sufficient magnitude
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to pose a real risk to the stability of our economy. At the
same time, I recognize fully that the cuestion of whether to
depart from the principle of "nondiscrimination"” on the matter
of reserve requirements is a knotty issue on which reasonable
men may differ.

Nith respect to the matter of deposit interest rate
controls, we fully support the notion that foreign branches,
agencies, and commercial lending companies should be subjected

to such controls. As drafted the legislation would, however,

" vest all such authority in the hands of the Federal Reserve

System. Such an aoproach is appropriate if the Conaress
chooses, in effect, to reocuire mandatory membership in the
Federal Reserve System. However, if the Congress chooses to
maintain the ootion of nonmembership, .then administration of
such controls vis-a-vis nonmember foreign banking institutions
should be vested in the FDIC as it is presently with resvect

to nonmember domestic institutions.

https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



116

Mr. LeMaistre. We are in general support of the bill as it came
out of the House. We have certain reservations about some sections
which I’d like to touch briefly. Specifically, there are five facets of
the bill T would like to review.
 The first one is section 4, which would give the foreign banking
institutions the benefits of the dual banking system, allow them to
establish a Federal branch under the authority of the Comptroller,
and also would liberalize the requirement that national bank and
Edge Act corporation directors be U.S. citizens; and section 5(a),
which permits interstate branching by foreign banks where permitted
by State law, is one we would support. We think that the State ought
to have the right to say what the privileges of branches seeking to
come into that area should be, and we strongly support the provisions
of section 5(a) as it passed the House. As you know, it was amended on
the floor of the House and it was not in the form that it came out of the
commaittee.

Section 8 of the bill would subject foreign banks’ domestic branches,
agencies, commercial lending companies and their affiliates to the
provisions of the Bank Holding Company Act. We support the
theory expressed in the bill that these activities currently engaged
in by these institutions ought to be permanently grandfathered,
particularly the established securities activities of foreign banks.

While the bill doesn’t require foreign institutions to become
members of the Federal Reserve System, there are two provisions in
section 7 which apply to banks of $1 billion or more in worldwide
assets—the imposition of reverse requirements and interest rate
controls by the Federal Reserve, and section 7(b), which permits the
Federal Reserve Board to prescribe rules and regulations governing
the access of branches, agencies, and lending companies of foreign
banks to the clearing, discount, and advance facilities of the Federal
Reserve System. As I say, this doesn’t mandate that they be members,
but in effect in does say when they come in if they are over $1 billion
in assets they are, for all practical purposes, members of the Federal
Reserve System.

‘We don’t require that of domestic banks. If there is a national
policy of treating foreign banks in an evenhanded way, they should
be treated exactly as American banks, and we should give them the
same privilege to belong or not belong to the Federal Reserve as they
see fit. It also seems to me that the Congress really needs to make a
future study of the need for universal Federal Reserve membership.
I don’t think that’s been done yet. I think it’s been mentioned in a
number of bills, and each time we have testified we have pointed
out that it ought to be a subject of a comprehensive study to see what
the effects are. For the purposes of this bill, I would say that,
consistent with the principles of nondiscrimination, it seems to me
we ought not to require Federal Reserve membership only for those
domestic affiliates that have more than $1 billion in assets. It seems
to me if it’s required for one group of banks it ought to be for all of
them; but my inclination is to say that we ought not to mandate
membership until we have a complete study of it.

Now the other point which I'd like to refer to has to do with the
deposit insurance factor, and, as you know, we have expressed in the
past some serious reservations about the need for making deposit
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insurance coverage available for domestic branches of foreign banks.
The reservation we have arises from the fact that there is some diffi-
culty in obtaining the necessary authority and controls over the parent
and necessary information as to its worldwide activities that might
be helpful in our operations as an insurer. I have set those difficulties
out rather extensively in the statement that’s been filed. I also would
point out that most of the operations of these branches of foreign
banks are wholesale in nature. They are not retail bankers. If they
want to go into the retail business they can presently go into the
business by either incorporating or purchasing a domestic banking
subsidiary. That method of getting into the business of retail banking
brings them under the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation
protection.

But we did suggest that there would be a way that we thought we
could live with the deposit insurance coverage requirement and that
we felt that perhaps as provided in the bill some surety undertaking
or some pledging in addition to the insurance would be necessary to
protect against the risk involved in dealing with foreign institutions.
To completely protect depositors in an uninsured branch of a foreign
bank you would have to provide for 100-percent coverage by pledging
or surety, and that’s obviously too expensive for any bank to under-
take. So we have suggested that some limited type of surety or pledge
of assets requirement in addition to regular deposit insurance coverage
ﬁould be acceptable, and that is included in the bill as it passed the

ouse.

Again, I’d like to point out, though, that if you’re going to give
comparable treatment to foreign banks as compared to what we do
with domestic banks, we do not require all domestic banks to have
deposit insurance. If State banks want to operate without insurance
and the State permits them to do so, there is no requirement that they
be so insured. I would strongly recommend that they be insured, but
they don’t have to be, and I think that any requirement that State-
licensed branches be federally insured ought to be left to the State
law, the State which issues the license, in order to say whether they
want that institution to be federally insured.

At the least, though, if the committee does not take the optional
approach which I suggest, I would suggest rather strongly that we
be given at a minimum the authority to waive the requirement for
FDIC coverage if the FDIC determines that the domestic depositors
of foreign banks would be covered by a foreign insurance program;
and there are quite a few countries which are embarking or have em-
barked on this type of program, and if we found there was adequate
protection it seems to me we ought to be allowed to waive the require-
ment so that the added expense could be taken off the back of the
branching bank.

If that is an attractive proposal, then obviously we would be happy
to try to work out the language with your staff providing for such a
walver. Actually, there are 8 or 10 countries in which insurance is
either in place or being contemplated. I’'m not saving that many of
them insure deposits in foreign branches of their banks. I’m not sure
how many of them do cover it, but we could find out.

Thank you.

Senator McInTYRE. Thank you.
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Mr. Heimann, with regard to the option for the establishment of
Federal branches and agencies under this bill, what interest would
there be for a foreign bank to establish a federally chartered office as
opposed to a State-chartered office ?

Mr. Heimann. Well, again T think, Senator, that goes back to the
principle of the dual banking system. Any institution in this country—
commercial banking institution—may decide which charter it chooses
to operate under, the State charter or the national charter. Clearly, it
would seem to me proper and fair to provide a foreign bank that same
choice in the sense of parity and equity with our own commercial
banking system. Mark you, that would be the choice of the individual
institution and not mandated on them.

May I add something to that, if I may, Senator? If one assumes that
tlﬁe foreign bank has the choice between a Federal charter and State
charter

Senator McInTtyre. Under this bill he would.

Mr. Heimanw. Under this bill. Over a period of time there would
be a number of foreion banking institutions that may be regulated by
the Comptroller’s Office, and there would, of course, continue to be,
I would assume, a substantial number regulated by the State commis-
sioners and superintendents of banks. If I may, going back to my
statement : What I consider to be the most overwhelming single factor
to be considered in this bill is the need for an intelligent, thoughtful
Federal oversight, which in our dual system can only be provided for
State-chartered banking operations by either or both the FDIC and
the Federal Reserve.

Senator McInTyre. The Federal Reserve Board argues for reserve
requirements on subsidiaries as well as branches, agencies, and com-
mercial lending companies. Mr. Heimann, how do you view this request
on the part of the Federal Reserve?

Mr. Hermaxw. Our basic feeling is that we think it’s fair and proper
in terms of the branches, and we are not, I don’t believe, as strongly
inclined in terms of subsidiaries and agencies as the Fed. We under-
stand their reasons for it, but again our primary concern has been over
the branches themselves, and that’s where we would like to see it.

Senator McINTyYRE. Do you want to comment on that, Mr. LeMaistre ?

Mr. LeMaistre. In general T would agree with that. I think that at
the moment, even though it’s growing rather rapidly, this is not a very
large segment of our banking community. It still remains a rather
small percentage, even though that small percentage is growing every
day, and I'm not at all persuaded that it’s necessary to apply the
reserve treatment to every institution or to every office or to every
corporation of whatever kind.

As T said before, I think that deserves a great deal of study and
ought to be a subject of a different inquiry.

Senator McInTyre. Well, gentlemen, the Federal Reserve argues
strongly it should have direct examination authority over foreign
banks, particularly in light of the fact that this bill provides foreign
banks maintaining reserves with the Federal Reserve access to the
Fed discount window. How would you respond to the Federal Reserve’s
position in that regard ?

Mr. LeMaistre. Well, I would say that if you’re seeking national
treatment on a nondiscriminatory basis of the branches of foreign
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banks doing business in the country as compared with the business
being done by domestic banks, then they ought to have the same rights
and privileges; and one of those is that they are not required to join
the Federal Reserve System. So I think we have two conflicting ideas
here. One of them is that it’s of great importance that we treat these
branches of foreign banks in an equitable manner and no differently
from the way we treat our own, and it seems to me if we do that we
have to accept the proposition that it is not necessary for them to be
subjected to the reserve requirements. I think they have a choice to
make, or should have.

Senator McInTYRE. Do you agree, or do you want to comment, Mr.
Heimann?

Mr. HetmanN. I think there are two questions, one, whether there
should be mandatory Fed membership. And, I am sorry, I am going
to keep coming back to the basic theme, which is some sort of orga-
nized Federal oversight of the whole phenomenon in the growth of
foreign banking in the United States.

Let me take the latter first. I do think that it is in the national
interest to have a consistent review of these activities, be that through
the FDIC, assuming insurance and their responsibility to examine with
the States under their own insurance responsibility, or the Fed. As
you know, the Comptroller acts with the Fed in this respect with
the national banks. I am assuming that many of them will remain
State-chartered, because there has been such a successful experience
for our foreign banks through State charter.

I do believe there must be consistency on a national basis with
respect to the continuing review of foreign banking operations in the
United States.

And that does come back to only two Federal agencies. Unlike what
may have been said before, I am not arguing that it should be the
Comptroller’s Office, because that clearly would not be correct under
the dual banking system.

So that I think I would argue for someone having that responsi-
bility, FDIC or the Federal Reserve; it must be vested somewhere
on a national basis.

Second, with respect to mandatory Fed membership, I am afraid I
don’t have the numbers with me, and I would like to look them up,
but it is a reality that we talk about three banking systems in the
United States. I think I have heard the phrase “tri-level”. T might
say that we could even divide it in some other fashion. The reality is
there is a multinational banking system in the United States, both
State chartered and nationally chartered, which tends to consist of
very large institutions.

Most of the foreign banks that have entered this Nation have also
been very large institutions. We should be applying the ground rules
between the multinational institutions rather than across the warp
and woof of our banking system, which, as you know, has within it lots
of smaller institutions, that are very productive and helpful.

I believe that there should be reserve requirements for the sake of
basic parity among the multinational banks, including the foreign
banks, so we agree with the Fed in that respect.

Senator McINTyYRE. Mr. LeMaistre, on the issue of mandatory versus
optional FDIC insurance, is there any practical means of distinguish-
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ing, as the foreign banks suggest, between retail deposits requiring in-
surance protection, and commercial deposits which donot? )

Mr. LeMaistrRe. You mean is there any way for the public to dis-
tinguish between them ?

Senator McInTyRE. For the FDIC.

Mr. LeMarstre. It might be a difficult task, but I think if we were
permitted inspection, we could tell. If we were allowed to go in and
find out the source of the deposits, we could very easily tell whether it
is a retail or commercial deposit.

I don’t think that that would necessarily cause us a problem.

Senator McINTYRE. There doesn’t appear to be any easy way of dis-
tinguishing between retail deposits requiring insurance protection and
commercial deposits.

Is there anything further we can do in this bill that would enable
the FDIC to be able to make a distinction, and therefore when insur-
ance was needed and when it was not ?

Mr. LEMarstre. I am at a little bit of a loss at this time to say what
else could be done to improve that section.

However, we would be happy to work with your subcommittee to
develop legislative language which would enable the FDIC to make
this sort of distinction in the course of its job of insuring the domestic
deposits in domestic branches of foreign banks.

Now of course if the purpose is only to protect the innocent, you
could require them to simply display a large statement that they are
not insured, if that is just to keep the public from getting into
difficulty.

But I think there is a reason and one that is probably well supported,
for some kind of insurance arrangement that doesn’t present too great
a burden.

T have to say that it might be rather expensive, and one of the provi-
sions of this bill is that we are to provide this coverage in such a way
as to not unduly burden the bank in conducting its business. That does
present a little bit of a problem.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Schmitt.

Senator ScumrIrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, I would like to
take one phrase on page 2 of Mr. Heimann’s testimony and suggest to
the committee that we emblazon it on the wall above our heads. It is
this: “As always, there will be a few transgressors, but the price of a
free market system is that all wrongdoers can not be excluded in
advance.”

We have had some interesting discussions in this committee about
trying to exclude all wrongdoers in advance. I think that is just an
excellent statement, and I just wanted to repeat it.

Would both of you comment further on any disadvantages or prob-
lems you see with even optional reserve requirements on foreign banks?

For example, do you see any problem if interest was allowed on
those deposits? Do you see the foreign banks in any way getting an
even greater advantage because of their foreign relationship? Or
would we in any way be subject to a loss of funds as a result of this?

Mr. LeMaistre. I can’t believe that the foreign banks would be in
a position to beef up their reserves in order to maximize the return on
them. So I doubt if you would run into any criticism because of pay-
ment of interest if that came about.
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I really don’t think that would be a very serious problem. The main-
tenance of reserves plus the cost of deposit insurance, though, might
make it unattractive to a foreign bank to do business in this fashion.
That is assuming they didn’t get enough interest to pay for the idle
reserves.

Mr. HemmaNN. Senator, I agree with Chairman LeMaistre. However,
I would like to add just one comment to that. The cost, if you will,
is the cost that is presently being borne by our domestic institutions
that are Fed members. Again I think we have to distinguish when
we talk about the large multinational institutions, not the broad scope
of the total banking system of the United States, but those 140, or 146
to 150 banks that are dealing internationally, as well as domestically.
That is the basic competitive group, if you will, vis-a-vis the foreign
banks in.the United States.

Those institutions at the present time are bearing the cost in the
present system of the sterile reserves and, of course. of FDIC cover-
age. Therefore, in terms of equity or parity, whatever phrase you want
to use, the foreign banks would be no worse off than our domestic banks
as the competitor.

Senator ScaMITT. Are you both saying that as it now stands, you
would not expect the foreign banks to join the Fed system? It would
be to their disadvantage to join, and that we probably wouldn’t see
much of this?

Mr. HemmanN. It clearly increases their costs, and if it increases
costs, then it becomes less advantageous than the present system.

Senator ScumrrT. Do either of you see, in your projections, the pos-
sibility of foreign banking reaching the point where we begin to lose
even more visibility in the monetary system, particularly, say, in the
money supply and other parameters of that kind, which the Fed uses
as its system of measurement ?

Mr. Hemmanw. Well, that kind of extrapolation is rather difficult
to be precise about in any way. I think that is the basic point that the
Fed is making in terms of the reserve requirements, that it would be
easier and more prudent for monetary policy reasons to have these
institutions included. '

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. LeMaistre ?

Mr. LEMarstre. As I said before, I think that subject needs a great
deal of study. I think it ought to be the subject of a comprehensive
survey, and separate legislation.

But frankly, I am certainly not saying that it isn’t worthwhile to
be a member of the Federal Reserve system. What I am saying is be-
fore we say everybody has to be a member, we ought to look very care-
fully at what we are requiring.

Senator ScamrTr. Mr. Heimann, in your testimony, you referred to
the McFadden Act and maybe in your written testimony you do, also.

Would you both care to comment further on the McFadden Act,
what you would recommend, even separate from this legislation, that
the Banking Committee consider ?

Mr. Hermann. As I have said in our testimony, I think the time has
come for reevaluation of the McFadden Act. We have not sat down and
tried to rewrite the law, certainly not, but we think that the world has
changed substantially since the law was enacted by the Congress.
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It is very healthy indeed to review the structural questions affecting
the activities of banks periodically, in order to determine whether the
reasons for that particular structure are still valid, and should be
continued or adapted or changed in any way.

I brought up the issue, as you know, of the dilemma that we face
with respect to multistate branching. It has to do with restrictions of
McFadden with respect to our domestic institutions.

Mr. LeEMaistre. I would agree that probably it is time to look again
at McFadden. As you know, it was originally intended to expand
the powers of the national banks when it was adopted. Now it is used
more for the purpose of delineating or restricting their powers as
opposed to State banks, and that is not necessarily bad, I just think
it 1s time to take another look at it.

I think it has served its purpose well, and probably doesn’t need a
great deal of change. But it is certainly worthy of study.

Senator Scumrrr. In either one of your agencies, are you in the
p.roce;ss of doing that, studying it from your particular points of
view ?

Mr. Hexmanw. I think it is fair to say we have a constant discussion
about it. I wouldn’t say we are studying it in terms of an additional
kind of survey. We more or less know the problems it has caused in
the structural system. The question would really be what would be
the ramifications of change.

If I may give an example the Congress, as you know, is considering
EFT facilities. That is another area in which the same question is
raised, albeit with the technological improvements, but nevertheless
coming to the questions of the geopolitical border versus the natural
market area of a given set of financial institutions.

Senator Scamrtr. Well, that legislation was one of the reasons that
prompted me to quote your statement.

Finally, Mr. LeMaistre, have you had a chance to think through,
how, under the proposed legislation, if it became law, you would carry
out your enforcement provisions? That is provisions, with respect to
regulations governing foreign banks, and the mechanism. There would
have to be some differences in how you would examine records or get
to records.

Mr. LEMaistre. It would require further training, I am sure. But
at the moment two of the three largest banks that we supervise are
foreign owned banks, and it is not a field with which we are wholly
unfamiliar.

I don’t think it would be a great problem to go right into the exami-
nation of these branches and enforcement of regulations as they apply
to them. But as I say, it would require more people and more training.
But I think it can be done without a great deal of difficulty.

Senator ScumITT. Are there any diplomatic considerations within
reach that you would have to obtain to understand what is going on?

Mr. LeMaistre. Well, I think there are always considerations which
relate to the amount not only that you have to have, but you should
be permitted to have.

Obviously there are some countries which are even more zealous in
protection of the records of a bank than we are. It is quite nossible
in some of those cases we would not be able to obtain information from
the main office. Or at least not all we wanted. But again I think that
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we could continue to operate. I haven’t seen any evidence of any wrong-
doing or any short cuts being taken by branches of foreign banks in
this country that would cause us to feel we couldn’t trust them.

Senator ScamITr. Have you discussed this at all with the State
Department ?

Mr. LEM a1sTrE. No, I have not.

Senator ScemrTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Stevenson.

Senator STEvENsoN. Thank you. Mr. Heimann, if the multistate lend-
ing activities of branches are restricted, as you suggest, then the econ-
omy is deprived of those services, and the banks are deprived of com-
petition which you profess to support.

Why not reconcile these conflicting obiectives this way—I am going
to put the same proposition to you as I have to earlier witnesses—
permit the multistate lending activities, if the State does, limit the
competition where it doesn’t do much good anyway and can do a great
deal of harm, namely, on the deposit side, by limiting the deposit
activities of the branches and agencies, outside of the foreign bank’s
home state to those permitted under the Edge Act for everybody.

That way the competition for deposits is limited, we retain or we
get an opportunity to bring in deposits from foreign sources, from
export transactions; and on the lending side, where we need more
credit facilities partlcularly with respect to trade, we get it.

What would be wrong with such a formula ?

Mr. Hermanw. Senator Stevenson, I think it is a very interesting
idea. You have heard the answers given by Chairman Miller. T must
say that T myself am in basic acrreement with the concept, but it should
be looked at very carefully. I have not seen or done or studied com-
paring the activities of agencies as against loan production office. I
would like to see that done. I think that is something our office could
do immediately. It is a concept well worth reviewing.

Senator StevEnsoN. Would vou do so, think about it, look at it ?

Mr. Hermann~. Certainly.

[The following information was received for the record :]

MULTISTATE BANKING ACTIVITIES BY DOMESTIC AND FOREIGN BANKS : FoUR FOrRMS

This information was prepared in response to a request by Senator Stevenson.
It compares two forms of multistate activity by foreign banks (the branch and
agency forms) with two multistate activities of domestic U.S. banks (Edge Act
corporations and so-called loan production offices).

Of the four, the branch form appears to permit banks the broadest range. of
banking activities, with agencies following a close second. The differences between
the two lie primarily in the prohibition on the acceptance of deposits by agencies,
and in the states’ differing restrictions on each. Some states, such as Florida,
permit agencies but not branches of foreign banks. In general treatment of foreign
banks’ branches and agencies varies a great deal from state to state and indeed
some states do not admit them at all.

The distinctive feature of Edge Act corporations is that their banking activities
are fairly strictly restricted to those tied to international commerce, investment
or finance. Many conduct a wide range of international banking at home and
abroad. They are federally chartered by the Federal Reserve Board and are not
subject to the banking laws of any state, unlike branches and agencies. Restric-
tions on their deposit-taking activities are similar to those on agencies; as a
result, both Edge Acts and agencies obtain much of their financing in the inter-
bank market. They are administered by the Federal Reserve Board under Regula-
tion K. Foreign banks cannot own Edge corporations.
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The range of activities permitted and undertaken by loan production offices
is far slimmer than that of the other three forms. They do not accept deposits,
make loans or pay checks. They are most directly comparable to the “representa-
tive offices” that many foreign banks maintain in the United States. They solicit
loans, generate business, and in general serve as a local contact point on behalf
of the parent bank. They are not specifically regulated by any federal authority ;
some states explicitly regulate them.

Notes to the table:
(1) The table was prepared from published sources and discussions with
various state and federal officials. It is intended to be informative rather than

definitive.

(2) Since state laws and regulations governing permissible activities of
branches and agencies differ substantially, the listing under these headings is
only indicative; it is based on the regulations of New York, California and

Illinois.
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8 COMPARISON OF THE ACTIVITIES OF BRANCHES AND AGENCIES OF FOREIGN BANKS, AND OF EDGE CORPORATIONS AND LOAN PRODUCTION OFFICES OF DOMESTIC BANKS
o
<@
; Foreign banks (omits representative offices) U.S. banks
4 Feature or permitted activity Branches Agencies Edge corporations Loan production offices
b 1. Relevant regulatory authority____________ State banking authority______________ State banking authority . _____________ Federal Reserve Board. Note: Agree- Same authority as parent bank:
ment corporation’s, which are simi-  State; FRB or 0CC.
lar, are S(ate-chartered Few eXIS'(
2. Multi-State activities_.__.____________.__ Yes, where state permits (effectively Yes, where State permits (not permit-  Yes, d ic banks tablish Yes.
: precluded in California). ted in Illinois). more than 1 State; but not permlt!ed
) to foreign-owned banks.
3. Subject to reserve requirements_________ YeS. e Nobeﬁept on nonresident deposits in  Yes_______________________________ Not applicable.
’ alifornia.

4. Accept deposits:
4.1 Domestic..____...._________ NS i No, butcan acce| ‘ft"credltbalances Only those incidental to international No.
deposlts held at very short-term business.
. pending transactions. X
4.2 Foreign____._ ... Yes o No, but can accept “‘credit balances.”” Yes, as long as not used for domestic No.
In California, nonresident time de-  purposes.
posits are permitted.

5. Borrow funds in the interbank market.___ Yes
6. Issue negotiable short-term securities Yes

such as CD's.
7. Borrow long-term______________________

8. Issue negotiable long-term notes. - - Yes with FRB permission____________ No.
9. Makeloans_ __ ... . oceooo ... fy those incidental to international Not. only ‘“‘accept loan applica-
business.
10. Generate loan business____.____________ Y, Y Yes,
11. Service loans_____._____________.____. May follow up on loans but may
not receive paymentsg
12, Make investments in subsidiaries___.____ NOme oo Yes—forelgn ones and domestic ones No.

| to inter

13. Provide letters of credit, bills of exchange, Yes_.___.
and acceptance financing. i
14. Provide trust services (possess fiduciary In some States

powers).
15. Foreign exchange trading..._..___.___.__ Yes__ . .
16. Clear and pay checks._.._._._.._ .- Yes.. _ No, excep dit balances’ inci-

dental to international business.
Undetermined; would require FRB No.
Yappmval.
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Senator STEVENsoN. And the next part of it is to liberalize the Edge
Act regulations and the laws governing the Edge Act corporations,
and with parity for the foreign and domestic institutions, to make
them more useful institutions for the support of trade, especially
exports.

Those regulations go back a long time, too. The Edge Act goes back
a long time.

It also, I submit, deserves some review at this point. And perhaps,
unlike the McFadden Act, we could do so in conjunction with this
legislation, though I think it also requires a liberalization of regula-
tions.

So the second part of that proposition is giving some thought to that.

Mr. Heimann. Certainly. T think it is a very attractive concept,
liberalizing it for exports.

1cﬁ[Th]e following information was received from the Comptroller’s
office :

'These comments are in response to Senator Stevenson’s request that the Comp-
troller’s Office consider means of easing the lending restriction on Edge Act
corporations.

The Comptroller’s Office has a long standing principle of promoting greater com-
petition in financial markets. We therefore view favorably the objectives of Sena-
tor ‘Stevenson’s proposal: first, to broaden the range of loan facilities available
to business throughout the United States, particularly where this would facilitate
foreign trade; and second, to achieve equity in the treatment of foreign and do-
mestic banks’ cross-state activities. Although direct jurisdiction over Edge corpo-
rations, under Section 2(a) of the Federal Reserve Act, lies with the Federal
Reserve Board, the Comptroller’s Office does have an interest in broadening the
range of permissible lending activities of national banks through the Edge
affiliates as this should bring about greater diversification and stability of
revenues.

‘While time has not permitted a comprehensive study of Edge Act powers and
restrictions, we support two proposed amendments to Section 25(a) of the Fed-
eral Reserve Act proposed by the Federal Reserve Board. These are contained in
items 1, 2 and 3 of the Board’s “Proposed Amendments to H.R. 10899.”

"The first amendment extends the Board’s discretion in allowing Edge corpora-
tions to issue debentures, bonds and promissory notes in a total amount exceeding
ten- times their capital. The effect would be to ease the scope for borrowing by
Edge corporations.

The second amendment removes an outdated restriction on the reserves held
by Edge corporations. The effect would be to eliminate a ten per cent minimum
reserve requirement and to give the Board the power to set Edge Act reserve
requirements equal to those imposed on member banks, assuring a greater degree
of competitive equality.

‘We also note that the Board is engaged in a review of all its regulations, in-
cluding Regulation K. We support a more liberal interpretation of the Edge Act
by the Board, and we shall, of course, cooperate in a re-evaluation of this
Regulation.

Senator STEVENsoN. Do you have any response to this proposition,
Mr. LeMaistre ?

Mr. LeMatstre. I think it deserves study, but I really——

Senator STEVENSON. Are you going to give it study, too?

Mr. LeMaistre. I would be glad to get someone to do that. It seems
to me as long as you preserve the concept of parity, so each of them
operate in the same way, that the liberalization of the provisions of the
Edge Act cannot really do any harm. It seems to me it would be
helpful.

Senator Stevexson. I don’t think it is realistic to expect perfect
symmetry or parity, but I think this overall formula comes pretty
close and it might also help facilitate American exports, which should
be an important objective of American policy.
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Mr. Chairman, I hope that all these studies and all these witnesses
can result in a serious consideration by this committee of this proposi-
tion. And I don’t know of any study that has been done of it. Thank

ou.
Y Senator McInTyre. I might say, Senator Stevenson, for the edifica-
tion of all, that the record is due to close in 7 days, and the markup
date for the bill is set for July 26 and 27. So, if they are going to do
any studying, they have to burn the midnight oil, I guess, on this issue.

Mr. LEMartsTtre. We will do the best we can.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Proxmire.

Senator Proxmire. Mr. Heimann, in response to Senator Steven-
son’s question—he has proposed an excellent approach to a compromise
here—TI would like to have your views on whether or not it is possible
to sever the deposit and loan function this way.

As T understand it, very often the same firm that will get a loan
will also make a deposit, and when the same firm makes the deposit,
it will borrow money. And usually there is such a close link there that
if a firm is able to borrow money, but unable to make deposits, it might
be far less attractive both for the bank and for the firm that is
involved.

Am I wrong about that? Or would it be feasible and practical in
youf Veiew to separate those, which Senator Stevenson’s proposal might
1mply ?

Mr. Hermanw. I think you are absolutely correct in theory, that
there has always been a relationship between deposit and loan activity.

‘What I think we are talking about is the location of the deposit and
loan facility. To put it another way, to use a domestic example, in this
age of wire transfer, electronic transfer, there is a whole host of meth-
odologies by which one can deposit money in one place and have it
transferred immediately to another place, with great ease and precious
little loss of time. The facility need not be the same physical facility
to accomplish that relationship of deposit to loan on the part of the
borrower.

So theoretically one could arrange for a loan in the State of Illinois
with a bank located on the State of Georgia. The funds could be trans-
ferred through the system, through the bank in Illinois to the recipient
bank in Georgia, or loan money can be forwarded in the reverse
transaction.

So that whereas there is a relationship, it need not be situated physi-
cally in the same place.

Senator ProxMIrg, I would like to ask both you and Mr. LeMaistre
to resolve your differences a little bit, to the extent you can, or sharpen
them. On deposit insurance, Mr. LeMaistre, you are our expert on that,
and you say it should be optional ; Mr. Heimann indicates he thinks it
should be mandatory and comprehensive, at least that is my under-
standing.

Mr. HetMmanN. Yes, sir.

Senator ProxmIre. And you seem to argue in your excellent paper
that the optional would provide full protection for the depositor and
better protection for the Deposit Insurance Corporation, is that
correct ?

Mr. LeMaistre. Well, I say it should be optional if you are giving
great importance to the national treatment of branches of foreign
banks, if they are to be treated as our institutions are!
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Senator Proxmire. Why would it discriminate against them, if we
make deposit insurance comprehensive and mandatory, as we do with
all of our banks?

Mr. LEMaistre. We don’t with all of our banks. There are a number
of States which permit a bank if it chooses to operate without it.

The first section of our act says a bank can voluntarily surrender its
insurance.

Senator ProxMire. Except for Illinois. We were told by Mr. Miller
only Illinois is that exception. I's he wrong ?

Mr. LEMarstre. I think I have them here——

S Senz;,tor Proxmire. That is all right. You say there are a number of
tates?

Mr. LeMaisTre. There are several. I would say the great majority of
them do require that an institution have insurance before it is allowed
to open for business. But there are some that do not require it.

And I don’t think anybody coming in here from Germany or Eng-
land or some place like that would likely open a branch and not want
insurance, if he is going to do retail business. But I say it is an option
he ought to have, if the American banks have it.

Senator ProxMire. What is your answer to that, Mr. Heimann ?

P 1\%1('} Heman~. As you see, I am one-third lost on that vote with
DIC.

I don’t agree. And the reason I don’t is I think that we are perhaps
really dealing with the wrong problem, that is, if a noninsured foreign
bank failed in the United States, it is my own opinion that the reason-
able pressure to cover those deposits of the innocent, the uninsured de-
positor who utilized that facility, would be such that it could very well
be very serious.

More important, it would cause consternation in the system, I don’t
know the number of banks that are uninsured in this country, but I
do think there are precious few and they are relatively small. But in
this case, the public most likely will be dealing with a large financial
institution, albeit a foreign one, and they will be rightfully expecting
the kind of protection that we have afforded all of our depositors in
this country.

I think we might as well just bite that bullet of reality so that we
prevent future problems that just don’t need to be created.

Senator Proxmire. Mr. Heimann, I have introduced an amendment
that would give the Federal Reserve examination jurisdiction over
foreign banks. I do that in part because they requested it, and in part
because I think it makes sense. They have jurisdiction over holding
companies, as you know, so why shouldn’t we have uniform jurisdic-
tion for examination of foreign banks, rather than have you have juris-
diction as you would like to have over some foreign banks, and the
Federal Reserve over others, and perhaps FDIC in other areas.

What is wrong with providing the Federal Reserve shall have that
uniform jurisdiction?

Mr. Hermann. Well, sir, we were discussing this briefly before. I
believe that the dual banking system has great merit. If a foreign bank
chooses to be nationally chartered, by the State.

As you know, at the present time all national banks are members
of the Federal Reserve, and of course the Comptroller of the Currency
has the responsibility for examining those institutions.
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What I am most interested in with respect to this bill is the intelli-
gent national oversight of foreign banking. Leaving out all jurisdic-
tional pride or positioning, the reality is that in a dual banking system
that national oversight can only be provided by either the FDIC, as-
suming that all of the institutions are insured, or by the Federal Re-
serve, if they are in the Federal Reserve orbit, depending on the re-
serve requirements.

And therefore it is important, and T think in the national interest,
to have either or both of them assuming that responsibility. If there is
insurance for all of these institutions, then clearly the FDIC must
examine, must do so by its charter to protect its insurance reserve. If
these institutions have a call on the window of the Fed, clearly there
is a responsibility for the Fed to in some fashion know what i is going
on. That is done in this case through the examination process or in con-
junction with the FDIC, if FDIC is examining them.

But I support Wholeheartedly the concept of some Federal Reserve
oversight.

Senator Proxmire. In this internationalization of banking, there is
one dimension we haven’t touched on, nobody has brought it out. We
have been told we have $200 billion, our banks have $200 billion of their
assets overseas.

Can you give us some feel as to the proportion that might represent
of the banking assets of a country like Canada or a country like Ger-
many or a country like Japan, so we have some notion as to whether
or not in each of these countries the United States has more banking
assets invested than the foreign country might have here?

I think that is probably true everywhere, but can you tell us if that
is true?

Mr. HermanN. We can give you that precisely. I don’t have the num-
bers with me, but we can supply that for the committee.

[ The material referred to follows:]

The following information is provided by the Office of the Comuvtroller of the
Currency in response to a request by Senator Proxmire. It compares the size of
the-activities of U.S. banks in several foreign countries with the activities of the
same countries’ banks in the United States.

The countries or groups of countries shown in the two tables that follow were
intended to be representative but by no means comprehensive. The choice was
made such that meaningful comnarisons could be made from available data
sources, and the data could be published without revealing the activities of any
individual bank.

Table 1 presents data on deposits from, and loans to. nonbank customers at both
types of banking institutions. The elimination of interbank activity from data
for both groups of institutions facilitates comparison of traditional banking ac-
tivities. The data show the extent to which both types of institutions utilize their
offices in these countries to attract funds from nonbank depositors and make loans
to nonbank residents. For U.S. banks, a further distinction is made between total
and non-dollar-denominated activities. The exclusion of Eurodollar deposits and
loans may present a clearer picture of U.S. banks’ activities in the local banking
market. Countries whose foreign banking sector is dominated by Eurodollar
banking, such as the United Kingdom and the Bahamas, were not included in
the sample.

Although U.S. banks’ overseas activities are concentrated in roughly the same
group of countries as are the parent banks which have overations in the United
States, Table 1 indicates that there are a number of countries where the balance
of loans or deposits is quite uneven. The administrative restrictions in Japan, for
examole, prevent U.S. banks from leading as much there as do Japanese banks in
the U.S.; and under present laws, Canada does not admit foreign banks.
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Table 2 provides a rough indication of the penetration of foreign banks into
the U.S. credit market and vice-versa. Total bank loans are measured by statistics
on bank loans to the private sector. In all cases the penetration appears to be
slight.

TABLE 1.—COMPARISON OF U.S. ACTIVITIES OF FOREIGN BANKS AND FOREIGN ACTIVITIES OF AMERICAN BANKS:
APRIL 1978

[Dollar amounts in millions of U.S. dollars]

Activities of branches of U.S. banks in—

- Loans to Deposits from
Activities of U.S. offices of banks from— nonhanks nonbanks
Number of Deposits  Number of Nondollar Nondollar
institu- Loans to from institu- denom- denom-
Country tions!  nonbanks  nonbanks tions  Total inated  Total inated
Japan__.._._______. 60 $14, 142 $6, 868 26 39,415 $5,572 §2,781 $2,704
Canada. . 29 3,362 2,128 e mcememeaas
France_.. 13 1,733 1,519 14 2,880 1,853 1,231 543
Germany. 13 1,500 1,252 17 1,146 1,020 572 463
Italy/Switzerland_.___ 23 3,078 5,072 14 1,882 1, 567 755 496
Korea/Philippines/

Taiwan____..____. 22 352 204 17 2,043 540 650 384

1 Includes agencies, branches, subsidiary banks, agr t corporations, and investment companies.

Source: Federal Reserve Board.

TABLE 2.—COUNTRY-BY-COUNTRY COMPARISON OF FOREIGN BANKS' PENETRATION OF THE DOMESTIC CREDIT
MARKET AND U.S. BANKS' PENETRATION OF FOREIGN CREDIT MARKETS

[Dollar amounts in millions of U.S. dollars]

Foreign banks in the

United States U.S. banks abroad
Nondollar
Loans to non- loans to
banks, per- nonbanks,

tge 0 Nondall pe

Loans to total bank loans to of total
Country nonbanks loans nonbanks bank loans
$14,142 2.2 $5, 572 0.7
3,362 I
1,733 .3 1,853 9
Germany 1,500 2 1, 020 3
Italy/Switzerland. 3,078 5 1,567 7
352 . 540 1.9

Korea/Philippines/Taiwan

Sources: Table 1; Federal Reserve Builetin; and *‘International Financial Statistics."

~ Senator Proxmire. In Canada, it is probably overwhelming, isn’t it ?
Don’t we have a very, very big banking investment in Canada? We
have in everything else.

Mr. HEmMa~NN. No. The Canadian Finance Ministry——

Senator ProxMIRE. Don’t they let us in there?

Mr. HemmaN~. Our relationships are not as fluid, shall I say, as with
some other nations. No, we don’t have a large banking presence in
Canada.

Senator Proxmire. How about the United Kingdom ?

Mr. Hemmanxw. Yes; relatively large. I think we can provide the
figures. I just don’t have them with me.

Senator Proxmire. Thank you.

Senator McInTyYRE. Gentlemen, I am going to have to let you go
in order to move on. Thank you very much for your attendance and

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



131

assistance. If you come up with any ideas on that study Senator
Stevenson talked about, be sure to get it to us before we close the record.
[The following letter was ordered inserted in the record :]

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION,
Washington, D.C., July 7, 1978.
Hon. ApLAl E. STEVENSON,
Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs,
U.S8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR STEVENSON : Your June 29, 1978 letter requests our comments on
a proposed compromise in the interstate banking provisions of H.R. 10899, the
“International Banking Act of 1978.”

Briefly, instead of continuing to permit each individual State to determine
whether foreign banks should be permitted to branch within its borders as the
House bill would do, your letter recommends prohibiting further expansion of
foreign banks’ interstate activities, except that branches would be exempted
from this prohibition if they accepted only those deposits related to international
activities that would be permissible for Edge Corporations. Your proposal is
similar to the Federal Reserve’s suggestion that agencies of foreign banks be
exempted from interstate branching restrictions which it recommends including
in the bill.

In our opinion, the distinction between “branches,” “agencies,” and “commercial
lending companies” is already an exceedingly fine one which loses much of its
meaning in the day-to-day business world. For all practical purposes, an “agency”
is a branch which does not take deposits from U.S. residents (see § 1(b) (1) of
the bill), and a “commercial lending company” is essentially a domestically in-
corporated agency. The compromise proposed in your letter would create yet an-
other type of facility through which foreign banks could operate in this country,
but would not really permit foreign banks to do anything that they could not
achieve by establishing Edge corporations and agencies across State lines.

‘We believe that a much simpler and more direct approach to the problem of
interstate expansion by foreign banks would be to prohibit any branch, agency
or commercial lending company outside a foreign bank’s ‘“home State” from
accepting initial deposit balances of less than $100,000. This approach would
tend to limit the interstate activities of foreign banks to so-called “wholesale”
banking and would mitigate considerably the possibility that the interstate
deposit-receiving powers of foreign banks might otherwise give them a competi-
tive advantage over domestic banks. By providing deposit insurance for domestic
deposits of U.S. branches of foreign banks as section 6 of the bill presently does,
Congress would at the same time be protecting domestic depositors from any
unexpected loss.

‘As we stated in our recent testimony on this bill, we strongly support section
5(a) which maintains the status quo by permitting interstate branching by
foreign banks where permitted by State law.

Foreign banks currently operate banking-type operations in only 12 U.S. States
while interstate operations of our large bank holding companies extend into al-
most every State. U.S. banks may also establish Edge Act corporations, loan
production offices and representative offices in States other than their home State.

If interstate banking operations were to be prohibited or drastically curtailed
for foreign banks, it is unlikely that a foreign bank would want to locate any
rlace outside New York, California or Illinois. As a practical matter, if interstate
banking activities were severely limited for foreign banks, other States would find
it difficult to attract foreign banks and, hence, could not reap benefits stemming
from the activities of these banks—benefits that may well accrue to the local
economy.

‘One should not minimize the value of foreign banking growth to the banking
community as a whole. We see no reasons why cities in all States should not be
eligible to enjoy fully the same potential benefits of expanded foreign banking
activity as are the money center States. A State should be permitted to invite a
branch of a foreign bank into its banking communities if this is the only realistic
way in which foreign bank entry is likely to take place.

'Recent patterns of foreign banking expansion in the U.S. support the contention
that regional financial centers would be hurt by a ban on interstate operations
by foreign banks. The tendency is to geographically diversify foreign banking
operations once banking operations have already been established in the principal

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



132

centers. We believe this multi-State diversification should be permitted to
continue.

If the domestic deposit-taking restrictinos of Edge Act corporations are applied
to the expansion of foreign banks’ interstate branching activities outside the
“home State,” the recent trend toward interstate banking outside of money-market
centers would be substantially curtailed to the detriment of these markets. As
of March, 1978, as much as 63 percent of the deposits of direct branches of foreign
banks were from U.S. residents.

‘As to deposit insurance, our previous testimony has described our reservations
about the necessity and desirabiilty of making such coverage available for domes-
tic branches of foreign banks. If foreign banks wish to expand their operations
in this country into the “retail” banking business with the benefit of Federal
deposit insurance, they presently have this option under existing law by establish-
ing a domestically incorporated banking subsidiary where State law permits.

In response, however, to the view that some form of deposit insurance coverage
is necessary, we have recommended a surety bond or pledge of assets approach
which would be coupled with regular deposit insurance for the domestic deposits
of U.S. branches of foreign banks.

‘While we favor granting this type of coverage on an optional basis, we have no
strong objection to requiring Federal deposit insurance for branches of foreign
banks in conjunction with a surety bond/pledge of assets requirement of the type
as presently provided in section 6, if Congress should conclude that the public
interest requires such coverage.

‘We would be happy to work with your staff in drafting legislative language to
implement our suggested approach to this problem.

‘Sincerely,
GEORGE A. LEMAISTRE, Chairman.

‘We next call a panel, Mr. E. D. Jack Dunn, commissioner of banking
and finance, State of Georgia; national president, Conference of State
Bank Supervisors, and Ms. Muriel F. Siebert, superintendent of banks,
State of New York.

As T understand it, Ms. Siebert is hoping to grab the 1 o’clock
shuttle ; is that right ¢

Ms. SieBERT. Yes.

Senator McInTyRrE. Therefore, with your permission, Jack, we will

allow her to testify first. You go right ahead.

STATEMENT OF MURIEL F. SIEBERT, SUPERINTENDENT OF
BANKS, STATE OF NEW YORK

Ms Siesert. Thank you very much. T will miss the plane if it is
imperative because I think this bill is important.

I have submitted a full text of my remarks.

Senator McInTyrE. It will be in the record in its entirety without
objection.

Ms. Siepert. The following is a brief text. T am Muriel F. Siebert,
superintendent of banks of the State of New York. I am grateful for
the opportunity to appear before the Senate Subcommittee on Finan-
cial Institutions to testify on the subject of H.R. 10899, the Interna-
tional Banking Act of 1978.

In New York State, foreign banking organizations own and operate
54 agencies, 64 branches, 5 investment companies, and 20 subsidiary
banks.

As of May 1978, the assets of these banking organizations exceeded
$65 billion.

Foreign banks have been under the supervision of the New York
State Banking Department for 100 years. Foreign bank presence
in New York has made a distinctive and positive contribution toward
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the development of our State into one of the world’s great financial
centers.

New York has a vital interest in preserving and enhancing this
presence. Consequently, it has a very strong interest in the proposed
legislation.

Foreign banks in New York have been very good citizens, and have
conducted their business properly and in my opinion have aided for-
eign trade.

We view H.R. 10899 as a major constructive step forward in the
regulation of the activities of foreign banks in the United States.

While the New York State Banking Department does not agree
with every point in the legislation, on balance this is a positive and
helpful proposal, and we strongly support its enactment into law by
this session of Congress.

My oral comments will be confined to two issues, deposit insurance
and the role of the Federal Reserve. Time constraints prevent me from
discussing other important items which are included in the more
lengthy written statement.

From my perspective, the single feature of the bill which is of the
most vital importance is the requirement that FDIC insurance be
obtained by all federally licensed branches and by all State-licensed
branches in States such as New York, which require State-chartered
banks to be insured.

The banking department has long supported the requirement of
FDIC insurance for foreign bank branches.

‘We experienced the failure of a foreign bank with a branch in New
York when Intra Bank of Lebanon failed in October 1966. While the
department was able to arrange for full payment to every depositor
and creditor on the books of that branch, our abilitv to do so was
partly the result of good fortune, in that the branch office was located
in a valuable piece of real estate owned by the bank.

New York law requires foreign bank branches to comply with
various rules designed to assure they have assets in New York adeauate
to cover their local liabilities. However, I do not think that it would be
possible for us to demand that all public deposits be covered by real
estate. Although these laws are fully enforced by the banking depart-
ment, they do not provide the same absolute assurance that depositors
will be paid as is provided by deposit insurance.

In the absence of FDIC insurance, we are sufficiently concerned
ahout protection of the depositing public that we have sponsored a
bill in the New York State Legislature to require that branches of
foreign banks notify depositors that their deposits are not insured.

The bill, T might add, has not passed our legislature. If the Inter-
national Banking Act does not pass this year, my department may be
compelled to seek legislation on the State level to establish an insurance
fund to cover these risks.

Further detail on this subject is contained in the attached article
from the American Banker.

Senator McINTyreE. Without objection, that article will be included
in the record (see p. 138).

Ms. SieBerT. Yes; it is attached to the formal statement. However,
we think the best solution is FDIC insurance. Such insurance will
result in a hroader diversification of risk than would be possible in
any single State and will also result in a single uniform insurance
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system administered by the agency that has the greatest experience
and expertise in establishing and administering deposit insurance.

Our only suggestion regarding the insurance provisions of this bill,
in accord with the view of the Fed, is that the insurance should cover
all deposits up to $40,000, payable at an insured branch whether or
not the deposits are held by U.S. citizens or residents.

This would be in line with the present FDIC practice for domestic
banks and would more closely correspond to the expectations of public
depositors.

In New York we have seen specific foreign banks offer gift cam-
paigns similar to other banks. Some of these banks are also seeking
ethnic deposits. Any failure which would affect the public depositors
would be a poor reflection on the entire banking system.

There has also been a good deal of discussion of the provisions of
this bill addressed to the authority of the Federal Reserve Board. The
banking department offers no objection to the authority which is
contained in the bill for the Fed to impose reserves on branches of
foreign banks with worldwide assets in excess of $1 billion. We note
that virtually all U.S. banks of that size are members of the Federal
Reserve System. We do not think, however, that the Fed should have
the authority to impose reserves on agencies and on commercial lend-
ing companies, since these entities are barred from accepting deposits
and therefore do not function as banks.

We observe that on the domestic level the Fed does not have the
authority to establish reserve requirements for the nonbanking sub-
sidiaries of bank holding companies.

Moreover, the so-called commercial lending companies are separate
legal entities, chartered, supervised. and examined by the State of
New York.

H.R. 10899 recognizes, we believe correctly, that it would be dis-
criminatory and contrary to the voluntary nature of Federal Reserve
membership to make federally set reserves mandatory for State-
chartered banks which happen to be foreign owned and the same
principle is applicable to commercial lending companies.

To the extent that the Congress chooses to grant the Fed authority
to impose reserve requirements and to provide access to the Fed’s dis-
count window to foreign bank offices in the United States, it would
not be unreasonable to vest the Federal Reserve Board with examina-
tion powers which are coextensive with the substantive authority being
granted.

‘For similar reasons, H.R. 10899 already provides for examination
by the FDIC of insured branches. While the banking department
would offer no objection to a Federal examination presence on the
part of either the Fed or FDIC, perhaps it would be more appropriate
for the Fed to examine only the offices of foreign banks which are
subject to reserves, i.e., those banks whose worldwide assets exceed $1
billion, and for the FDIC to examine the smaller banks. This division
of responsibility would parallel the existing allocation of responsibil-
ity for examination of member and nonmember domestic banks.

In closing, I would like to repeat my view that the proposal before
the subcommittee is a significant, constructive step forward in the
regulation of foreign banking in the United States, and I urge its
passage in this session of Congress.
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Thank you. I offer any continuing dialog or help that I or my staff
may contribute. )
[The complete statement of Ms. Siebert and attachment follows:]

STATEMENT OF MURIEL SIEBERT, SUPERINTENDENT OF BANKS, STATE OF NEW YORK

I am Muriel Siebert, Superintendent of Banks of the State of New York. I am
grateful for the opportunity to appear before the Senate Subcommittee on Fi-
nancial Institutions to testify on the subject of H.R. 10899, “The International
Banking Act of 1978.”

The State of New York is the leading center of international banking in the
United States. In addition to being the headquarters for a number of American
banks with extensive activities abroad, foreign banking organizations own and
operate in New York State 54 agencies, 64 branches, 5 investment companies,
and 20 subsidiary banks. As of May 1978, the assets of these banking organiza-
tions exceeded $65 billion. In addition, 118 foreign banks maintain representa-
tive offices in New York. Foreign banks have been transacting business in the
State of New York subject to the supervision of the Banking Department for
more than 100 years, and their presence has made a distinctive and positive
contribution toward the growth of New York as one of the world’s great fi-
nancial centers. The State of New York has a vital interest in preserving and
enhancing this presence, and consequently a strong interest in the proposed
legislation.

H.R. 10899 is a major, constructive step forward in the regulation of the
activities of foreign banks in the United States. While the New York State
Banking Department does not agree with every point in the legislation, on bal-
ance this is a positive and helpful proposal, and we strongly support its enact-
ment into law. Further, we urge passage of the legislation during this session
of Congress. The activities of foreign banks in the United States are growing
rapidly and with passage of time it will become more difficult to put into place
a new structure of regulation as is proposed in this bill.

As various proposals for an expanded role for the federal government in the
regulation of foreign banking have appeared before the Congress over the past
few years, the Banking Department has expressed its views publicly on a num-
ber of occasions. Rather than again reviewing and commenting upon this bill in
detail, I will confine my comments to the issues of greatest importance to the
State of New York: deposit insurance, multistate banking and the role of the
Federal Reserve.

From our perspective, the single feature of this bill which is of the most
vital importance is the requirement that FDIC insurance be obtained by all fed-
erally-licensed branches, and by all state-licensed branches in states, such as
New York, which require state-chartered banks to be insured. The Banking De-
partment has long supported the requirement of FDIC insurance for foreign bank
branches. We experienced the failure of a foreign bank with a branch in New
York when Intra Bank of Lebanon failed in October 1966. While the Department
was able to arrange for full payment to every depositor and creditor on the books
of that branch, our ability to do so was partly the result of good fortune, in that
the branch office was located in a valuable piece of real estate owned by the bank.

New York law requires foreign bank branches to comply with various rules
designed to assure they have assets in New York adequate to cover their local
liabilities. Although these laws are fully enforced by the Banking Department,
they do not provide the same absolute assurance that depositors will be paid as
is provided by deposit insurance. In the absence of FDIC insurance, we are suf-
ficiently concerned about protection of the depositing public that we have spon-
sored a bill in the New York State Legislature to require the branches of foreign
banks to notify depositors that their deposits are not insured. The bill—I might
add—has not passed the Legislature. If the International Banking Act does not
pass this year, my Department may be compelled to seek legislation on the state
level to establish an insurance fund to cover these risks. Further detail on this
subiect is contained in the attached article from the “American Banker.”

It is clear, however, that the best solution is FDIC insurance. Such insurance
will result in a broader diversification of risks than would be possible in any
single state, and will also result in a single uniform insurance system admin-
istered by the agency that has the greatest expertise in establishing and admin-
istering deposit insurance. Our only suggestion regarding the insurance provi-
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sions of this bill, in accord with the view of the Fed, is that the insurance
should cover all deposits payable at an insured branch, whether or not the de-
posits are held by United States citizens or residents. This would be in line
with present FDIC practice for domestic banks and would more closely corre-
spond to the expectations of public depositors.

Let me turn now to an issue which has drawn a great deal of comment: the
extent to which foreign banks should be permitted to operate facilities in more
than one state. There seems now to be rather broad acquiescence in the view that
foreign banks should, at a minimum, be permitted to establish non-deposit bank-
ing facilities wherever permitted by state law. There is, however, still signifi-
cant disagreement as to whether foreign banks should be permitted to establish
deposit-taking facilities, i.e., branches and commercial bank subsidiaries, out-
side their state of principal operation.

The discussion of this issue has been in large measure a discussion of what
is meant by competitive equality and national treatment. Those who believe
identical rules are the essence of equal treatment point out that domestic banks
are prohibited by law from establishing full deposit-taking facilities in any
state outside their state of principal operation. It is asserted that giving
greater powers to foreign banks would lead to substantial inequality. Those
who believe that practical equivalence rather than legal symetry is the basic
issue point to the nationwide network of financial services offices of various
types maintained by the major domestic banks.

There is a growing realization that the real issue in this connection is not
competitive equality between foreign and domestic banks, but competitive equal-
ity between states. As a practical matter, virtually every foreign bank which
establishes operations in the United States sets up first in New York, because
of its position as the center of the financial and investment activities in the
country. If a foreign bank could have deposit-gathering facilities in only one
state, that state would have to be New York, or for some banks possibly
California.

This would severely limit the ability of any other state to establish itself as a
regional center for international finance. Although in a narrow sense it might
be to New York’s advantage to support legislation which would bar other states
from competing with New York foreign bank offices, the New York Banking
Department has consistently taken the position that foreign banks should be
free to establish deposit-taking offices in any state which chooses to admit them.
We do not wish to deprive other states of this country of the capital, financial
expertise and access to banking facilities which would be made available to them
by the presence of a number of offices of foreign banks. We believe that liberal
rules on foreign bank entry to all states are in the best interests of the country
at large, and that the resulting overall growth of foreign bank activities in the
U.S. will benefit New York.

The Bank Holding Company Act, at present, permits a bank from one jurisdie-
tion to acquire or establish banking facilities in another state if the second state
expressly permits this. The logic of allowing states to determine for themselves
whether to let in out-of-state banks is equally applicable to permitting such
states to choose for themselves whether they wish to extend such reciprocal
banking privileges only to foreign banks.

The New York State Banking Department therefore supports the bill which
passed the House of Representatives, which would permit foreign banks to estab-
lish branch offices wherever permitted by state law. In recent discussions of this
issue, reference has frequently been made to the announcements of the proposed
acquisition of three large U.S. banks, two in New York and one in California,
by major foreign banks. It is implied that through such acquisitions a foreign
bank could acquire existing domestic banking organizations in more than one
state and thus do a true multi-state retail deposit banking business. One point
should be made very clear: any company, whether it be incorporated in the
United States or in a foreign country, which owns a bank anywhere in the
United States is covered by the present provisions of the federal Bank Holding
Company Act and, as a result, is barred from acquiring a bank in any other state
of the United States, unless explicitly authorized by state law.

There has also been a good deal of discussion of the provisions of this bill
addressed to the authority of the Federal Reserve Board. The bill would au-
thorize the Fed to set reserves for federally licensed branches and agencies of
foreign banks with worldwide assets in excess of $1 billion. The Fed would also
be authorized to set reserves for state-licensed branches, agencies and commer-
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cial lending companies “after consultation and in cooperation with the state
bank supervisory authorities.” The bill would also permit the Fed to open its
discount window to any U.S. office of a foreign bank which maintains reserves
with the Fed.

The Banking Department offers no objection to the authority of the Fed to
impose reserves on branches of foreign banks with worldwide assets in excess of
a billion dollars. We note that virtually all U.S. banks of that size are members
of the Federal Reserve System. We do not think, however, that the Fed should
have the authority to impose reserves on agencies and commercial lending com-
panies since these entities are barred from accepting deposits and, theretore, do
not function as banks. We observe that, on the domestic level, the Fed does not
have the authority to establish reserve requirements for the non-banking sub-
sidiaries of bank holding companies.

We would also note that the so-called ‘“‘commercial lending companies” are
separate legal entities chartered by the State of New York as investment com-
panies pursuant to Article XII of the New York Banking Law. Their particular
mix of powers and restrictions is set by our laws, and they are subject to exami-
nation and supervision by the Banking Department. They are thus in the same
position for legal and policy purposes as state-chartered commercial banks whose
stock happens to be owned by foreign entities. H.R. 10899 recognizes, we believe
correctly, that it would be discriminatory and contrary to the voluntary nature
of Federal Reserve membership to require those banks which happen to be
foreign-owned to have Federally set reserves while making Federal Reserve
membership voluntary for domestically owned banks. It would be equally
inconsistent with the present structure of the dual banking system to require
state-chartered entities which fit the commercial lending company definition to
be subject to federal reserve requirements if they happen to be owned by a
foreign bank.

To the extent that the Congress chooses to grant the Fed authority to impose
reserves and to provide access to the Fed discount window to foreign bank
offices in the United States, it would not be unreasonable to vest the Federal
Reserve Board with examination powers which are coextensive with the sub-
stantive authority being granted. For similar reasons, H.R. 10899 already pro-
vides for examination by the FDIC of insured branches. While the Banking De-
partment would offer no objection to a federal examination presence on the part
of either the Fed or the FDIC, perhaps it would be more appropriate for the
Fed to examine only the offices of those foreign banks which are subject to
reserves, i.e., those banks whose worldwide assets exceed $1 billion, and for the
FDIC to examine the smaller banks. This division of responsibility would
parallel the existing allocation of responsibility for examination of member and
non-member domestic banks.

In addition to the proposals for imposing federally-established reserves and
federal examination requirements on foreign bank offices in the U.S. currently
contained in H.R. 10899, the Fed’s suggested amendments include a provision
which would add to the bill a new Section 7(d). This section would, in effect,
empower the Fed to impose on state-licensed banks or agencies of foreign banks
whatever requirements as to maintenance of assets are developed by the Comp-
troller for federally-licensed branches or agencies unless the Fed determines that
the comparable requirements of state law are “adequate.” It would be contrary
to the present generally accepted division of responsibility between federal and
state regulators for the federal authority to be given power to effectively decide
whether state laws and regulations on capitalization of state-licensed banking
institutions are acceptable. Nothing else in H.R. 10899 suggests that federal
regulators should have power over state-licensed branches or agencies in these
areas, and the International Banking Aect is not an appropriate place to begin
a debate over such a fundamental change in the existing structure of the dual
banking system.

Finally, I would like to record my opposition to the requirement in Section 9
for detailed Federal guidelines for foreign bank entry into the U.S. For many
years, the Banking Department has consulted with the appropriate Federal
authorities to ensure that important national issues are considered when making
judgments on applications by foreign banks. These proposed guidelines are
simply not needed.

In closing, I would like to repeat my view that the proposal before the Sub-
committee is a significant, constructive step forward in the regulation of foreign
banking in the United States, and I urge its passage by this session of Congress.

Thank you.
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[From the American Banker, June 13, 1978]
NYS MAY START FOREIGN INSURANCE FACILITY

(By Anthony Mattera)

NEw YOrRK.—Muriel F. Siebert, New York State Superintendent of Bankers
said Monday she would move to establish a state facility to insure domestic de-
posits of foreign bank branches here if Congress does not pass the International
Banking Act.

Among the provisions of the act is one that would make Federal deposit in-
surance mandatory for foreign bank branches in states where federal insurance
is mandatory for state-chartered United States banks.

“I get worried when I see foreign banks advertising for public deposits and
offering the same gift campaigns (as domestic banks) and I know they’re not
insured,” she said.

Speaking before an international banking symposium sponsored by Peat, Mar-
wick, Mitchell & Co., Ms. Siebert said she was “sufficiently concerned about the
protection of the depositing public that we have sponsored a bill in the New York
legislature to require foreign bank branches to notify depositors that their de-
posits are not insured.”

Ms. Siebert said the state deposit insurance fund, would have to have “the
blessings of the legislature.” But, she said such a fund would be a last resort.

“I would prefer to see it (foreign banks’ deposit insurance) in the (Inter-
national Banking) Act,” she said. She noted that it was unlikely the act would
pass Congress without the Federal insurance provision.

About a proposal to establish a free trade zone in New York City, Mrs. Siebert
said she was confident that some means would be found to satisfy the Federal
Reserve Board that domestic money would not seap from the monetary system
through the domestic international banking facilities.

The free zone bill has passed the New York State legislature and Gov. Hugh L.
Carey is expected to sign it. Some Federal Reserve Board members have opposed
the bill on the ground that it would create a problem of domestic fund seepage
into the international market.

Income earned by banks conducting international business through the free-
trade facilities would be exempt from New York City and state taxes, as well
as from interest limit and reserve requirements if the Fed approves the idea.

The New York State banking regulator also said her office is seeking greater
financial disclosure from foreign banks applying for offices here. She said she
believed some foreign apnlicants did not have a realistic idea of the expense in-
volved in operating an office in New York. “I have an obligation to make sure
they understand the cost of doing business here,” she said.

Ms. Siebert said the banking department has returned foreign banks’ applica-
tions because they included unrealistic expense estimates.

“When someone tells me their Telex and phone bills are going to run $300 a
month,” she said, “I don’t believe it.”

Senator McINTYRE. Ms. Siebert, vou argue strongly for mandatory
FDIC insurance, vet FDIC itself, the expert in this field, argues for
an approach combining a modified pledge of assets requirement and
optional insurance.

‘Have you studied the FDIC proposal and can you comment on it at
this time ?

Ms. SieBerT. I have not studied the proposal. We believe it would be
more expensive for the banks if they had to pledge some of their assets.
I believe as long as these banks are taking public deposits that they
should be insured. We have foreign banks in New York that are offer-
ing gift campaigns that are the same as those our State or federally
chartered savings or commercial banks offer. I do not believe that
the depositors recognize that these deposits are different from those
in our other banks.

Senator McINTYRE. Mr. LeMaistre made it very clear that in trving
to mandate this, it would be a very difficult proposition for the FDIC
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to establish whether or not this particular bank, the applicant, was in
a position to receive the FDIC insurance.

Ms. SieBerT. We have in New York, our branches an asset test of 108
percent to each 100 cents of liabilities. So in effect we have an 8 percent
forced capital ratio. We get monthly reports from the banks, we have
asset tests, we examine them annually.

I realize and recognize the FDIC’s position, where they do not want
to insure the arm when they don’t insure the entire body.

But we think FDIC insurance is warranted, we think the risks to
the FDIC can be contained. We think that examination privileges
combined with our examination, and we examine the foreign banks
every year the same way we examine our own banks, will permit the
FDIC to determine insurability.

Senator McIntyre. How do you respond to the argument that
deposits in foreign branches are not really retail deposits and there-
fore don’t need F DIC insurance protection ?

Ms. SteBerr. I believe that while some of the fogeign banks do not
seek retail deposits, some of them in New York are starting to seek
retail deposits aggressively. I can send you a copy of an article—I
spoke before the Pete Marwick International Partners, and the Wall
Street Journal wrote it up, and the article I have submitted was from
the American Banker, in which they comment on my speech.

Some of our banks in New York are seeking retail deposits. We have
banks that are starting to seek the ethnic deposits. They seem to have
a following among the people in New York. I do not believe New
York would be any different from any other State.

Senator McINTYrE. Ms. Siebert, given the nature of the business of
foreign branches, how significant would FDIC insurance be, given
the current $40,000 limit ?

Ms. SieBerr. Well, I am interested in the depositing public, not
General Motors or I.T. & T. But I do think the depositing public is
entitled to insurance protection. I have had experiences with this, my
department was the only State that paid off on that money order
company that went broke across the country, and we had to go to the
legislature, we had to set up an insurance fund, we had to get contribu-
tions from other companies, we had to tax them, we had to put a guard
outside of the door, because the public was coming clamoring for their
money, because they thought the money order company was the equiva-
lent of a bank.

We took over the municipal credit union last year to rehabilitate it.
I went through 3 days of a run, it is a very scary thing. Even though
my examiners were handing out leaflets on my official stationery
saving the deposits were insured for $40,000, I personally stood in line
talking to people assuring them that their money was safe. The deposit-
ing public is not knowledgeable enough to look to see whether deposits
are insured or not.

I am not worried about the large corporate accounts, I am worried
about strictly the depositing public.

Senator McInTyRE. I note in your statement that you said legislation
was introduced, apparently at your behest, in the event that the banks
did not have FDIC insurance protection, the depositors would be
required to be notified of that. But the legislation didn’t move?

Ms. Sieeerr. I didn’t have the votes, Senator.
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Senator McInTyre. Well, that is the way it goes around here, too.

Mr. Dunn, would you comment on just this subject matter we have
been talking about ?

Mr. Dunn. Senator, as far as the Conference of State Bank super-
visors is concerned, we feel, as Mr. LeMaistre does, that it should
be optional.

We readily admit that some States, and Ms. Siebert has just alluded
to this, have a problem with the legislature, where she couldn’t get
this bill passed. Other States do not require it, Illinois does not require
it. But they do have the 108-percent rule as Ms. Siebert does.

My home State requires insurance. So as the president of the State
Bank Supervisors, I have an obligation to represent all of them.

Senator McIntyre. Well, Mr. Dunn, Ms. Siebert, can you please
tell us what your current thinking is regarding the creation of a free
international banking zone in New York and conceivably in other
locations as well, and whether or not it has any bearing on this
legislation

Ms. SieBErT. I think the two are separate. The shuttle I hope to take
is because the Governor is having a ceremony to sign our tax legisla-
tion on this. My department did a lot of work on this, we worked with
the department of taxation. I do not believe that it has bearing on this
legislation. I believe that there is a problem, there is no reason that we
should establish arbitrary rules that force our banks to go outside of
the country to do business.

I have an office in London, I just visited it. The New York State
chartered banks—I am talking about the clearing house banks, I
do not have Chase Bank or Citicorp, but' I have Manufacturers Han-
over, Morgan, Chemical, Irving, Bank of New York, Bankers Trust,
Marine Midland, and there may be one or two I missed, but we have $25
billion in assets in London alone, excluding what they have invested in
the Merchant banks there. We have an equal amount of assets spread
around the continent as I studied the figures.

‘Our banks have tens of billions of dollars in the Grand Cayman
Island. Some of this business would be done in New York, which has
established rules, which may be arbitrary, but we have forced some
of our banks to do some of their business abroad, either for tax rea-
sons or because of the Federal Reserve regulations. The business is
being done abroad, it will be done abroad, it would be easier for me to
examine it if it were in New York. I have 6 fulltime examiners in Lon-
don, I have a team of maybe 15 going over July 1, because we start to
examine a couple of our money market banks there. So I will have 19
people, I believe, going into our large banks like Morgan. I would like
to see as much of that business as possible brought back into this
country.

That means that if New York City has to give up its taxes, New
York State has to give up its taxes, because in New York State the
tax ratio, I believe, is 62 percent, where in London it is 52 percent, and
if you do it in Grand Cayman, it is 48 percent.

So that we addressed and took care of it in the bill the Governor
signed yesterday. The rest is up to the Federal Reserve as far as
interest rate limitations on deposits on short-term accounts, accounts
under 30, plus the reserve requirements.

There is no reason that my banks should be operating abroad paying
taxes to some countries abroad, when it could be done in New York.
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I also believe if we have this domestic international free zone, I
would expect the same privileges would be offered in Florida, Illinois,
California, some of these States have been to see us, we are working
with them, and I would expect to see some of the foreign banks bring
employment into New York, because it is cheaper for them to have
employees in New York now than it is in London or Zurich or Ham-
burg or many of the different places around the world.

Senator McINTyrE. I would be curious on my own part to know
how big is your agency ?

Ms. SteBert. I have 350 examiners and about 550 people.

Senator McIntyre. Would you say that again ?

Ms. SieBert. I have 350 examiners and the total agency is about 550.

Senator McINTyYrE. 400 plus 200

Ms. SieBERT. Yes. ‘

Senator McIntyre. It is slightly larger than New Hampshire’s.

Ms. SieBerT. Our assets under our own regulation exceed $400 bil-
lion, encompassing 19 different industries. We run from check cashers
to travelers checks to State-chartered credit unions. State-chartered
S. & L.’s, to the commercial banks, to the foreign banks. We have quite
a collection.

Senator McINTYRE. When are you going to have NOW accounts ?

Ms. SieBeRT. When they give them to us.

Senator McINTYRE. Well, they are coming.

As soon as Senator Proxmire is through questioning you, Ms. Sie-
bert, you can be excused any time.

Senator Proxmire. I will be very fast, I know you have to catch
the shuttle. And I assume your responses will be equally quick.

New York may give us a picture of the kind of banking we may
have throughout the country in a few years. I understand 30 percent of
your big loans are made by foreign banks in New York. The foreign
banks also have kept your banks on their toes in foreign exchange.
They have also created a situation in New York that is more competi-
tive perhaps than any other place in the country.

I think that is to everybody’s benefit.

Now you say you represent the depositing public. Do you feel that
foreign bank activity has been wholly constructive and desirable? Or
do you think there is any element here we have to be concerned about ?

Ms. SieBert. I have not personally, since T have been in office, seen
anything that is undesirable. I find that growth of the foreign banks
has made our banks more competitive.

Senator Proxmire. They have served your importers and exporters,
encouraged that kind of activity ?

Ms. S1EBERT. Yes.

Sens;,tor Proxmire. More than they would if you hadn’t had them
active?

Ms. SieBERT. I believe some of our companies in terms of importing
and exporting, find it easy to do business with a bank that is owned
or operated abroad. I also have a very strong feeling that if we do
not give the foreign banks reciprocity, there will be some retaliation.
And I believe the assets of my New York State chartered banks abroad
exceed $50 or $60 billion, and that is excluding the national banks
in New York.

Senator Proxmire. Then my question is one that is in Mr. Dunn’s
statement, why not let all of the United States in on the act? Why
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wouldn’t it be good for Atlanta, Milwaukee, Cleveland, to get into
that? You would have to permit branching, and make that free zone
universal.

Ms. SieBerT. I am in favor of that.

Senator PrRoxMIRE. You mean the latter——

Ms. S1eBERT. I am in favor of both.

Senator Proxmire. I am just talking about letting the foreign
banks branch, not talking about our banks.

Ms. SieBerT. We have been in favor of both of those two.

Senator ProxMIre. You would be in favor of permitting branching
to continue as it is under the present law for foreign banks? -

Ms. S1EBERT. Yes.

Senator ProxMire. Absent any action on our part to amend the
McFadden Act as far as branching by domestic American banks?

Ms. SieBert. Yes. We have taken that position, sir, as a statesman,
because we realize that 90, 95, or 98 percent of the foreign banks com-
ing in will choose New York as their headquarters. We think it is
totally unfair that the other States be denied the benefits of the foreign
trade, the capital, the expertise, the knowledge of countries abroad.

Senator ProxMIre. And you are not concerned, even though you
occupy a position with respect to jurisdiction over by far the biggest
banking group of any State commissioner in the country. You are not
concerned about the adverse effect it will have on our domestic banks.
Even though foreign banks have been gaining at a tremendous rate,
more rapidly than our banks have in the last 5 or 6 years?

Ms. Siesert. Well, of course simultaneously, our banks have been
growing abroad.

‘Senator Proxmire. Thank you very much.

Ms. SieBerT. If I may answer one other question or make a com-
ment, if we open in Germany, we have access, our banks have access to
the entire country of Germany. If we go into England, we have access
to'more than just one city.

Senator Proxmire. Is there any country where our banks are limited
in. their access to the entire country the way the banks here might be
limited ?

Ms. SieBerT. We will not approve a branch unless there is reciprocity.

Senator Proxmire. My question is do you know of any country
anywhere that limits our banks’ operation, except, of course, Canada,
which we have just been informed doesn’t let our banks in at all?

Ms. SteBerr. No. Canada has a new bank coming, but Canada has
limitations. We have a gentleman’s agreement with Canada, where
they cannot solicit public deposits, and they can only do a certain kind
of  business.

Senator Proxumire. Thank you very much.

‘Senator McINTYRE. Thank you for coming here and giving us the
benefit of your experience in New York with these problems.

Ms. Sieeert. Thank you very much.

Senator McInTYRE. Now, Mr. Dunn.

STATEMENT OF E. D. “JACK” DUNN, COMMISSIONER OF BANKING
AND FINANCE, STATE OF GEORGIA, AND NATIONAL PRESIDENT,
CONFERENCE OF STATE BANK SUPERVISORS

_Senator McInTyrE. I am sorry we had to interupt, but sometimes the
witnesses are under constraint of time.
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Mr. Dunn. Mr. Chairman, I understand, and my plane doesn’t leave
until 5 o’clock, so I have no problem.

Senator McINTYRE. Fine, go right ahead.

Mr. Dunn. I have several articles and pamphlets that I would like to
submit for the record. One, that has not been widely publicized and in
which that this committee would probably be interested, was published
by the Conference of State Bank Supervisors in 1974. CSBS com-
missioned a study on optional afliliation with the Federal Reserve Sys-
tem for reserve purposes. This study showed that optional affiliation is
consistent with effective monetary policy.*

I would like to submit that for the record. And I would also like
to submit for the record an advertisement that was in a Chicago paper
last year on “National Banking Redefined.”

Mr. Chairman, I will keep my oral presentation to you as brief as
possible inasmuch as you already have my written presentation.

Senator McInTyrE. Your full statement will appear in the record in
its entirety.

[The oral presentation of Mr. Dunn and the text of a full page
advertisement from the Wall Street Journal follow :]

SUMMARY

Mr. Chairman and members of this Subcommittee, I am Jack Dunn, Commis-
sioner of Banking and Finance for the State of Georgia and President of the
Conference of State Bank Supervisors, on whose behalf I am testifying today.

In summarizing the statement which the Conference has filed with this Sub-
committee, I wou.d like to emphasize a number of points:

(1) CSBS supports this bill. With a few modifications, CSBS believes this bill
represents a straightforward, workable approach to the objectives of providing a
greater federal presence in connection with the regulation of foreign-owned banks
operating in this country, as well as affording equitable treatment to such banks
in relation to our own domestic commercial and mutual banking institutions.

(2) CSBS supports a federal charter option which Section 2 of the bill would
provide for foreign banks operating in this country. However, CSBS would op-
pose a federal charter or license carrying with it authority to organize and op-
erate within a state irrespective of state law. A state should have authority to
determine the nature of banking organizations within its borders.

(3) We also support Section 5 which would retain the authority of a state to
invite into its borders a foreign-owned branch that might also be operating in
another state. This is in our national interests. A one-state limit on foreign bank
branches would result in a virtual monopoly of foreign banking activities by New
York and California, to the detriment of other states which might want to in-
crease their roles in international banking matters.

(4) We reject the contention made by a few that foreign bank branches enjoy
an unfair competitive advantage over our domestic banks because the former may
have a multi-state presence while our domestic commercial banks cannot branch
interstate. The multi-state presence of foreign bank branches is limited prin-
cipally to two states—New York and Illinois. There are 64 foreign bank branches
in New York and 29 in Chicago. Most of the branches in Chicago are also in New
York simply because nearly all foreign banking institutions operating in this
country have a presence in New York. There are two foreign bank branches in
Massachusetts, two in Oregon and eight in Washington. Thus, it can be seen that
this multi-state activity is very limited in geographic spread and in the numbers
of institutions involved. Furthermore, this activity is in accordance with positive
state action.

(5) The opportunity for full service banking across state lines is presently
available to domestic banks under Sec. 3(d) of the Bank Holding Company Act.
That section permits the acquisition or establishment of full service commercial
banks by bank holding companies if state law contains positive language to that
effect. Maine and Iowa have extended invitations to out-of-state domestic banks,

*Printed in an earlier hearing of the subcommittee, titled “NOW Accounts, Federal
Reserve Membership and Related Issues,” June 20-23, 1977.
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and New York State has introduced legislation at various times to permit recip-
rocal interstate banking for domestic banks. States have not extended interstate
branching privileges to domestic banks largely because states believe that do-
mestic banks located within their own boundaries can and do adequately serve
the banking needs of their residents without help from domestic banks in other
states.

(6) Our domestic banks through their bank holding company bank and
nonbank affiliates conduct far more de facto interstate banking-type activities
than do foreign bank branches. The “American Banker” newspaper in a series
of articles in 1975-1976, dealing with 13 of our large domestic banks and their
banks and bank holding companies, revealed that these 13 banks alone have
some 1,483 offices which conduct a bank-related type of business in some 43 states
outside the state in which they are headquartered. Such activities include Edge
Act corporations which handle international banking matters for domestic
banks, and loan production offices which solicit and initiate the processing of
loans throughout the country. Furthermore, the interstate deposit-generating
function of our domestic correspondent banking system makes insignificant by
any equitable treatment criterion the interstate deposit-taking function of foreign
banking branches operating in this country.

(7) The real question in the interstate branching issue is not competitive
equality between foreign and domestic banks, but competitive equality among
the states themselves. States other than New York and California should have
the freedom to compete for the opportunity of attracting a foreign bank branch,
regardless of whether such branch is also operating in another state, if a state
believes this to be in the interests of its residents. .

(8) We believe Section 7 is more reasonable in its treatment of foreign banking
institutions and their relationships with the Fed than earlier versions of the
bill. However, even in its present form it discriminates against state-chartered
foreign banking institutions with worldwide assets of $1 billion or more by
requiring such institutions to have their reserves set by the Fed. There is no
size test for our domestic state-chartered banks. There should be no such test
for state-chartered foreign banks. Furthermore, agencies and commercial lend-
ing companies do not take deposits and should not be included in the reserve-
setting provisions of this bill.

(9) The Fed has made no clear showing it needs reserve-setting authority
over all state-chartered domestic banks—Ilet alone over state-chartered foreign
banks—in carrying out its monetary policy responsibilities. Furthermore, all
states with foreign branches apply reserve requirements which are nearly equiv-
alent to those of domestic banks. CSBS believes this issue should be separated
from the bill and made the subject of separate hearings. It should not be tied
to a bill to regulate foreign banks.

(10) CSBS supports Section 7(c) (1) of this bill. State banking departments
will be pleased to furnish the Fed with copies of examination and related reports
over state-chartered foreign banking institutions. Further, if FDIC insurance
is provided for state-chartered foreign bank branches. as pronosed in this bill,
then the FDIC would examine such institution’s connection with its insuring re-
sponsibilities. Therefore, there would be no need for adding the Fed as the second
federal layer of oversight in the examination area as some would propose. In
addition, the Fed. under Sec. 7(d) could report to Congress within two years
after implementation of this bill, any recommendations to add to the safety and
soundness of foreign banks. In view of the forezoing, there is no reason for the
Fed to exercise direct and duplicative examination oversight over state-chartered
foreizn banking institutions.

(11) CSBS believes FDIC insurance should be optional for states in which
foreign bank hranches operate.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.

[From the Wall Street Journal, January 11, 1977]

NATIONAL BANKING REDEFINED

If your company markets nationallv, you need a bank that performs nation-
wide—at the grass roots as well as in the money centers.

Here’s how First Chicago, organized since 1904 on lines that make it a truly
national institution, serves your company nationwide with 9 regional offices across
America.
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Wherever your company is located in America, there are important advantages
to be gained when you bank with a truly national bank.

What do we mean by national bank? We mean something more than the tech-
nical term that describes banks organized with the approval of the Comptroller
of the Currency. By national bank we miean a bank that is truly national in scope
and capability, that can provide corporate banking services as a matter of course,
to customers located anywhere in the nation.

To be national, a bank has to work at it. Here’s what we’ve done and are doing
to bring true national banking to you.

NATIONAL BANKING ON YOUR OWN HOME GROUND

Today, on Peacetree Street in Atlanta, on Fifth Avenue in New York, in Balti-
more, Boston, Cleveland, Houston, Kansas City, Los Angeles and San Francisco,
nine expertly staffed First Chicago regional offices are bringing national banking
services to companies of all sizes.

The services made available by these nine offices are as broad and varied as
banking itself, and you can pick and choose among them according to your
company’s needs.

Wherever you are located, whatever services you need, it’s important to know
there’s a First Chicago regional office capable of bringing you the total resources
of a $19 billion banking corporation.

INDUSTRY EXPERTISE KEEPS YOU IN FINANCIAL TOUCH WITH THE NATION

To get the most from a banking relationship, you need a bank that understands
the ins and outs of your business. Not only how it operates on your own home
grounds, but how it operates across the nation.

In 1904 we organized our loan divisions to service specific industries instead
of the geographical areas those industries were located in.

Today First Chicago’s nationwide industry expertise is readily available
through our regional offices. Whether you’re based in a small town or in a
money-center city. First Chicago can serve your company’s needs for current,
firsthand financial information on any of scores of major businesses and
industries across the nation.

NATIONAL BANKING BY FIRST CHICAGO SPREADS MONEY-CENTER DOLLARS NATIONWIDE

[For companies far removed from money-center cities, First Chicago’s national
banking can bring new and necessary dependability to your borrowings.

'‘And there are other money-center resources available. Working through your
regional office, First Chicago’s Corporate Finance Division acts in an advisory
capacity to help you get 10- to 25-year private placement money. Our First Capital
Corporation will ‘nvest in growing companies that need venture capital. Our First
Chicago Investment Corporation invests in leveraged buy-outs, preferred stock
issues, financing of acquisitions. Our First Chicago Leasing Corporation enables
your company to expand quickly without borrowing, by leasing plant and
equipment.

'This, too, is national banking by First Chicago. Money-center banking in your
own backyard.

HOW TO “SCRAPE UP”’ THOUSANDS OF FREE DOLLARS A YEAR

$35,500, $32,600, $684,000, $53,800. These dollar amounts are annual net savings
achieved by companies instituting First Chicago cash management systems.

"Your First Chicago regional office can put the most sophisticated cash manage-
ment services to work for you right now, including techniques developed within
the last two years to serve many of the nation’s 100 top corporations.

NATIONAL BANKING DELIVERS THE WORLD TO YOUR DOORSTEP

American exports, even if you exclude wheat, are on the increase. Overseas
activity—including international trade and the establishment of foreign subsid-
iaries—may offer your company the single most productive opportunity for sus-
tained, solid growth.

First Chicago’s offices deliver an extensive international capability right to
your doorstep. They can do so because First Chicago is more than just a money-
center bank. It’s a leading international bank, too, with 81 facilities in 37 coun-
tries (for the complete list, see the bottom of next column).
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The national bank. It has become more than just a technical term with First
Chicago’s national banking now serving more than 10,0600 customers across
America.

FOR ON-THE-SCENE NATIONAL BANKING SERVICES CALL THE FIRST CHICAGO REGIONAL
OFFICE NEAREST YOU

Atlanta, Norman McClave, (404) 892-0966.
Baltimore, Robert Probasco, (301) 547-8700.
Boston, Daniel Holland, (617) 247—4040.
Cleveland, William Burk, (216) 781-0900.
Houston, Bob Street, (713) 233-8851.
Kansas City, Russell Ewert, (816) 471-3880.
Los Angeles, James Giffin, (213) 628-0234.
New York, Donald Glickman, (212) 751-3910.
San Francisco, Ronald Zech, (415) 788-4311.

FIRST-HAND INFORMATION, FROM 37 COUNTRIES

North America: Atlanta; Baltimore; Boston; Clicago; Cleveland; Houston;
Kansas City; Los Angeles; Mexico City; New York; San Francisco; Toronto.
Europe : Amsterdam ; Antwerp; Athens; Bristol; Brussels; Cardiff, Channel Is-
lands; Dublin ; Diisseldorf ; Edinburgh; Frankfurt; Geneva; Leicester; London
Madrid ; Milan; Munich ; Newcastle ; Paris; Piraeus; Rome; Rotterdam; Stock-
holm; Warsaw. Middle East: Abu Dhabi; Beirut; Cairo; Dubai; Sharjah;
Tehran. Africa: Lagos; Nairobi. Latin America: Bogota, Caracas; Guatemala
City ; Panama City; Sdo Paulo. Caribbean: Bridgetown; Cayman Islands; Kings-
ton; Montego Bay; Ocho Rios; Port-au-Prince. Asia: Bangkok; Hong Kong;
Jakarta ; Seoul ; Singapore ; Tokyo. Pacific: Manila ; Melbourne ; Sydney.

First Chicago, The First National Bank of Chicago. Productive banking for
productive businesses.

Mr. Dunn. The last point in my summary I have alreadv answered
in answer to a question about our stance on mandatory FDIC insur-
ance, so I will not repeat that, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to add just one thing, Mr. Chairman. I think there has
been a lot of misunderstanding by some people and by the press as to
whether American banks, domestic banks, are being treated equally
with the foreign banks.

I contend that they are. Senator Stevenson has brought up a very
valid point that I had not heard before ; that is under the Edge Act our
domestic banks have been restricted.

T appreciate the opportunity, Mr. Chairman, to present the views of
CSRS and I will be glad to answer any questions you may have.

[The complete statement of Mr. Dunn follows:]

STATEMENT OF MR. E. D. (JACK) DUNN oN BEHALF OF THE CONFERENCE OF STATE
BANK SUPERVISORS

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to appear before you and the members of this
Subcommittee on H.R. 10899. I am Jack Dunn, Commissiiner of Banking and
Finance for the State of Georgia and President of the Conference of 'State Bank
Supervisors, on whose behalf I am testifying today.

The interest of the Congress in foreign banking activities in this country is
understandable. Foreign banks have been coming to the United States for ap-
proximately a hundred years and their growth in this country over the past few
years has been significant. According to data from the Federal Reserve System,
as of March 1978, there were 268 foreign-owned banking entities operating in this
country with assets totaling approximately $96 billion. However, impressive as
these figures are, it should be recognized that at vear-end 1977, aceording to data
from the Federal Reserve System, there were 730 branches of our domestic banks
operating overseas. The assets of the overseas branches of member banks alone
constituted $227.9 billion, or approximately two and one-half times more than
the assets of all foreign banking entities in the U.S. Furthermore, the $96 billion
in assets held by all foreign banking institutions in this country constitutes about
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8.49% of total assets of $1,136 billion held by our domestic commercial banking
system.

Foreign banking institutions have provided unique and necessary services as
well as facilitated the presence abroad of our domestic banks. Their record of
cooperation with state and federal officials has been excellent, and their adher-
ence to prudent banking practices, under state supervision, has been impressive.
Their presence here has served well our national interests.

The Conference of State Bank Supervisors, whose supervisory members con-
stitute the primary chartering and regulatory source for this country’s nearly
10,000 state-chartered commercial and mutual savings banks is supportive of this
bill. With only a few modifications, which I shall outline and explain, CSBS be-
lieves this bill represents a straightforward and workable approach to the ob-
jectives of providing a greater federal presence in connection with the regulation
of foreign-owned banks in this country, as well as affording equitable treatment
of such banks in relation to our own domestic commercial and mutual banking
institutions.

FEDERAL CHARTER OPTION

CSBS, for example, supports Section 2 which would provide a federal charter
option for foreign banking institutions operating in our country. This is but an
extension of the concept of duality which characterizes our decentralized do-
mestic banking system. However, CSBS would oppose a federal charter or li-
cense for foreign banking institutions carrying with it the authority to organize
and operate within a state irrespective of state law. It is the position of CSBS
that a state should have the authority to determine the nature of banking or-
ganizations within is borders in a manner which it believes best serves the needs
of its residents.

INTERSTATE OPERATIONS

The Conference also supports Section 5 of this House-passed bill which would
permit a state to retain the auhtority it now has to invite into its borders a
foreign-owned bank branch that might also be operating in another state. It is
in our national interests to do this. A one-state limit on foreign bank branches
(which was proposed in earlier versions of this bill) would result in a virtual
monopoly of foreign banking activities in this country by New York and Cali-
fornia, to the detriment of other states which might want to increase their roles
in international banking matters. The reason is very simple. New York and Cali-
fornia, as our country’s leading money centers, would be by far the most com-
pelling areas of operation for foreign banking institutions if faced with a one-
state limitation for their presence.

There are a few who favor limiting the authority of states in this area of
permitting foreign bank branches to have a multi-state presence. The argument
is made by such proponents that the multi-state presence permits foreign bank
branches to enjoy an unfair competitive advantage over our domestic banks;
that states under the present situation are treating foreign banking institutions
better than our domestic commercial banks are treated. This simply is not so!
First of all, the multi-state presence of foreign bank branches is confined prin-
cipally to two states—New York and Illinois, where all branches are limited to
the Loop area of Chicago. There are 64 foreign bank branches in New York and
29 in Chicago. Most of the branches in Chicago are also located in New York.
Nearly all foreign banking institutions operating in this country have a presence
in New York, the world’s leading financial center. There are two foreign bank
branches located in Massachusetts, two in Oregon and eight in Washington.
So, when put into its proper perspective, it can be seen that this multi-state
activity is very limited in its geographic spread and in the number of institutions
involved. This activity, furthermore, is accomplished in accordance with positive
action by the states involved. The states have found it advantageous to invite
foreign bank branches into their respective areas to stimulate international fi-
nancial transactions occasioned by the presence of multi-national corporations, to
serve the customers of such corporations and to perform other useful banking
functions.

It should be recognized that the opportunity for full service banking across
state lines is presently available to domestic banks by way of Section 3(d) of
the Bank Holding Company Act. Section 3(d) permits the acquisition or estab-
lishment of full service commercial banks by bank holding companies if state
law contains positive language to that effect. While no interstate branching of
domestic commercial banks has resulted thus far from the foregoing provisions,

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



148

the States of Maine and Iowa have extended invitations to out-of-state domestic
banks, and New York State on several occasions, including 1978, has introduced
legislation which would permit reciprocal interstate banking for domestic banks.
More states have not extended interstate branching privileges to domestic banks
largely because states believe, that domestic banks located within their own
boundaries can and do adequately serve the domestic banking needs of their resid-
ents without help from domestic banks from other states.

In comparison to the limited geographic scope and the small number of for-
eign bank branches engaged in interstate activities, let us examine the de facto
interstate banking activities of our domestic commercial banks. The American
Banker, a leading financial newspaper, carried a series of articles during 1975-
1976 dealing with the activities of 13 of our large domestic banks and their bank
holding companies. What these articles show is that these 13 banks alone have
some 1,483 offices which conduct a bank-related type of business in some 43
states outside the state in which they are headquartered. This includes Edge Act
corporations which handle international banking matters for domestic banks,
loan production offices which solicit and initiate the processing of loans through-
out the country, and about 8 subsidiary banks which have been grandfathered or
otherwise exempted under the Bank Holding Company Act.

Although most of these domestic interstate banking-type activities may not
be deposit-taking in a technical sense, as a practical matter they generate deposits
for their parent banks, they take deposit business away from local banks and
they service such business in their parent banks’ home state. Of the 13 banks
noted in the “American Banker” articles, 13 were listed as engaging in mortgage
banking activities; 12 were listed as engaging in consumer and sales finance; 11
in leasing activities; 9 in selling and reinsuring credit-related insurance; 8 in
factoring ; 6 in investment management advisory services, and in real estate ad-
visory services; 5 were listed as providing venture capital to small business; 4 as
handling computer services; 2 as providing trust services and marketing travel-
ers checks. At least 1 of these 13 banks was also listed as providing credit card
services, travel services and underwriting insurance. In fact, our large domestic
banks through their bank holding company operations and their bank and non-
bank subsidiaries conduct far more extensive interstate banking-type operations
than do the relatively few multi-state foreign bank branches that are located
primarily in New York and Chicago, Illinois. Further, the intersttae deposit-
generating function of our domestic correspondent banking system is massive, al-
though statistically unrecorded in conventionally-published data. This domestic
bank interstate deposit-taking activity makes insignificant by any equitable
treatment criterion the interstate deposit-taking function of foreign banking
facilities operating in this country.

In the final analyses, the real question is not alone the issue of competitive
equality between foreign and domestic banks, but competitive equality among the
states themselves. It is the position of CSBS that states other than New York
and California should have the freedom to compete for the opportunity of at-
tracting a foreign bank branch, regarding of whether such branch might also
be operating in another state (that state most likely being New York) if the state
believes this to be in its interests and the interests of its residents. Section 5 of
this bill would accomplish that objective and CSBS strongly supports the provi-
sions of this section as now written.

AUTHORITY OF FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

The Conference believes that Section 7 of the bill as now written is more reason-
able in its treatment of foreign banking institutions and their relationships with
the Federal Reserve System than earlier versions of the bill. However, the Con-
ference must stress that even in its present form this section discriminates against
state-chartered foreign banking institutions with worldwide assets of $1 billion
or more. This section would require that state-chartered branches, agencies and
commercial lending companies having worldwide assets of $1 billion or more
have their reserve requirements set by the Fed. These reserve requirements would
be imposed as an alleged prerequisite to the Fed’s monetary policy obligations.

There is no such size test for our domestic state-chartered banks. Affiliation
with the Federal Reserve System is optional for our domestic state-chartered
banks regardless of size, and it should be optional for foreign banking institu-
tions. Size is not a proper criterion for imposing reserves. To carry this to its
logical conclusion would require that all large domestic banks be affiliated with
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the Federal Reserve System. Furthermore, agencies and commercial lending
companies do not take domestic deposits and should not be included in the
reserve-setting provisions of this bill.

In addition to the foregoing, and of more importance, the Fed has made no clear
showing that it needs reserve-setting authority over all state-chartered domestic
banks—let alone over foreign banks—in connection with its monetary policy re-
sponsibilities. The Fed carries out its monetary policy responsibilities principally
through its Federal Open Market Committee operations, the influence of which is
felt by nonmember hnancial institutions as well as by member banks. I think
anyone would be hard-pressed, for example, to prove that the tight money of 1974
did not affect nonmember institutions as severely as member banks.

In 1974 the Conference commissioned a study on the optional affiliation-
monetary policy question. A copy of this study, which is being furnished for the
record, states in part:?®

“There is substantial agreement that the reserve measure most useful for con-
trol purposes is the monetary base (base money), which is defined as the net
monetary liabilities of the ¥Federal Government (i.e., the Federal Reserve and the
U.S. Treasury). . . . Growth of the monetary base is essentially determined by
Federal Reserve holdings of U.S. government securities, the major source compo-
nent of the base. Although views differ on the precision with which the monetary
base can be regulated, the consensus among monetary economists is that the size
can be set within very close tolerance on a monthly basis.”

The Federal Reserve Board for a number of years has been attempting un-
successfully to extend its reserve-setting authority over nonmember depository
institutions, largely on the premise that it needs such authority for its monetary
policy role. CSBS believes this issue, which is of considerable importance to the
dual banking system, should be decided on its merits in separate hearings and
not tied to the issue of regulating foreign banking institutions that choose to
operate in this country under a state charter or license. There has been no
showing by the Federal Reserve that optional affiliation with the System by our
domestic state-chartered commercial banks has impeded the Fed in carrying
out its monetary policy objectives—Ilet alone that state-chartered foreign banks
operating here have done so.

All states with branches of foreign banks apply reserve requirements to
them which are nearly equivalent to those of domestic state-chartered banks.
Even in Illinois, where there are no state reserve requirements for domestic
banks, branches of foreign banks are required to maintain reserves equal to those
imposed by the Federal Reserve on member banks. However, these reserves are
not in sterile form as required by the Fed for member banks. In New York
where 64 foreign branches operate, in addition to reserves, these branches must
maintain a special liquidity reserve in the form of five percent of assets segregated
and maintained under a restricted deposit agreement subject to withdrawal only
with the consent of the New York Superintendent of Banks. This reserve is over
and above vault cash and other liquidity reserves. Thus, in actual practice foreign
branch reserves may well be higher than those of domestic banks.

Section 7(c) (1) of this bill would require that the applicable state ,banking
authorities, when required by the Federal Reserve, shall submit to the Board
a copy of any examination report made by the applicable state bank supervisory
authority on each branch or agency of a foreign bank, and on each commercial
lending company controlled by one or more foreign banks. The Fed is also
authorized to require the submission of additional information regarding ex-
amination reports submitted by state banking authorities under this subsection.

The Conference is supportive of the stated intent of such provisions. States
where foreign banking institutions are located possess strong, competent state
banking departments. The history of foreign banking operations in this country
attests to the quality of supervisory oversight afforded these state-chartered
institutions, as well as to the disposition of such institutions to abide by our

1The study by Professors Ross M. Robertson and Almarin Phillips entitled, “Optional
Affiliation with the Federal Reserve System for Reserve Purposes is Consistent with
Effective Monetary Policy,” holds that while major monetary policy weaknesses have been
revealed in the recent past, and should be anticipated in the future, optional affiliation of
some banks with the Fed for reserve purposes cannot be considered high on the list of
factors contributing to these weaknesses, if eligible at all for inclusion. Reserve and the
U.S. Treasury). . . . Growth of the monetary base is essentially determined by Federal
Reserve holdings of U.S. government securities, the major source component of the base.
Although views differ on the precision with which the monetary base can be regulated,
the consensus among monetary economists is that the size can be set within very close
tolerance on a monthly basis.”
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laws. In this connection, during hearings on S. 958, the Foreign Banking Act of
1975, former Federal Reserve Board Vice Chairman George Mitchell stated in
part:

“There is nothing to indicate that foreign banks are ‘abusing’ their powers
in the sense that they are using the opportunities available to them under the
present system to engage in any improper or unsound banking practices. On the
contrary, it has been the experience of the Board that foreign banks operating
in the United States have scrupulously complied with existing U.S. laws and
regulations and have been generally cooperative in their dealings with the
Board.”

CSBS believes the provisions of Section 7(c¢) (1) are adequate; that there is
no need for the Federal Reserve Board to exercise direct examination powers
over these state-chartered foreign banking institutions, as some would propose.
The present provisions of this Section of the bill assure that the Fed will have
ample information in a prompt manner from the respective state banking depart-
ments on the safety and soundness of state-chartered foreign banking institutions
operating in this country. Furthermore, if FDIC insurance is provided for all
federally-chartered foreign branches, or for state-chartered foreign branches
in states which require FDIC insurance for domestic banks—as proposed in
this bill—the FDIC would exercise examination powers consistent with its
insurance responsibilities. As a consequence there would not appear to be a need
for adding the Fed as a second layer of federal oversight in the examination
area.

In addition, Section 7(d) of this bill would provide that on or before two years
after enactment, the Fed, after consultation with the appropriate state bank
supervisory authorities, shall report to the Congressional Banking Committees
its recommendations with respect to the implementation of the bill, including
any recommended requirements to assure the safety and soundness of such
banking operations. Certainly these latter provisions, together with the power
given the Fed to require examination and related reports from state banking
departments, should be sufficient for the Fed in carrying out any of its legitimate
responsibilities, without the need for the Fed to exercise direct and duplicative
examination oversight.

FDIC INSURANCE

Section 6 of this bill would provide that federal branches of foreign-owned
banks must be insured by the FDIC, and that state-chartered branches must
have such insurance to operate in any state in which the deposits of a domestic
state-chartered bank would be required to be insured.?

There are differences of views among the state bank supervisory members on
the necessity of FDIC insurance for state-chartered foreign bank branches. The
New York Banking Department, for example, has expressed the desire to require
FDIC insurance for state-chartered foreign bank branches operating in that
State. California’s state laws require FDIC insurance as a prerequisite for de-
posit-taking operations by foreign banking institutions. Other supervisory mem-
bers do not believe FDIC insurance to be necessary. Because the FDIC has not
in the past insured deposits of foreign branches, states have resorted to various
statutory or legal substitutes and approaches to assure safety of deposits. The
statutory form is generally patterned after New York Banking Law (Sec. 202)
which requires:

“l. (a) Upon opening a branch and thereafter, a foreign banking corpora-
tion . . . shall keep on deposit . . . with such banks or trust companies or private
bankers or national banks in the State of New York as such foreign banking
corporation may designate and the Superintendent may approve, interest-bearing
stocks and bonds, notes, debentures, or other obligations of the United States or
any agency or instrumentality thereof, or guaranteed by the United States, or of
this State, or of a city, county, town, village, school district, or instrumentality
of this State or guaranteed by this State, or dollar deposits, or obligations of the
International Bank of Reconstruction and Development or obligations issued by
the Inter-American Development Bank, or obligations of the Asian Development
Bank, to an aggregate amount . . . of not less than one hundred thousand dollars;
provided, however, that the Superintendent may from time to time require that
the assets deposited . . . may be maintained by the foreign banking corporation

2 Foreign-owned banks are currently in California, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Illinois,
Massachusetts, New York, Oregon and Wasbington. All of these states require FDIC
insurance for state-chartered domestic hanks either by statute or bank department policy.
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at such amount as he shall deem necessary or desirable for the maintenance of
a sound financial condition, the protection of depositors and the public interest,
and to maintain public confidence in the business of such branch or branches. . ..

“2. Bach foreign banking corporation shall hold in this State currency, bonds,
notes, debentures, drafts, bills of exchange or other evidences of indebtedness
or other obligations payable in the United States or in United States funds or,
with the prior approval of the Superintendent, in funds freely convertible into
United States funds, in an amount which shall be not less than one hundred
eight per centum of the aggregate amount of liabilities of such foreign banking
corporation payable at or through its agency, agencies, branch or branches in this
State . . . (The Superintendent) . .. may require such foreign banking corpora-
tion to deposit the assets required to be held in this State . .. with such banks
or trust companies or private bankers or national banks located in this State, as
such foreign banking corporation may designate and the Superintendent may
approve.”

The above requirement, generally known as the “108 per cent rule” has found
its way into the statutes or practices of Illinois, Massachusetts and Washington.
The State of Illinois requires foreign branches, in addition to the 108 per cent
rule, to maintain interest-bearing obligations or dollar deposits of not less than
the greater of $100,000 or five per cent of total liabilities, such obligations or
deposits to be maintaned with a state or national bank.

The feeling has also been expressed by some state bank supervisors that for-
eign branches today are largely engaged in “wholesale” or international type of
banking activities, and that because of this FDIC insurance would be unneces-
sary, particularly in view of deposit safeguards states have taken. Some super-
visors have expressed the belief that foreign banks desirous of taking domestic
retail deposits should organize as subsidiaries rather than engage in deposit-
taking activities as branches. Others believe that FDIC insurance of branches
would lead such entities to actively compete for retail domestic deposits, a field
which foreign bank branches have largely avoided to date.

In view of the foregoing differences of opinion expressed by state bank super-
visors, opinions largely reflective of conditions unique to their respective areas,
CSBS believes FDIC insurance should be optional for states in which foreign
branches operate.

Thank you Mr. Chairman for this opportunity to present the views of CSBS.

Senator McInTtyre. Thank you, Mr. Dunn. How do you respond to
the suggestion of the Federal Reserve that multi-State restrictions
pertain primarily to branches, leaving agencies free to develop on a
multi-State basis unencumbered by this legislation? .

Mr. Dux~. Mr. Chairman, agencies are not depository facilities. We
have seven agencies now in the State of Georgia.

Let me correct that. We have five agencies and two representative
offices. If they are not deposit taking, then I see no problem with their
multi-State presence.

However, we in the State of Georgia would like the privilege left to
us in the future, to have foreign bank branches, if we ever decide that
it would be advantageous for the citizens of Georgia to have branches
that we be allowed to have branches.

Senator McINTyre. How do you respond to the argument of the Fed-
eral Reserve that the need for primary regulatory authority for for-
eign banks is heightened by the granting of access to the discount win-
dow for banks maintaining reserves with the Federal Reserve?

Mr. Dun~. Mr. Chairman, I have serious problems with that part of
the bill. T question the fact that the Federal Reserve has ever proven
that they need many of the authorities that they keep asking for in
section 7 of this bill. )

Senator McInTYRE. You have no problem with the Federal Reserve
argument for reserve requirements on subsidiaries as well as branches,
agencies or commercial lending companies? ) o

Mr. Dunn. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman. First of all I believe affiliation
with the Fed for reserve-setting purposes should be optional for all

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



152

State-chartered foreign bank branches, and for foreign-owned banks
that are organized as subsidiaries in this country. Affiliation with the
Fed is optional for our domestic State-chartered banks and it should
be so for State-chartered foreign branches. The $1 billion size test is
not applied to our domestic State-chartered banks and it should not be
applicable to foreign-owned State branches, or to foreign-owned banks
that organize as State-chartered subsidiaries. These latter organiza-
tions are treated the same as any other domestic State-chartered bank
with respect to supervision by States, and with respect to being re-
quired to have FDIC insurance. They should also be treated the same
as other domestic State-chartered commercial banks with respect to
affiliation with the Fed for reserve purposes.

With respect to agencies or commercial lending companies, these in-
stitutions do not take domestic deposits; they are not banks in the strict
sense of the word and they should not have reserve requirements im-
posed on them by the Federal Reserve System.

Mr. Dux~. Mr. Chairman, domestic banks in effect are already do-
ing that. Now Mr. Miller referred to a tri-State level of banking, and
Mr. Heimann was talking about branching from State to State.

Our domestic banks are doing essentially this with loan production
offices. This newpaper article that I have submitted for the record I
think is very significant. This article was done a year ago, it comes out
of a bank in Chicago, and the ad clearly says, and they refer to my
home town of Atlanta : “National banks, own your own home grounds.”
Let me read a paragraph from it:

Today on Peachtree Street in Atlanta, on Fifth Avenue in New York, in Balti-

more, Boston, Cleveland, Houston, Kansas City, Los Angeles and San Francisco,
nine expertly staffed—

I won’t mention the name of the bank—

rggional offices are bringing the national banking services to companies of all
S1zes.

Senator McIntyre. With regard to the question of interstate
branches, do you feel there may be some logic to restricting retail
deposit taking, while leaving unaffected deposit taking which is funda-
mentally international or trade related ?

Mr. Dunw. In our State, as T have mentioned, we only have agencies.
I have no problem as far as a bank taking a deposit related to the busi-
ness they are conductnig, which is basically international trade, if the
State where these branches are located permit it and think it is in the
best interests of the citizens of that State for them to be able to take the
deposit, I have no problem with that.

But I think it should be left up to the State to determine what is best
for their citizens.

Senator McInTyrE. Senator Stevenson wanted to stay to ask you
that same question on the Edge Act that he asked the other witnesses.
But he will forward that question to you, so he can get an answer from
your organization for the record before we close it. )

Mr. Dunw. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman, because he has come
up with a very important question.

[The following information was received for the record :]
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CONFERENCE OF STATE BANK SUPERVISORS,
Washington, D.C., June 30, 1978.
Hon. AprLA1 E. STEVENSON,
Russell Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR STEVENSON: I appreciate receiving your letter of June 27
containing your proposal for restricting the domestic deposit-taking powers of
foreign bank branches operating outside of their designated home state.

'Your suggestions clearly reflect a sincere desire to assure competitive parity
between foreign bank branches and our commercial domestic banks in an operat-
ing area that is subject to much misunderstanding, as well as a sensitivity on your
part to the ambitions of a number of states to enlarge their roles in the area of
international banking.

In your letter you point out that you regret you were not present during the
oral presentation of Mr. E. D. “Jack” Dunn in behalf of the Conference of State
Bank Supervisors. I also regret this because I believe Mr. Dunn’s oral remarks
as well as the written statement of the Conference refute the contention that
foreign bank branches enjoy a significant and unfair competitive advantage over
domestic banks because of the interstate deposit-taking powers of the former
institutions.

Mr. Dunn, I believe, placed in propser perspective the limited geographic scope
of the multi-state presence of foreign branches. In spite of the belief of some that
foreign bank branches have established a multi-state presence throughout this
country, the only significance secondary state in which foreign bank branches are
operating is Illinois, where there are 29 branches which under Illinois law are
confined to the Loop area of Chicago. Most of the foreign bank branches in Chica-
go have a branch also present in New York. Nearly every foreign bank has a
presence in New York, because it is the world’s leading financial center. There
are two foreign bank branches in Massachusetts, two in Oregon and eight in
Washington. From the above, it can be seen that the geographical spread of
foreign bank branches is very limited and the number of such institutions with
a multi-state presence are relatively few.

In contrast to the limited secondary state presence of foreign bank branches,
which, incidentally, has been accomplished only by positive state action, Mr. Dunn
briefly reviewed the extensive bank-related activities of thirteen banks and bank
holding companies that were featured in a series of American Banker articles
in 1975-1976, copies of which are attached. The articles show that the thirteen
banks and bank holding companies in question have some 1,483 offices which
conduct a bank-related type of business in some 43 states outside the state in which
they are headquartered. This includes Edge Act corporations and loan production
offices. Of the 13 banking institutions noted in the American Banker articles, 13
were listed as engaging in mortgage banking activities; 12 as engaging in con-
sumer and sales finance; 11 in leasing activities; 9 in selling and reinsuring
credit-related insurance; 8 in factoring; 6 in investment management advisory
services, and in real estate advisory services; 5 were listed as providing venture
capital to small business; 4 as handling computer services; 2 as providing trust
services and marketing travelers checks.

While it may be said that the above activities are not direct deposit-taking
activities and cannot be compared with the deposit-gathering activities of foreign
branches, the operations which I have summarized do generate deposits for the
banks involved. Of even greater importance from the deposit-taking standpoint
is the massive amount of out-of-state deposits obtained by our domestic banks
through their correspondent operations, plus financing arrangements with out-
of-state businesses. These interstate deposit-taking functions make insignificant
the interstate deposit-gathering by foreign branches operating in this country.

In connection with the foregoing comments, I believe the Federal Reserve
Board should be requested to survey 25-30 of our major domestic banks in New
York and ‘Chicago, or elsewhere, to determine what percentage of their deposits
originate in states other than where the bank is headquartered. I believe such
data would show just how insignificant in comparison is the interstate deposit-
taking function of a relatively few foreign branches operating in more than one
state.
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Another question which should be borne in mind is the right of states to compete
for the presence of a foreign bank branch which might be operating also in
another state—that state most likely being New York. Under your proposal a
foreign bank branch in a secondary state would have its domestic deposit-taking
powers significantly curtailed. The net effect would be to make any secondary
state less attractive to the foreign bank branch. This is an unfortunate conse-
quence of your proposal; it would not permit all states to compete on an equal
basis with New York in the international banking field. If, for example, Florida
or Georgia at some time in the futrue should decide to permit the entry of a
foreign bank branch, even though such branch might also be operating in another
state; e.g. New York, federal law should not mandate that such branch have
lesser powers than those authorized for the branch in New York under state law.
This would be a patent discrimination against the secondary state in its efforts
to benefit its citizens through an increased role in the international commerce
and banking areas, and it would be contrary to our national interests.

'Sincerely,
LAWRENCE E. KREIDER,
Executive Vice President-Economist.
Senator McInTYRE. Well, Mr. Dunn, that will end our morning ses-
sion, and we will be returning at 2 o’clock.
[Thereupon, at 12 :40 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at
2 p.m. the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator McInTYrRe. The subcommittee will come to order. Our
ﬁrst witness this afternoon is Mr. Robert B. Palmer, president, Bank-
ers’ Association for Foreign Trade.

Mr. Palmer.

Will you also introduce for the record your associates at the witness
table with you?

STATEMENT OF ROBERT B. PALMER, PRESIDENT, BANKERS’' ASSO-
CIATION FOR FOREIGN TRADE; ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES B.
SOMMERS, VICE PRESIDENT, BANKERS’' ASSOCIATION FOR FOR-
EIGN TRADE; AND THOMAS L. FARMER, ESQ., PRATHER, SEEGER,
DOOLITTLE, AND FARMER

Mr. Parmer. Thank you very much, Senator.

I am Robert Palmer, president of the Bankers’ Association for
Foreign Trade.

I am joined by James Sommers, executive vice president, North
Carolina National Bank, and vice president of the Bankers’ Asso-
ciation for Foreign Trade and Mr. Thomas Farmer, of the law firm
of Prather, Seeger, Doohttle, and Farmer, who is counsel to our
association.

As I think you well know, the association is a very broad-based one,
encompassing about 150 U.S. banks, essentially all of the American
banks throughout the United States, including 56 cities, which con-
duct the vast majority of all the international banking done by the
American banking community.

We are especially pleased that you invited us to testify here today
and submit a statement, because this is an issue that we, and I think
our industry, feels qulte strongly about.

And, as vou are probably aware, T think you have now received the
Drepfu‘ed statement of the Association of Reserve Clity Bankers, which
is another banking association of approximately 170 of the principal
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banks in the United States throughout the country. Their statement
conforms precisely to our opinions on each of the key issues here.

And, I believe that you will shortly be receiving a statement from
the American Bankers Association, which will also generally parallel
our views on the key issues on the proposed legislation.

Our association has testified with regularity and with great con-
sistency on this issue over the 4 or so years that it has been considered
by at least one of the Houses of our Congress.

1 mentioned that we have testified with great consistency, always
based on two very basic principles that we think are totally appro-
priate to assure a sound and fully competitive, fair market place in
this country for financial institutions, and therefore to the benefit of
their customers.

Those principles are, first : Equal national treatment or mutual non-
discrimination, as it might be called, which in effect, to put it in lay-
men’s language—means “when in Rome, do as the Romans do.”

For foreign financial institutions which are active in the U.S.
market, they would do so on the basis that the U.S. public has decided
is a healthy one for competition in this market.

Secondly, we have always supporting the principle of grandfather-
ing, which is to say those entities of foreign banks which are already
in operation here, no matter what the function and no matter where
located, should be fully grandfathered, even if this or other legislation
should be enacted in the future which would make the foreign bank
regulations more restrictive than they have been in the past.

As you know, probably the only thing that has really changed over
the 4 years that we have been discussing this issue is that it has become
increasingly important to resolve it and whether you hear about it in
this committee room or discussions in the industry, on the street, in
Business Week magazine, or in this morning’s New York Times, the
simple fact is that the presence of foreign banking institutions in this
market has become increasingly large and increasingly important to
the U.S. financial marketplace.

On balance, we are pleased by this, because we have always felt the
United States should be a market which encouraged an active, equal,
competitive opportunity for foreign banking institutions to bring their
services to this market and to make them available to the customers of
our banking industry.

We have in principle supported legislation along the lines that was
not only passed by the House of Representatives in 1976, but draft
legislation which was reported out of the House Banking Committee,
the full committee, in February of this year.

‘We were, however, quite disappointed and quite concerned about the
final bill passed by the House of Representatives because it simply did
not follow the principle of mutual nondiserimination or equal national
treatment in one very important, I would say vital, area.

And, that has to do with the capability of foreign-based institutions
to branch or create subsidiaries in a multistate banking environment,
and therefore to take deposits in a multistate banking environment.

As you well know, the principle is quite simple in our business; de-
posits are the raw material with which we work. Deposits are money.
If you don’t take it in, you can’t lend it out. You can’t make it avail-
able to your customers.
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There is no situation today, other than a very few grandfathered
situations, in this country where American banks are taking bank de-
posits, the raw material of the industry, in a multistate environment.

There are cases where, under the bank holding company laws, Amer-
ican banks are active in a number of locations in factoring, consumer
finance, mortgage banking, et cetera.

Yet I’m surprised that some of the previous testimony and some
later testimony, at least from the statements I have read, do not point
out the key fact that there is no interstate activity of American banks
in one of the two classic functions of banking: the taking of deposits.
Therefore, this locational question is of extreme importance to us. Tt
is on this basis that we are making the heart of our testimony today
and in our written statement.

The arguments that we hear against this position seem to fall into
five categories, and I would like to run through them very quickly,
because I think that they are all eminently answerable.

In fact, I think most of them have little rationale.

No. 1: We hear that the question of whether or not a bank should
be located in a given State is an issue of States rights and therefore
should be left totally to that State. That seems to run counter to the
historic practices which have long governed bank regulation in this
country; that is, the dual banking system, allowing either a Federal
or State charter.

Within that framework, the banks having a Federal charter are
limited to a single State; likewise, for State-chartered institutions
since the various States and Federal authorization have worked in
harmony so as not to permit American banks to expand across State
lines in their direct banking functions, for example, deposit-taking
facilities.

That has been judged for various reasons to be the sound principle
under which this banking industry operates, and it would seem there-
fore that it would be appropriate to work within the same principle
going forward with foreign banks, or at least until there should be any
change in the domestic banking laws.

A second argument would be that which is referred to as the stalk-
ing horse; that is it is not appropriate to bring the foreign banks under
the current laws regulating the American banks operating in this
country, but, in fact, we should revise those laws, principally, the Me-
Fadden Act. That may be. It is an issue which essentially has a domes-
tic focus, and our association is not the primary industry group to be
speaking out.

We would only urge, though, that whenever the Congress turns its
mind to that subject, it should conduct a full and open debate under
the appropriate heading; that is, “What is the proper environment for
locational capabilities of American financial institutions?” We should
not allow ourselves to possibly have no choice but to end up with na-
tionwide banking because one special group of institutions, through
simple neglect or oversight of the banking laws and regulations,
achieved that position and grew to be unduly strong becanse of it.

At that point, we might have no choice but to change the banking
laws for the vast majority of other institutions operating under them.

Thirdly, we hear from some that legislation such as we are pro-
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posing, especially with a strong section 5, would be discriminatory;
that it would be unduly restrictive against foreign banks.

This does not seem to be the case at all. It is simply one of putting
foreign banking institutions on an equal footing with that of Ameri-
can banks.

There is nothing discriminatory about this. There is nothing anti-
competitive. There is nothing that we are urging to be taken away
from any of the participants or the customers of those participants
in the banking community.

What we are simply saying is: it is appropriate to have the foreign
banks operating on an equal footing with American banks, and by our
logic that does not seem discriminatory.

A fourth argument is that the international banks, the foreign-based
banks operating here, should be permitted to branch or create sub-
sidiaries in a multitude of geographic locations across State borders
because that would be helpful to a number of regions and cities at-
tempting to develop as international banking, finance, and trade cent-
ers.

The position we have espoused all along would certainly allow that
to happen, both through Edge Act corporations, which is a well proven
method for American banks to expand and to develop international
trade in all potential centers, and through the use of agencies, a ca-
pability which is now available to foreign banks on a multistate basis,
and which we support.

As T understand from hearing the discussion this morning, there
was a proposal from Senator Stevenson of the possibility of allowing
some combination, if you will, of Edge Acts and agencies under the
title of branches. )

As we think of it in principle, we would be very much in agreement
with that type of proposal, because it seems to agree to that which we
have recommended all along, the ability to have Edge Act corpora-
tions and agencies going forward.

The final argument that we hear from time to time is that if Con-
gress passes an International Banking Act with a strong section 5, it
would possibly incense certain foreign governments, and they might
consider or even implement some form of retaliation against American
banks operating abroad.

The first thing T would say to this is that we have never heard any
responsible foreign governmental official make such a statement.

But mavbe more important is that there is simply no rationale for
any sort of retaliatory activity. What we are doing, as stated earlier,
is simply recommending the placing of the foreign banks on an equal
footing with domestic-based institutions.

When an Englishman comes to this country and he breaks his arm
and goes to the hospital, he pays the bill. He does not say that “it is
discriminatory against me because I do not pay a direct medical bill
at home where I'm a member of a national health system.”

There would be no threat by him of retaliation against Americans
who visit Britain where they play by the rules as they are written in
Britain.

There is really no rationale for retaliation, and I think it is an un-
fortunate scare tactic that is being tried by some.
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So, in summary, then, what we are simply saying is: One, it is time
for a uniform regulatory environment in this country encompassing
a segment of our industry which has grown rapidly and has the po-
tential to do excellent things for the banking industry. Without proper
regulation it also has the potential to be very unsettling.

I think it should encompass the principles of equal national treat-
ment and grandfathering.

H.R. 10899 is heading in the right direction, but it falls far short in
a very important area ; that would be section 5, which seems to legiti-
matize the current lack of regulation in branching and complete bank-
ing activities. We urge that the Senate pass legislation which would
change section 5 and strengthen it. Then we would support the
legislation.

Otherwise, frankly, the vast majority of our membership simply do
not—would not support the passage of legislation at this time, al-
though there are a modest number of our members who would find the
current draft acceptable.

[Complete statement of Mr. Palmer follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
ROBERT B. PALMER
PRESIDENT
BANKERS' ASSOCIATION FOR FOREIGN TRADE
ON H.R. 10899
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS
OF THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS

JUNE 21, 1978

My name is Robert B. Palmer, and I am the President of the Bankers'
Association for Foreign Trade. I am also Executive Vice President of the
Philadelphia National Bank. I am accompanied by James B. Sommers, Vice President
of the Association, who is also Executive Vice President of the North Carolina
National Bank, and by the Association's Counsel, Thomas L. Farmer, of the
Washington law firm of Prather Seeger Doolittle and Farmer.

The Bankers' Association for Foreign Trade (BAFT) was founded in 1921.
Today, BAFT's voting membership of 150 U.S. banks consists of banks in 56 cities
Tocated in 32 states, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico, and includes
almost every U.S. bank which has a significant international operation. The
Association also provides non-voting membership to 89 foreign banks with opera-
tions in the United States.

Following World War II American Industry set the pace in a tremendous
expansion of world trade and investment. During this period the U.S. dollar
established its role as the principal reserve currency and medium of exchange
for international transactions, and American banks expanded overseas to meet
the needs of their customers and to take advantage of new opportunities to
finance foreign commerce and investment. They opened representative offices
and branches, established specialized subsidiaries, associated themselves with
overseas ventures and participated substantially in the Euro-currency market.
Similarly, non-U.S. banks expanded their international operations, including
the establishment of agencies, branches and subsidiaries in the United States.
The worldwide activities of BAFT member banks, both U.S. and foreign, contributed
greatly to the growth of international trade, the improvement of 1iving standards
throughout the world, and the maintenance of peace through an orderly inter-
dependent world economy.

As the American banking community has expanded into foreign financial
markets it has not asked for, nor received, preferential treatment. Our aim
in our markets has been mutual non-discrimination among U.S. and foreign banks.
To demand more would be unrealistic and not in the spirit of the free enterprise
system; to accept less would be a disservice to the American business community
and ultimately the American public. '
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BAFT members strongly believe that the domestic banking environment
should be one in which foreign banks are encouraged to participate, and to
do so on a healthy and non-discriminating basis. This fosters competition among
all institutions operating in this country and offers benefits to all users of
bank services. As evidence of this, there are approximately 100 foreign banks
performing financial activities here in at least six states, and by May 1977
they had achieved a penetration of more than 30 percent of the commercial
and industrial loan markets in both New York and California. Also, the size
and significance of their U.S. domestic presence has recently been magnified
by the public announcements of the intention of three huge foreign banks to
purchase control of three of our largest commercial banks. While our Association
welcomes and encourages the increased activities of foreign banks in our market-
place, we strongly object to their preferential regulatory treatment which makes
much of it possible. As stated in the June 26, 1978, issue of Business Week
Magazine, "Clearly the foreign banks owe much of their dramatic success to the
competitive edge that U.S. law gives them over domestic institutions."

At present, there is virtually no uniform regulation of foreign banks
operating here. Foreign banks are subject almost exclusively to state laws.
This has led to uneveness of treatment, particularly with respect to multistate
banking, securities and investment banking activity, reserve requirements deposit
insurance, and ease of entry into U.S. markets.

As a result, the vast majority of our members support the passage of legis-
lation this year which would effectively equalize the operating environment for
both foreign and domestic banking activities in the U.S. Such legislation
should be based on the principle of equal national treatment. At the same time,
these banks believe that the principle of grandfathering should be employed
for those operations of foreign banks which have been established here in full
accord with prevailing laws and regulations.

Since 1973 this Association has worked actively, and has testified before
Congressional Committees regularly and consistently for such legislation.
Generally, our position has been similar to that of the Federal Reserve Board,
and our efforts have been closely aligned with theirs over the period. We were
pleased when legislation incorporating these principles was enacted by the House
of Representatives in 1976 and was again reported out of the House Bahking
Committee in February of this year. However, the legislation later passed by
the House and before you today was altered significantly on the House floor by
the ommission of the amendment of Section V, thereby permitting foreign banks
to operate a full banking business, including the taking of deposits, on a
multistate basis in a manner denied to U.S. banks. Accordingly, H.R. 10899
does not enjoy the majority support of the Association's voting members.

I do want to advise the Committee that there is a small group of our
membership, domiciled principally in New York, and accounting for a significant
share of this country's international banking activities, which takes the position
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that the present regulatory environment is satisfactory and therefore requires
no new legislation at this time.

Because our disapproval of H.R. 10899 applies principally to Section V,
I will concentrate my remarks today on the issues involved therein. The two
most basic functions of banking are the taking of deposits and the granting of
Toans. Within the present legal and regulatory environment, generally referred
to as the "dual banking system", an American-based bank may engage in these
activities under either a state or federal charter, but with only a very few
exceptions, they are restricted in their deposit taking to one or more locations
within the single state in which they are headquartered. Such is not the case for
foreign-based banks which can and do operate through branches and or subisdiaries
to take deposits in more than one state. We believe that it is partly due to
this clear and significant discrepancy in our laws that led Federal Reserve
Board Chairman G. William Miller to state in April that "we don't have a'dual
banking system, we have a tri-level banking system,.... there is a State banking
system, there is a Federal banking system, and there is an International banking
system."

The strength of our feeling on this issue is based on the simple fact that
deposits are the basic raw material of our business; we trade in money, and if
a bank doesn't take it in, it can't lend it out. When one group of banks has the
ability to Tocate in several different key commercial, financial and population
centers across this country it has a marked advantage in the competition for
a growing and stable supply of deposits. Today probably the most important area
of service for banks dealing with large U.S. corporations is cash management,
and a bank's ability to provide this service efficiently is greatly enhanced
if it can utilize its own branches or subsidiaries in numerous financial centers.
This advantage would also apply to payroll handling and other financial services
dispensed locally for corporations operating in multistate locations. And while
many foreign banks are not concentrating on retail, or consumer banking in the
-U.S. today, some are already becoming active in major markets like New York and
California, and in time more foreign banks may choose to do so. Clearly, this
business can only be undertaken if the banks have full-service facilities in
each local market.

Association members have heard several arguments for continuing and
legitimatizing through legislation this current discrepancy in our banking laws
and regulations, but we don't find them convincing, or even rational:

1) That this issue of foreign bank presence in any state is one of
"states rights" and therefore should be left to the discretion of each
individual state. For more than four decades the U.S. commercial banking
industry has functioned within the "dual banking system" which, as stated
earlier, permits operation under either a state or federal charter, but
which, in practice, has limited full-service activities to a single state.
To date neither the federal or state governments have tried to upset this
modus operandi by chartering full-service banks for direct operation in
more than a single state. Given this longstanding principle and the
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smooth functioning of the banking system under it, we don't see the
rationale for making an exception in the case of foreign-based banks,
especially when such an exception results in decidedly preferential
treatment for that group. Moreover, as stated by the Federal Reserve,
there would be an underlying strength and stability to the entire domestic
financial and monetary system if we could achieve essentially uniform
regulatory treatment of all banks operating here.

2) That it would be wiser to lessen the current restrictions on multistate
operations of U.S. banks rather than to place the foreign-based banks

under the present laws governing our locational capabilities. This is in
effect a request to revise or nullify the McFadden Act, which has played

a primary role in shaping our industry for more than 40 years. Since this
is a matter of purely domestic focus, our Association will not speak out

on it except to recommend that we debate such a major proposal openly,

on its merits for all users and suppliers of banking services. If it would
be advantageous for our society to have a national banking system, and that
may be the position of even a majority of our members, we should arrive

at it through full and open debate culminating in positive Congressional
action, and not find ourselves forced into that position because one

group of participating institutions arrived there by lawful means and was
able to obtain a marked advantage. Moreover, should that occur, the

BAFT fears that an extreme reaction could be triggered that would force the
foreign-based banks out of our markets, or into some secondary position, and
this we would strongly oppose as it would be detrimental to all banks,
domestic and foreign, and to their customers.

3) That legislation such as H.R. 10899, especially if it were to have

a strong Section V as we propose, would be unfairly restrictive or dis-
criminatory to the foreign-based banks operating here. This simply would
not be true, as the legislation would be based on the principle of non-
discrimination, or equal national treatment, which would put the foreign
banks on an equal footing with U.S. banks. Under it the foreign-based
banks would be able to operate under state or federal charters, to form
bank holding companies allowing expansion into numerous banking-related
activities, to operate in states other than their "home state" via Edge
*Act subsidiaries and loan production offices, etc. All of this is precisely
the same as the current treatment of U.S. banks, and in addition, we
support the continued allowance of foreign-based banks to operate agencies
on a multistate basis. Finally, to assure totally fair treatment of
foreign banks operating here, the BAFT continues its support of total and
permanent grandfathering of all facilities of whatever type and wherever
Tocated, which have been established in this country in full accord with
prevailing laws and regulations. And we urge that the effective date for
such grandfathering be moved forward to the most current, practical date.

4) That allowing full-service banking activities by foreign-based banks
on a multistate basis are essential to permitting numerous regions in
this country to become centers for international trade and finance. Since
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our position would allow the foreign-based banks to operate via Edge Act
subsidiaries and agencies in the processing and financing of international
trade, these institutions will be able to function in any city or region
throughout the U.S. that they believe to have the potential for becoming

an international trade and financial center. Over the past decade many

U.S. money centers and regional banks have established active Edge Act
subsidiaries to deal in international transactions in cities like Chicago,
Miami, Houston, New Orleans, Los Angeles, and San Francisco, not to mention
New York, and it is generally agreed that these offices have proven extremely
useful in abetting the international commerce of these locations.

5) That certain foreign governments might be incensed if legislation such
as H.R. 10899, and especially if it included a strong Section V, were
passed and had the effect of restricting the U.S. activities of the banks
under their domestic jurisdiction, and that this might lead such governments
to retaliate in some fashion against the operations of American-based banks
in their homelands. First, we should state that we have never heard such
a position expressed by a responsible government official of any nation,
and we wonder if those persons who do make such statements aren't simply
trying to scare U.S. officials and bankers. Whatever, there would be no
rationale for such action by a foreign government because such legislation
would not be protectionist or discriminatory against the U.S. operations
of foreign banks, but would simply put them at parity with American banks.
It is logical and appropriate that the regulatory environment for banking
(just as education, health care, etc.) in any country should be based on
the consensus of the national public and be uniform for all participants.
The rules in one country should not be altered for a special group based
on how that group operates in its home-base country, or even a third
country. We doubt that any other nation would accept being told how

they should regulate foreign based banks operating within their borders,
and especially if those regulations must be more Tiberal than are those
governing the activities of their domestic institutions.

In summary, our member banks to varying degree have expanded their activities
practically worldwide, but we have not yet found any country where, on balance,
the activities of foreign-based banks are afforded substantially preferential
treatment in their domestic activities. In this respect the United States stands
alone today. Much of this would be corrected with the passage of H.R. 10899,
if it includes a strong Section V, written along the lines that we have always
proposed; however, without such provisions, our Association cannot support
passage of the legislation.

Thank you.
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Senator McIntyre. Thank you, Mr. Palmer. I appreciate that you
focused in on your principal point on the provision of the bill that
bothers you the most, section 5.

My general feeling is that there is little justification for imposing
post-Depression statutes of the thirties on banking developments to-
day. Indeed, if there is a competitive imbalance with regard to multi-
state banking operations, I think the stronger case is that we should
liberalize laws pertaining to U.S. banks rather than pose outdated
restrictions on foreign competition.

Nevertheless, the dual banking system is very much alive, so, again
your testimony, how do you view Chairman Miller’s proposal to limit
section 5 to branches permitting agencies of foreign banks to continue
to do business on a multistate basis unhampered by this legislation ?

Mr. PaumEr. May I say, first of all, that I agree with you that the
dual banking system is alive, but also that the trilevel banking system
is.becoming increasingly alive. Today there is a state banking system;
there is a federal system ; and there is a growing international banking
system in this country. We do have three sets of rules by which we
play, strange as it may seem.

As far as supporting Chairman Miller’s statement on the branching
for foreign banks—are you saying branches or agencies?

Senator McINnTYRE. His section 5 would—proposes to permit agen-
cies of foreign banks to continue to do business on a multistate basis,
not hampered by legislation, but not branching.

Mr. Parmer. We have supported that principle all along in our
testimony. On this occasion, as in the past, we believe it is appropriate
to allow multistate agencies, since agencies are not deposit-taking
institutions.

Mr. FarmER. That provision is the same as the provision that came
out of the House Banking Committee, which is the bill that we do
support, the version as it was reported to the floor by the House Bank-
ing Committee.

Senator McINTYRE. Regarding the question of interstate branches,
do you feel that there may be some logic to restricting retail deposit
taking, while leaving unaffected deposit taking which is fundamentally
international or trade related ?

Mr. PaLMer. To the extent that it is international and trade related ;
yes. We would find that quite acceptable because that, in fact, is what
1s open to the American banks under the Edge Act laws. Many of our
member banks, in fact, are taking advantage of that opportunity, going
to a number of regional centers and assisting in their development of
international banking : Miami, New Orleans, et cetera.-And we are per-
mitted to take deposits there if they are related to international trade
and finance. We totally support that capability for foreign banking.

Mr. FarMEer. I do think that the comparison of not simply retail and
foreign trade, there is a very important market of domestic corporate
deposits which is an area which we would definitely not want to have
to continue on a multistate basis.

Senator McINTYRE. Similarly, Mr. Palmer, as I asked Mr. LeMaistre
this morning, is there any means of distinguishing, as the foreigners
suggest, between retail depositors requiring FDIC insurance and
commercial depositors which do not? How would you respond to the
argument that deposits of foreign branches are not retail and, there-
fore, do not need FDIC protection?
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Mr. Parmer. For the most part, the deposits of foreign branches
are not of a retail nature. Most of the branches, as opposed to sub-
sidiaries, are operating in a wholesale, if you will, environment.

However, under the principle of equal national treatment, to the
extent that it is a Federal branch or a State branch in a State that
requires deposit insurance, it would seem totally appropriate to re-
quire deposit insurance on all deposits. o

I would say, however, that some of the debate on this is really one
of the mechanics of bank regulation, and we would certainly defer
to the regulatory authorities to advise you as to what they need to
run a sound banking system. )

Senator McInTYRE. While the bill here provides for mandatory in-
surance of foreign branches, the FDIC, expert in this area, argues for
optional rather than mandatory insurance. Have you studied the FDIC
proposal ¢ Do you have any comment to make on it ?

Mr. Pamer. I have not studied it in depth, but I think we would
agree in terms of mandatory insurance for federal branches and man-
datory insurance for State-chartered in those States which require
a deposit insurance. I think we

Senator McINTYRE. I don’t understand that answer. Are you refer-
ring to state law, where they require deposit -insurance, you would go
along with it ?

Mr. PALMER. Yes.

Senator McINTYRE. The question I ask asking is about—you heard
the witnesses this morning, didn’t you, some of them? Did you hear
the witnesses this morning %

Mr. PaLmer. I read Mr. LeMaistre’s prepared statement. My two
colleagues were here this morning.

Senator McInTYRrE. The Fed testimony, by Mr. Miller, this morn-
ing, indicates that they advocate compulsory FDIC insurance, and,
along with that, Ms. Siebert, of New York, stated that she feels that
it should be mandatory.

On the other hand, FDIC comes in here and says: “Look, this is too
much. We ought—it should be optional”.

Mr. Farmer. And we also heard Mr. Heimann, who differed from
Mr. LeMaistre. This is a very technical question of bank regulation
which is essentially a matter of safe banking. Our feeling is that the
regulators are really the people to advise you on that, rather than the
professional bankers. I think we can comment, or my colleagues can,
on the impact on the commercial banking system of some of this leg-
islation, but we are not expert in adjudicating between regulators as
to what is required for safe banking.

Senator McInTyre. I didn’t see 1t that way. I thought Mr. LeMaistre
was trying to say that this was too much of a burden you are putting
on us; if Bangladesh, for example, wanted to set up a bank, we might
have a problem finding out how sound it was. That is what I thought
they were talking about.

Mr. Farmer. Right. But they are the fellows that have the better
experience in knowing how you determine what a Bangladesh bank
can do in safe banking climates, rather than the commercial bankers.

Senator McINTYRE. Let’s move on.

The Federal Reserve Board argues, Mr. Palmer, for reserve require-
ments for subsidiaries as well as branches, agencies, and commercial
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lending. On the other hand, Ms. Seibert testified that the Fed should
have no authority to impose reserves on agencies and commercial lend-
ing companies since these entities are barred from accepting deposits
and, therefore, do not function as banks. What are your thoughts on
this issue ¢

Mr. PaLMmer. By “subsidiaries,” do we assume that you are now talk-
ing about investment company-type subsidiaries, as opposed, say, to a
subsidiary bank in California ?

Senator McINTYRE. Subsidiary bank.

Mr. PaLmEr. A subsidiary bank would be a State-chartered institu-
tion such as we now have in California, and therefore, would be sub-
ject to the State laws.

Now, the fact is, in terms of equal national treatment in the United
States today, the large American banks which are of a multinational
nature, and which are similar, therefore, to the types of foreign banks
which are branching here, all are members of the Federal Reserve.
If not, it is probably because they are foreign-owned or strictly re-
gional banks. So,they aren’t, in fact, all maintaining reserves.

But we do not feel strongly about it, and again, as Mr. Farmer said,
we would defer to the regulators.

Senator McINTyYRE. The suggestion has been made that the grand-
father date for all nonbanking activities under section 8 of the bill be
made the date of enactment, rather than the artificial date of May 1977.
Do you agree with this suggestion ?

Mr. PaLmer. We would not think it wise to set it at the date of enact-
ment. I think our prepared statement does ask for the most recent prac-
tical date. What we are thinking of there is that that date should be,
in effect, a yesterday rather than a tomorrow, and possibly vesterday,
literally, or at the time it was introduced and voted on in the House
in April or something of that nature.

If you put that date in the future, such as the date on which you
enact the bill, you, one, give great incentive for further delaying of
the passage of the legislation, and, two, you invite a tremendous num-
ber of petitions and applications trying to, in effect, beat the date.

This legislation has been debated now for about 4 years. I think
there has been quite ample time for people to assume that there is
going to be a different form of regulation and to act accordingly.

Senator McINTYRE. To what extent do recent and prospective ac-
quisitions by foreign banks of U.S. banking interests affect the think-
ing of your organization with regard to this legislation, Mr. Palmer ?

Mr. Parmer. They don’t really affect our thinking, in principle, all
that much, Senator.

As you notice, possibly, our testimony today is really quite similar
to what it has been for the last 4 years. We would simply say that, to
the extent that any of the current inequities of domestic bank regula-
tion made available to a foreign bank the ability to make these pro-
posals or these purchases when that opportunity might not be avail-
able to American banks, that seems like discrimination. But the fact
that the foreign banks are becoming more active here says to us only
that there is an increasing need for formal regulation.

"We are not opposed. We are delighted to see foreign banks come
into this market, to be active here.
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Senator McInTyre. Can you give us your opinion as to the creation
of domestic international banking zones and how this might affect
international banking competition in this country ?

Mr. PaLmer. Yes, sir. The association passed a policy statement only
1 month ago, at our convention, in which we supported the ability to
establish these domestic/international zones in any location in the
United States, not restricted to any single city, State, or whatever.

We do not see any close relevance for those units to the issues of the
legislation which we are now discussing. As far as its competitive as-
pects—the impact should be positive on the competitive environment
for the international banking in this country because it should lessen
costs for some participants.

Yes, we think it would be helpful, but we don’t see that it has a very
close relationship to this legislation.

Mr. Faruer. I think it 1s especially true because that proposal is to
deal with the foreign transaction that is truly interntional banking—
that is an international bill. And we are talking about a domestic—
the bill that is before this committee is a domestic banking bill.

Senator McINTYRE. Senator Stevenson has sent a message to me
that he would like to get the views of the witnesses this afternoon on
the compromise interstate branching proposals that he put forward
this morning.

Namely, this is the gist of his suggestion: Continue to permit for-
eign banks to enter any State where they are welcome, but limit the
deposit-taking activity of branches outside of the home States to
those permissible for an Edge Act bank. Agencies as in Georgia, would
be totally unaffected, and branches could make domestic interna-
national loans and conduct other activities, except they would be
limited to accepting deposits from foreign sources or for international
trade purposes.

Mr. PaLmEr. As we tried to state earlier, and to the extent we can
understand it; as we hear it for the first time read in brief, we think
that it conforms exactly to our longstanding idea of supporting Edge
Act corporations and supporting agencies, including domestic lending
agencies for foreign banks, and therefore we probably would endorse
1t entirely.

We would like to observe the writing of the technical language, but
we think we would endorse it entirely.

Senator McINTYRE. Let me add this, then. This proposal would be
complemented by liberalizing amendments to the Edge Act intended
to further facilitate the development of international banking facili-
ties throughout the country. These amendments would be intended to
encourage more domestic banks to form Edge Act corporations and
engage in international financial activities.

Witnesses, especially of your association, are encouraged to suggest
modifications which they believe would be desirable for this purpose.
We are going to close the record in 7 days, so if you have got any ideas
on it we would like to hear from you right away.

Mr. Farmer. We have supported this for some time, beginning' with
the Fed. We support this proposal and we would like to call attention
to a related proposal which was in the original House bill, but didn’t
make it out of the banking committee, which liberalized the rules for
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Edge Act operation. It was sponsored by the Fed, and we support it,
especially permitting or authorizing the Fed to vary the leverage
ratios, which are now 10 to 1 by statute. And we think that is a very
important, that is presently a very limiting provision in the present
recular K operations. And we support the Fed in getting such liberal-
izing legislation.

Senator McINnTyre. Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you, Mr. Palmer
and your associates, for your help. Anything you can add to that sug-
gestion of Mr. Stevenson’s, let us have it, please.

Mr. PavumEr. Thank you.

[The following information was received for the record :]
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June 28, 1978

The Honorable Thomas J. McIntyre
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator McIntyre:

In response to the request made at the June
21st hearings on H.R. 10899, the International Banking
Act, for comments on Senator Stevenson's proposal
regarding interstate branching limitations and for
recommendations of revisions to the Edge Act (12 U.S.C.
25(a)) and the Federal Reserve Board's Regulation K
which would facilitate Edge Act participation in
international trade financing, I am hereby submitting
a statement on these matters from the Bankers' Association
for Foreign Trade. We are pleased to have another
opportunity to share our views on these very important
issues with you and hope you will find this exchange
helpful in your deliberations.

Sincerely yours,
Thomas L. Farmer
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MEMORANDUM

T0: Subcommittee on Financial Institutions of
the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs

FROM:  Bankers' Association for Foreign Trade

RE: Recommendations for Revisions in Regulation
K and Amendments to the Edge Act.

We are pleased to respond to Senator McIntyre's
and Senator Stevenson's invitations, extended at the
time of the hearings on H.R. 10899, The International
Banking Act, held on June 21, 1978, to provide our
recommendations regarding amendments to the Edge Act
(12 U.S.C. 25(a)) and revisions to Regulation K
(12 C.F.R. Part 211). We are greatly encouraged that
the Subcommittee has expressed its interest in sub-
jecting both the Edge Act and Regulation K to close
scrutiny at this time in connection with its
consideration of H.R. 10899. The continued effective-
ness of the Edge Act in facilitating U.S. exports is
essential to the continued competitiveness of programs
designed to increase U.S. exports and maintain the

prominent position of the U.S. in world trade.
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We believe, however, that Edge Act Corporations have

been subjected to unduly restrictive statutory and regulatory

requirements, which have limited their development as partici-

pants in international financial transactions. Although Congress
specifically contemplated that Edge Act Corporations should
"not be hampered inrtheir competition with foreign banking

institutions", (Report of the House of Representatives, Report
No. 408, 66th Congress lst Session 1919-1920, p. 3) the present
situation in the United States is one in which foreign-based
banks do operate at a competitive advantage over American-based
banks. Although the Federal Reserve stated its understanding

of the Congressional purpose in enacting Section 25(a) of the

Federal Reserve Act as being to give Edge Act Corporations

"powers sufficiently broad to enable them to compete effectively
with similar foreign-owned institutions and to afford to the
United States exporter and importer...at all times a means of
financing international trade" (§211.1(b) (1)), there remain

significant limitations on Edge Corporations.

We are pleased to have the opportunity to provide
our comments to the Subcommittee on those areas we think require
amendment to facilitate Edge Act operations in financing inter-
national trade. For the purposes of this memorandum, we have
confined our comments to issues affecting Banking Edge Act
Corporations and have presented the issues in the order of their

priority with our members.
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A. Limitation on Aggregate Liabilities

Section 25(a) 12 of the Federal Reserve Act reads, in

part, "that no such Corporation shall have liabilities out-
standing at any one time upon its debentures, bonds, and
promissory notes in excess of ten times its paid-in capital
and surplus."

However, Section 211.9(c) of Regulation K substantially
broadens the statutory language and imposes further limits:
"Except with prior Board permission, a Corporation's aggregate
outstanding liabilities on account of acceptances, monthly average
deposits, borrowings, guarantees, endorsements, debentures,
bonds, and other such obligations shall not exceed ten
times its capital and surplus."

The effect of Section 211.9(c) is that the Edge
Corporation engaged in banking operates at a competitive
disadvantage against its commercial bank and foreign agency
or branch counterparts under this restrictive leverage ratio.

The Edge Banking Corporation depends heavily upon deposits and
acceptances outstanding to provide funding of loan portfolios,
which typically consist of trade credits based upon
merchandise movements and are protected: against con-
centration of risks by the 10% liability limits imposed

under Section 211.9(a) and (b) of Regulation K. Operating

within the same control framework, and subject to the same
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thorough examination procedures, it would appear, therefore,
that Edge Banking Corporations can operate at leverage ratios
consistent with those permitted to their competitors. The
present limits imposed by Regulation K on aggregate deposit and
acceptance outstandings in relation to capital funds operate
to severely and unnecessarily restrict the profit potential
of the Edge Banking Corporation.

To provide the flexibility in funding of domestic
and international loan activities, we recommend that the limita-
tion on aggregate deposits, borrowings and similar liabilities
and guarantees issued as provided in Section 211.9(F) of
Regulation K, be applied only to debenture bonds and promissory
notes as is required under the statute, and that in all other
aspects formulae similar in concept to those applied to commer-
cial banks be utilized by examiners. In any event, Regulation
K, at a minimum, should be revised to exclude deposits. However,
to provide maximum support to participation by Edge Corporations
in international trade financing, we would recommend that the
statute and Regulation K be amended to remove this restriction

entirely from Edge Corporations.

B. Use of Loan Proceeds

This problem concerns loans made by Edge Act Corpor-
ations to domestic corporations, the proceeds of which are used
to finance offshore operations. Frequently, the borrowers in
such cases are unable or unwilling to provide satisfactory

evidence in the tangible form of photostats, drafts, notes, etc.,
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to confirm that a transaction is permissible under Section 211.7
(d), but are willing to provide only a written good faith
statement that the loan proceeds are being used in a transaction

that is within the provisions of that section.

It is recommended that the Federal Reserve Examiners
accept in such cases the good faith statements of the borrowers
provided that the borrower is clearly one that has offshore uses

for the proceeds, and where the lender confirms that he is in

possession of a written description statement of the borrower
concerning the use of the funds.

It is understood that in such cases the examiners
are required to make a value judgment based on the activities
of the borrowing company. However, in-practice this should
not present any enforcement cr regulatory problems. We would
also recommend that such gtatements only be required once,
that is when the original line of credit is established, rather

than each time borrowing occurs under the same line of credit.

C. Employment of Funds in the Money Market

Section 211.7(b) prescribes the following with
respect to the employment of funds. "Funds of a corporation not
currently employed in its international or foreign business,
if held or invested in the United States, shall be only in the
form of (1) cash, (2) deposits with banks, (3) bankers' accep-

tances, or (4) obligations of, or obligations fully and
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unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States, any State
thereof, or any department, agency, or establishment of, or
corporation wholly owned by, the United States." The above
excludes from investment certain conventional money market
instruments, in particular municipal obligations not guaranteed
by a State. These exclusions limit the flexibility of Edge
Act Corporations in their investment and the ability to employ
funds on a tax-free basis.

It is recommended that the Federal Reserve Board change
the above regulation and permit investments in other types of
tax-free obligations and commercial paper. If deemed necessary,

limits could be established in relation to a corporation's

total assets.
D. Lending Limits
Section 211.9(b) specifies that unsecured liabilities

to a corporation or any one person of the type described in

211.7(4) (3) may in no event exceed 10% ~f a ccrporation's
capital and surplus.

In connection with the issues raised in sections C
and G of this Memorandum, we recommend that Sections 211.7(d) (3)
and 211.9(b) be amended so as to include in any limits prescribed
therein only those guarantees or similar agreements which
represent true unsecured financial undertakings under which the
issuing corporation assumes a true and measurable credit risk.
If it is determined to be necessary to retain any limits on
lending, and we do not believe it is, we would recommend that

Edge Corporations be subject only to the same percentage limits
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as the parent corporation. 1In any event, Federal funds

should not be subject to the 10% limit.

E. Receipts of Deposits from Domestic Concerns

Section 211.7(c) reads in part, "It will ordinarily
be considered incidental to or for the purpose of carrying out
transactions abroad for a Corporation to receive in the United
States demand and time (but not savings) deposits that are not
to be used to pay expenses in the United States of an office
or representative therein...(2) from any other person if the
deposit (i) is to be transmitted abroad, (ii) is to provide
collateral or payment for extensions of credit by the Corpora-
tion, (iii) represents proceeds of collections abroad which are
to be used to pay for goods exported or imported or for other
direct costs of exports or imports, or periodically transferred

to the depositor's account at another financial institution, or

(iv) represents proceeds of extensions of credit by the Corporation
For the majority of Edge Banking Corporations,

transactions with domestic firms engaged in export-import trade

form an important source of earnings. The usual method of

establishing an ongoing business relationship with such

entities is to establish credit facilities and then encourage

usage. The offering of a credit line is usually conditional

upon establishment of a meaningful deposit relationship which

most often requires maintenance of balances against the line

and against usage.
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The narrow interpretation generally applied by
Examiners for the Board does not coincide with the customary
business development practice as outlined above. Edge Banking
Corporations are often subject to criticism based on balances
maintained by domestic concerns in support of line requirements
where usage has not as yet developed, or where the domestic con-
cern is making use of other services such as credit checkings,
exchange quotations, etc., and does not require direct borrowings.
If the Edge Corporation is unable to maintain accounts for
customers so that they are available for use when needed, it
operates at a distinct disadvantage to its competitors in the
same market.

It is recommended that Section 211.7(c) be amended
to eliminate the specific requirements as to the types of
transactions for which domestic source deposits can be drawn
and that a more general instruction based on the character of

business conducted by the depositor and the nature of the

account relationship with the Edge Act Corporation be
substituted. This would assure that Examiners for the Board
would be required to evaluate such deposits consistently with
current and regular business practices of Edge Corporations.

F. Reserve Requirements

Section 211.7(c) requires that Edge Corporations
maintain reserves against deposits described in that section

of at least 10 percent. This 10 percent minimum reserve
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requirement on aggregate deposits is mandatory even in

situations where such reserve is more than required by Regulation
D. Edge Corporations are thus economically penalized by being
subjected to reserve requirements higher than other banks.

We do not believe this competitive disadvantage should be
permitted to continue and that if Edge Corporations are to

be required to maintain any reserves at all, they should

only be required to maintain the same reserves as the parent
bank.

G. Limitations on Certain Guaranteces Issued

Section 211.7(d) (3) provides that an Edge Corporation
may "Guarantee customers' debts or otherwise agree for their
benefit to make payment on the occurrence of readily ascertain-
able events, if the guarantee or agreement specifies its maximum
monetary liability thereunder and is related to a type of trans-
action described in sub-paragraph (1) of this paragraph." A
footnote to this Section provides an extremely broad definition
of the type of undertaking referenced by including guarantees

issued covering loss or non-conformance of shipping documents.

Section 211.9(c) further specifies that aggregate
"outstanding unsecured liabilities under guarantees or similar
agreements (described in 211.7(d) (3)) may in no event exceed
50% of its capital and surplus."

The limits described above have been a cause of

some concern to an active segment of the Edge community since
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included in the 1963 revision of Regulation K. The broad
coverage as specifically indicated by the footnote to Section
211.7(d) (3) has evidently raised questions in the minds

of both Edge bankers and Federal Reserve Examiners as to the
types of the "similar agreements" which must be included under
individual and aggregate limits.

It would appear logical and necessary to impose
individual customer limits on guarantees or similar agreements
in situations where the liability incurred is similar in
character to an acceptance liability, e.g., deferred payments
under letters of credit, clean letters of credit, agreements
serving as a payment mechanism, and other such arrangements.
The individual limits appear unduly restrictive when applied
to a stand-by situation where, by reasons of the character of
the transaction or technical arrangement, draw-down is highly
unlikely, as is the case in most performance guaraﬁtees and,
in particular, guarantees issued covering loss or non-conformance

of shipping documents.

Imposition of an aggregate limit of 50% of capital
and surplus on such guarantees or similar agreements is a
serious constraint when coupled with the existing broad
interpretation of liabilities included in such limit. All
Edge Act Corporations deemed to be engaged in banking offer
letter of credit services. With the speed of modern transport,

it is not unusual for merchandise to arrive before documents
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requiring issuance of a guarantee to secure release and avoid
pier charges. Such undertakings represent a major segment

of guarantee liabilities in any Edge banking operation. If
an Edge Corporation could not issue such agreements by reason
of 1limit, it would be effectively precluded from conducting
further letter of credit business. It should be noted that
except in cases of outright fraud, the "shipside bond" issued
in an amount equal to the volume of the shipment covered does
not yield a realistic measure of liability. If merchandise
delivered does not meet purchase contract specifications,
negotiations ensue between the exporter and importer for an
adjustment in price. This restriction would be removed should

Section 211.9(c) be deleted as recommended above.
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SUPPLEMENTAL STATEMENT ON H.R. 10899
BANKERS' ASSOCIATION FOR FOREIGN TRADE
ROBERT B. PALMER, PRESIDENT
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL
INSTITUTIONS OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING, HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS

In our statement before the Subcommittee on June 21, 1978, I expressed
the support of a majority of our members for passage of legislation which
would assure equal national treatment and a sound operating environment for
foreign and domestic banking activities in the United States. At this
time, I would like to express our support of the proposal made at those
hearings by Senator Stevenson. Under the Stevenson proposal, foreign banks,
as now and as under the House bill, would be free to establish State-licensed
branches and agencies in any State where this is permissible. However,
in the case of a State-licensed branch established outside of a foreign
bank's designated home State, such branch would be limited to maintaining
credit balances, as is currently permissible for agencies, and accepting
the types of foreign-source and internationally-related deposits permissible
for Edge Act Corporations under Section 25(a) of the Federal Reserve Act.*
The deposit Timitations would apply only to branches established after an

appropriate grandfather date. Agencies, as now, would be unfettered since

*See §211.7 of the Board's Regulation K.
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they cannot accept deposits.  This proposal would enlarge the credit
facilities but limit the deposit accepting powers of foreign branches to
those permitted to Edge Act Corporations.

The vast majority of BAFT members would support
the Senator's proposal. It is our opinion that this proposal
would put foreign and domestic banks on a more equal competitive
footing and would foster an actively competitive banking environ-
ment in which the general public would benefit from a full range
of banking services. We have consistently opposed legislation
which would result in foreign-based banks being permitted to
take deposits in more than one state when American-based banks
are restricted in their deposit taking activities to one or
more locations within the single state in which they are head-
quartered. The proposal advanced by Senator Stevenson will
assure the continuing development of new regional and local
international banking centers while eliminating the competitive
advantage provided to foreign banks under the statutory language
approved by the House of Representatives. That language would
have permitted foreign-based banks to locate in several different
key commercial, financial and population centers across the country,
thus giving them a decided advantage in the competition for a
growing source of deposits. Under the Stevenson proposal, states
which develop commercial bases requiring more sophisticated and
extensive international banking services will be able to attract

those banks which can provide those services.
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We support Senator Stevenson's proposal and we urge the Subcommittee
to give it full and serious consideration. We believe that this proposal
will enhance the competitive environment for banking activities in the
United States relating to international trade and finance and will stimulate
such activities to the benefit of the general public. It is our opinion
that Senator Stevenson's proposal is consistent with the existing dual
banking system in the United States and substantially reduces the tri-level
system which has existed in this country in favor of foreign-based banks
over American banks. It is not the experience of the American banks
abroad that any country provides substantially preferential treatment
to the activities of foreign-based banks in domestic transactions. With
Senator Stevenson's proposal, the International Banking L.ct Is
wholly consistent with the international treatment advocated by
American banks active outside the United States and will
substantially enhance the banking opportunities for foreign-based
banks within the United States.

The Senator also suggested, in connection with this
proposal, that the entire regulatory framework affecting Edge
Act activities should be reviewed with an eye toward providing
Edge Act Corporations greater freedom and flexibility in their
activities. In connection with the Senator's proposal, the
Bankers' Association for Foreign Trade has reviewed the provisions
of the Edge Act and Regulation K. We have concluded that there
are several amendments which would greatly facilitate banking

activities relating to international trade and finance. These
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amendments are described in the attached Memorandum. We would
welcome the opportunity to provide more specific recommendations
at a later time after we have been able to more thoroughly study
these issues.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide our comments

on this matter.
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Senator McINTYRE. Thank you.

We call as our next witness Mr. Serge Bellanger, vice president and
chairman, Institute of Foreign Bankers; Mr. Teruhisa Shimizu, the
legislative committee of the Institute of Foreign Bankers; and Mr.
Steuart L. Pittman, counsel for the Institute of Foreign Bankers.

STATEMENT OF SERGE BELLANGER, VICE PRESIDENT AND CHAIR-
MAN, LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE, INSTITUTE OF FOREIGN BANK-
ERS; TERUHISA SHIMIZU, TRUSTEE, IFB; AND STEUART L.
PITTMAN, COUNSEL, IFB

Senator McINTYRE. First I want to welcome you all here.

Let me ask the Institute first: What is your plan of procedure on
testifying? Mr. Pittman, do you have one statement or three
statements ? -
_ Mr. Prrrman. Mr. Bellanger will read the statement for the three
institute witnesses.

Senator McInTyre. All right. How do you, Mr. Jahn, how do you
plan to proceed ?

Mr. Jaa~N. We will have one statement divided into three short
parts, very brief.

Senator McINTyrE. That’s fine, very good.

All right, gentlemen. We will lead off here. The Institute of For-
eign Bankers. We recognize Mr. Serge Bellanger.

Mr. Berranger. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am Serge Bellanger, vice president and chairman of the Legisla-
tive Committee of the Institute of Foreign Bankers and senior vice
president and general manager of Credit Industriel et Commercial.
With me is Teruhisa Shimizu, trustee of the institute and general
manager, the Sumitomo Bank, Ltd., in New York City; and
Steuart L. Pittman, counsel to the Institute and partner of Shaw,
Pittman, Potts & Trowbridge, of Washington, D.C. To save time,
we have consolidated our brief statements into one which I will read.

We are testifying for the Institute of Foreign Bankers, which is the
only organization able to speak for foreign banks from all parts of the
world which are operating in the United States. The membership
covers nearly 150 subsidiaries, branches, or agencies from 38 foreign
countries.

We recognize and appreciate that the House bill reflects significant
modification of earlier bills resulting from the testimony of many
witnesses, Federal bank regulators, State bank regulators, domestic
banks, and foreign banks, pointing out the many difficulties. We would
like to believe that five hearings over nearly 3 years might have ended
the uncertainty and provided a basis for a sensible bill defining neces-
sary new Federal laws regulating foreign banks in the United States.
Unfortunately, we can find very little to justify enactment of this bill
and find ample justification for setting it aside.

I will take up the four separate and distinct issues of this bill and
identify briefly in each case what we believe to be wrong and how the
section could be improved if you should decide that legislation is
necessary.

One, interstate branching restrictions are increased by section 5 at a
time of growing recognition that they are anticompetitive and ripe for
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change. The States and the State supervisors have made their view
abundantly clear in the House that the right of major cities to equal
treatment with New York City in competition for the benefits of for-
eign banking is more important than the debate over equal treatment
of commercial banks under Federal law. ,

For our part, we want to emphasize a point which has been over-
looked because 1t is somewhat more complex. Foreign bank interstate
branching is not a nationwide phenomenon. In fact, it has little sig-
nificance outside of Chicago and New York City. California does not
allow foreign bank branching, nor does any other State with a banking
market capable of attracting significant foreign bank investment.

The success of Illinois in attracting 27 foreign bank branches and
limiting them to wholesale business by denying them multiple conven-
ient bank locations near retail business is generally approved, even by
those who say “no more” in Chicago or other cities. Coupled with the
inability to develop retail business without FDIC insurance, the vari-
gus Etate laws effectively preclude foreign banks from interstate retail

anking.

Wentghjnk the record of previous hearings has produced overwhelm-
ing evidence that the big city domestic banks with which foreign banks
compete are able to engage in wholesale banking in many States in a
variety of forms and under a variety of foreign and State laws. There
appears to be no domestic bank outery against interstate wholesale
banking or related financial activities.

If it makes sense to leave decisions on interstate branching of for-
eign banks to the few States involved, surely it makes sense to be no
more restrictive with respect to foreign bank subsidiaries, all of which
are subject to multistate banking restrictings under the Bank Holding
Company Act.

Section 5 of the bill, perhaps inadvertently, is more restrictive of
subsidiaries than branches, and unnecessarily overlaps and exceeds
existing law on interstate bank holding company expansion, which ap-
plies equally to foreign and domestic banks.

On the second issue, mandatory FDIC insurance is resisted by FDIC,
which knows more about the needs and the administrative problem of
deposit insurance than any other regulatory agency. We concur with
FDIC’s recommendation that the insurance be optional. If the deci-
sion is otherwise, we urge you to recognize that the imposition of FDIC
insurance on foreign bank branches is inevitably discriminatory, be-
cause of the need to protect the insurance fund by costly asset pledges
or surety bonds. As a minimum, this discrimination should be offset
by confining mandatory insurance to the retail deposit business, if any,
of these branches.

Our statement shows that the foreign bank deposits are almost en-
tirely wholesale in nature. To compel premiums to be paid on wholesale
deposits when they account for over 95 percent of all deposits com-
pounds the discrimination of asset pledges or surety bonds. If there
must be special treatment of foreign banks requiring costly pledges or
bonds, it seems only fair to compensate with special treatment which
avoids unnecessary premiums on large deposits and borrowings.

Turning to the third issue, reserve requirements are imposed on
foreign bank branches by the State supervisors which apply FRB
reserve ratios with minor exceptions. Marginal reserves on interna-
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tional interbank transactions are imposed by “voluntary” compliance
requested by the Federal Reserve Board for all foreign bank operations
in the United States. To a banker, a central bank “request” is tanta-
mount to a regulation. In many foreign countries, it is the main method
of administration. So the question 1s, What else is needed ?

We believe that this question should be answered by demonstrated
requirements for the administration of U.S. monetary policy. The
aggregate amounts of reservable transactions at issue are insignificant
in monetary policy terms.

If a case can be made, which we have not yet heard, for additional
FRB authority for monetary policy purposes, and if the committee is
prepared to treat domestic and foreign nonmembers differently, we
urge that the section 7 authority more carefully define State and FRB
“cooperation” so as to leave to the State supervisors all administrative
responsibility to the extent not impairing monetary policy.

We have made specific proposals to this end in our statement. Three
results which are particularly important to us are:

First, that reserves be held with correspondent domestic banks under
State administration ;

Second, that voluntary compliance supported by State law be relied
upon until proven inadequate ;

And third, that nondepository institutions, which maintain credit
balances in connection with other permissible transactions, would not
be subjected to reserve requirements on these balances.

We think the House was right that the application of FRB reserve
requirements to State-chartered subsidiaries would not only be dis-
criminatory, but an unnecessary encroachment on State banking
administration.

Coming to the fourth and last issue, nonbanking restrictions are
imposed by the Bank Holding Company Act on foreign subsidiaries,
but not on branches or agencies, which would be covered by section 8
of this bill. We have proposed amendments which would preserve the
objective of the Bank Holding Company Act and of this bill that the
U.S. Government restrain itself from regulating the holdings of for-
eign banks or shares of foreign corporations which do most of their
business outside the United States. The change would merely main-
tain the exemption for U.S. corporations owned by those foreign non-
ganking subsidiaries with most of their business outside the United

tates.

We have also pointed out that the nonbanking restrictions of the
Bank Holding Company Act are confined to domestic depository in-
stitutions and are not appropriately extended to foreign bank non-
depository institutions unless they are also to be extended to domestic
nondepository institutions.

From the foregoing, it is apparent that, if there is to be legislation,
the bill has no necessary application to foreign bank subsidiaries, non-
depository agencies or nondepository commercial lending companies.
It should at least be simplified by confining it to branches.

Finally, may I say a word to dispel the myth which has grown up
that foreign banks are expanding in the U.S. banking market because
of regulatory advantages. The expansion is a phenomenon of interna-
tional banking and is equally shared by foreign and domestic banks.
While foreign banks may have some advantages in long experience and

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



188

expertise in international banking, they operate at a net regulatory
disadvantage in the United States when all State and Federal laws are
taken into account. This bill has a considerable potential for adding to
these disadvantages, and has very little practical significance to reduc-
ing alleged competitive advantages. These observations are amply
supported by the evidence of the five hearings on the foreign bank
legislation.

_Thank you for the opportunity you have given us to express our
views.

[Complete statement and an additional communication follow :]
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June 21, 1978

INSTITUTE OF FOREIGN BANKERS
COMMENTS
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS

SENATE COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS

The Institute of Foreign Bankers is represented at these
hearings by Serge Bellanger, Vice President and Chairman of
the Legislative Committee of the Institute and Senior Vice
President and General Manager of the Credit Industriel et
Commercial in New York City; Teruhisa Shimizu, General
Manager, The Sumitomo Bank, Ltd. in New York City; and
Steuart L. Pittman, Counsel to the Institute and partner of
Shaw, Pittman, Potts & Trowbridge of Washington, D.C. The
membership of the Institute is comprised of over 200 offices
of foreign banks in the U.S., o% which 148 are subsidiaries,
branches or agencies. The home offices of these banks are
located in 38 foreign countries in Europe, the Middle East,
South Asia, East Asia, Latin America and Canada. The member-
ship accounts for the vast majority of all foreign bank
offices in the United States.

As you will see from our comments, we think that the
most sensible suggestion on possible new federal regulation

of foreign bank activities in the United States was set forth
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in seven points, which Senator McIntyre put forth for comment
in the January 1976 hearings before this Subcommittee. The
Federal Reserve Board and the House have moved in the direc-
tion of those seven points. The issues on which we are com-
menting are framed by that seven point program, the legisla-
tion which has emerged from the House and the current FRB

proposals to modify that legislation.
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I. BACKGROUND

We find ourselves in a somewhat awkward position repre-
senting the many members of the Institute before this Committee
after participating in five hearings on this subject over the
last several years. Our members genuinely believe that the ne-
cessity for legislation has not been demonstrated in these
hearings or elsewhere. Yet we have the impression that, since
passage of an improved House Bill (we will call H.R. 10899 "the
Bill"), there may be a disposition in this Committee to dispose
of this low priority, long drawn-out matter by passing a bill in
some form, that there may be some impatience with what appears
to be doctrinaire positions on both sides of the issues and that
the time has come for compromise.

In this connection, we hear speculation that the several
large recently proposed foreign bank acquisitions may stimulate
new protectionist concerns about foreign bank participation in
the U.S. market. Each of these acquisitions would result in
foreign bank control of a subsidiary bank, in a single state,
subject to the Bank Holding Company Act, which would be insured
by FDIC and would be a member of the Federal Reserve System.
Hence, the spirit, as well as the letter, of the Bill is en-
tirely consistent with such foreign bank acquisitions.

In deference to this reported mood that something must be

done at this time, we will include in our comments proposals

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER

192

for improvements in the Bill, which we think can be readily
made without frustrating its purposes. However, we want to
make it abundantly clear that we believe the Bill is unneces-
sary and in important respects discriminates against foreign
banks. The mix of existing federal and state regulation of
foreign bank operations in the United States in all of its
forms is no more illogical or unequal than the diverse regu-
lations affecting differently various classes of domestic
banks. While complex, the present system works. We have
learned that change in laws creates expensive and burdensome
ripples as the legislative process moves on to regulatory
implementation and interpretations and judicial opinions
which ultimately determine the new rules under which we must
live in the United States. If there must be change, we ur-
gently ask that the change be justified by clearly perceived
practical requirements arising from demonstrated deficiencies
in state and federal regulatory powers and not by a new legal
structure designed to achieve a theoretical symmetry of equal
treatment.

The progressive moderation of the ?ill over several years
suggests that the more this subject is aired and discussed,
the more doubts are created about its provisions and about
earlier convictions that there is something urgent to be

done. We hope that the Committee will reexamine the views
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of the Institute and many other witnesses at earlier hearings
to the effect that the Bill is misconceived because

(a) it violates more than it furthers the
principles of equal treatment,

(b) the principles of egual treatment under
federal laws for the regulation of de-
pository institutions cannot be consis-
tently applied to foreign bank branches
and agencies which are not comparable to
domestic banks because they are not en-
gaged in retail banking,

(c) the FRB has access to any information it
may wish to obtain from U.S. operations of
foreign banks for monetary policy purposes,

(d) the quantities of transactions which would
be subject to reserve requirements imposed
on foreign banking operations are too
small to have an appreciable impact on
monetary policy,

(e) foreign banks are not engaged in the type
of business requiring deposit insurance
except through subsidiaries which are

already subject to deposit insurance,
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(£) foreign banks cannot effectively use inter-
state branching privileges to compete in
retail banking in more than one state, and

{g) there is widespread interstate wholesale
banking by large domestic banks with which
foreign bank branches compete.

If we are right about this, and we think we are, this Subcom-
mittee should file a report ending this prolonged review of
the need for new federal foreign bank regulation by finding
that the need has not been demonstrated.

There are four major and unrelated issues of the Bill:
interstate branching; mandatory FRB reserve requirements;
mandatory FDIC insurance with bonding or pledging substitutes;
and non-bank affiliations. These major issues are quite dis-
tinct and need not be packaged in a single bill; in fact, the
last three issues are amendments of three different federal
bank statutes: the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, amended by
Section 6; the Federal Reserve Act, amended by Section 7; the
Bank Holding Company Act, amended by Section 8. Whether or not
these issues should be dealt with at one time in one bill, it
is clear that any analysis of the proposals for foreign bank
regulation must address them separately and avoid confusing

their very different purposes.
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Before discussing improvements in the Bill, certain
background perspectives are necessary. Proponents of the
Bill have left three impressions in the five hearings during
the last three years which are misleading and could well af-
fect the decision of Congress on what to do about foreign
bank requlation. The first is that foreign banks are largely
unregulated in the U.S.; the second is that the various
differences in the regulation of foreign and domestic banks
work to the advantage of foreign banks; and the third is that
foreign bank operations in the U.S. are generally comparable
to those of domestic banks. Any objective study of foreign
bank regulation in the U.S. will show that foreign banks are
as heavily regulated as domestic banks, that most of the dif-
ferences in regulations are advantageous to domestic banks
and that those foreign bank operations doing a business com-
parable to that of the domestic banks are subsidiaries which
have none of the alleged foreign bank advantages.

Subsidiaries are subject to regulation by FDIC, and their
foreign bank parent is subject to regulation by the FRB under
the Bank Holding Company Act. Some of the larger subsidiaries
are members of the System. While primary regulation of branches
and agencies is by the states, reporting requirements have been
successfully extended over all types of foreign bank operations

in the U.S. by the Federal Reserve Board through the cooperation
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of the foreign banks and the state banking authorities. The
Federal Reserve Board over the last five years has also suc-
cessfully imposed selected reserve requirements on foreign
bank operations by the simple expedient of a letter request-
ing compliance, which has been 100%. In addition, peripheral
federal regulation is achieved through miscellaneous federal
statutes, the most important of which is the Financial Record-
keeping and Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act of
1970, which applies to international banking transactions which
make up a large part of the U.S. business of foreign banks.

The banking laws of the three states in which foreign
banks are active in effect impose on foreign bank branches and
agencies the full range of regulations applicable to state banks,
with certain exceptions for those not permitted to take deposits.
These regulations are administered by skilled banking departments
in the country's major financial centers. 1In addition, these
states impose special restrictions and regulations on foreign
bank operations which take account of their foreign nationality
or ownership. These include requirements to maintain assets
substantially in excess of liabilities within the state,

requirements to deposit cash or high quality assets with

*/ The New York Banking Law, which has established a medel followed with

variations in other states, requires maintenance of assets within the
state of 108% of liabilities, and requires deposit of cash or govermmental
securities or their eguivalent with the Banking Superintendent in amounts
equalling 5% of total liabilities.
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the state banking departments in a manner available to depos-
itors and creditors in the event of defaults, lending limits
based on capital and surplus and the maintenance of reserves
at ratios similar to FRB reserves. Furthermore, there are,
in varying circumstances, restrictions on full service banking
powers or restrictions on branch locations for the purpose of
keeping foreign banks from effectively participating in retail
banking markets. '

The net result is that taking account of both state
and federal regulation, foreign banks operating in the United
States are on the whole more heavily regulated, more exten-
sively reporting, more severely restricted and more discrimi=-
nated against than are domestic banks. Some of this unequal
treatment is recognized by foreign banks as a necessary
consequence of reciprocity or of the inaccessibility of their
foreign assets to United States creditors. While foreign banks
have adjusted to, and are willing to live with, such unequal
treatment, they find it difficult to understand why the few
alleged foreign bank advantages are singled out for equaliza-
tion when there is no way- to avoid regulatory restrictions

applied uniquely to foreign banking operations. .
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II. INTERSTATE BRANCHING -- SECTION 5

The House decision to eliminate interstate branching re-
strictions on state licensed branches will presumably be reviewed
by this Committee. The Institute believes that the House and
the state bank supervisors and their governors are right on this
issue for many reasons which we have set forth in past testimony.
If there is here a genuine issue of equal treatment of foreign
and domestic banks, which we doubt, perhaps the threshold ques-
tion for the Senate is whether the public interest is best served
by treating the cities equally or by treating privately owned
banks equally. However, our comments as foreign bankers are
limited to something we know more about, namely, the competitive
conditions in which we operate.

As banks subject to both state and federal regulations, it
seems unrealistic to us to isolate federal regulations from those
of New York or Illinois or California. Taking account of all
applicable regulations, foreign bank branches, agencies and sub-
sidiaries are all more restricted in their choice of geographic
location and in their banking powers than any domestic bank
being started up or expanded in the U.S. Of the three states
actively regulating foreign banking, the interstate branching
issue affects only New York and Illinois because California
will not license branches with power to accept domestic
deposits. The state of Illinois has restricted foreign bank
branches to a single downtown location for the purpose of avoid-

ing retail competition with local banks, and this purpose has

https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



199

been effectively achieved. As a result, only in New York is
there a theoretical ability for a foreign bank to seek retail
business in the usual manner through conveniently located
branches (of course, intrastate branch networks of state
chartered subsidiaries are possible in New York and California
but such branching to reach retail markets is restricted to a
single state by Section 3(d) of the Bank Holding Company Act).
The practical reason why foreign banks are not retailing through
directly owned branches in New York is the unavailability of
FDIC insurance to branches of foreign banks. Thus it is clear
that federal and state law combine effectively to prohibit
foreign banks from multi-state retail banking. The only excep-
tions are a few insured subsidiaries grandfathered in two states
under the Bank Holdihg Company Act in the same manner as the
grandfathered domestic banks.

We conclude that the concerns of BAFT and the FRB about
interstate branching have little to do with practical reality
and are largely responsive to the widespread concern of local
and regional banks over the interstate branching controversy
which is rapidly developing. That issue is exclusively con-
cerned with retail bank competition across state lines. Whole-
sale banking and non-depository financial activities are con-
ducted nationwide by many large domestic banks under a variety

of federal and state laws. We refer not merely to Edge
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Corporations and loan production offices but to subsidiary op-
erations permitted in some states and to grandfathered and
bank related financial operations exempted under the Bank Hold-
ing Company Act. As a result, these banks are a powerful force
in dozens of states in interstate wholesale banking (lending,
money market operations, etc.), which are the activities with
which the foreign bank branches and agencies most actively com-
pete. It seems abundantly clear to us (a) that domestic bank
concern over the interstate branching issue is confined to
retail banking, and (b) that foreign banks under existing law
have no access to retail banking in more than one state, and
(c) that the secondary state activities of foreign bank branches
are limited primarily to wholesale banking in Chicago, which
contrasts with domestic bank multi-state financial activities
in many states, in some cases over 30 states.

Regardless of which way the Committee decision goes on
interstate branching, there are two non-controversial changes
which should be included in either version of Section 5 and

which are guite important to some of the foreign banks.

1. Prospective Application of Section 5.

If the interstate restrictions on state licensed branches on

foreign banks had not been removed, there is every indication that
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the House would have avoided any federal prohibition closing
down existing branches or rescinding approvals previously
granted by state authorities. Furthermore, the grandfather
provision was removed from Section 5 as unnecessary because
Section 5 was thought to apply primarily to federally 1li-
censed branches, which do not now exist and could not exist
until after this bill is enacted into law. Overlooked was

the residual application of Section 5 to subsidiaries, which
had the unintended effect of superseding grandfather rights
acquired under the 1970 Bank Holding Company Act amendments
without substitution of new grandfather protection. As now
drafted, Section 5 creates a risk of interpretation which could
require divestiture of large state chartered bank subsidiaries,
some with intrastate branching networks. .

Although the grandfathering oversight might be easily cured
in a number of ways, we suggest, in the belief that there is no
present need and that there was no disposition in the House to
close down existing bank branches, that the cure meet the exist-
ing Section 5 and also meet the possibility of any amendments to
further restrict Section 5. The most direct way to resolve
this difficulty is to change the word "operate" in Section 5(a)
to "establish or acquire" so that the section would follow the
normal practice of legislating prospectively, thereby avoiding

the unnecessary issue of what grandfather date is fair.
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2. Overlapping Multi-state Subsidiary
Restrictions in Existing Law.

We believe Section 5 inadvertently imposes restrictions on
subsidiaries which overlap and exceed existing law, namely, Sec~-
tion 3(d) of the Bank Holding Company Act, which is also designed
to avoid multi-state banking. If interstate branching restric-
tions are restored to Section 5, we see no justification for
expanding the entirely adequate existing restrictions on subsidi-
aries in a secondary state. They apply equally to foreign and
domestic banks. If the decision is to eliminate the interstate
branching restrictions, then the Section 5 restriction against
subsidiaries is even more difficult to justify. In its present
form, Section 5 produces the anomalous result that a foreign bank,
with a branch in New York and no subsidiaries in the U.S., could
not establish its first U.S. subsidiary in Illinois (if Illinois
law is changed to permit it) even though it could establish a
branch in Illinois. In contrast, if it had a subsidiary in New
York, it would be free to establish a branch in Illinois. The
result is to discourage use of the subsidiary form of banking in
the United States, even though the problems which the Bill
attempts to cure are branch problems and not subsidiary problems.

3. Interstate Restrictions on
Nondepository Institutions.

It should be obvious that the application of Section 5 to

"commercial lending companies" accomplishes nothing and merely

Digitized for FRASER
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



203

adds to the list of the Bill's discriminations against foreign
ownership of banks. The FRB has proposed that the interstate
restrictions be applied to the domestic activities of agencies
and commercial lending companies, neither of which are permit-
ted by state law to take domestic deposits. To do so would be
clearly discriminatory because comparable restrictions on do-
mestic banks apply only to depository institutions.

As to agencies, we make the further point that it would
seem an unnecessary challenge to the states' commitment to dual
banking to abrogate by federal law the recent new laws o; Geor-
gia and Florida designed to attract limited foreign bank pres-
ences through agency laws.

As to commercial lending companies, there is even less pur-
pose to be served. According to the 1976 House Banking Committee
Report, "commercial lending companies" means exclusively the six
foreign-owned investment companies organized under Article 12
of the New York Banking Law. Thus by definition, commercial lend-
ing companies exist in only one state with a unique law. The
type of non-depository business they conduct can be, and is, en-
gaged in by domestic banks across state lines. There are more New

York Article 12 investment companies owned by domestic shareholders
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and, of course, this bill covers only those that are foreign-

owned. Coverage is unnecessary and discriminatory.

Accordingly, we urge that Section 5 be redrafted to apply
prospectively and to apply solely to branches licensed under new
federal law. If regrettably the decision is to restrict state
licensed branches, it should apply prospectively to federal and
state branches, but not to subsidiaries, investment companies or
agencies. The result will be a Section 5 which is considerably
shorter, more understandable and more effectively focused on its

purpose.
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III. DEPOSIT INSURANCE -- SECTION 6

The difficulty with mandatory FDIC insurance for foreign
bank branches has been repeatedly pointed out in letters to
the banking committees of both Houses by the Federal Deposit
Insurance Corporation, the expert agency which would have the
task of administering coverage of these branches. FDIC recom-
mends that these difficulties be resolved by making the insur-
ance optional for foreign bank branches. Section 6 is an at-
tempt to merge mandatory insurance with solutions to some of
these difficulties. It consists of 15 pages of complex new
amendments to the Federal Deposit Insurance Act developed by
the staff of the St. Germain Subcommittee after the hearings
last August were closed. The House Banking Committee gave no
opportunity for comment by the regulators or those regulated,
except for an FDIC recommendation against the Section in a letter
responding to an inquiry from the senior minority member of the
St. Germain Subcommittee. We are surprised by the inattention
in‘the House to the recommendations of the administering agency,
which were not even discussed in the Committee's markup session.

We are even more puzzled by the apparent lack of aware-
ness by domestic banks of the impact which Section 6 must
inevitably have in artificially stimulating retail competition

which neither foreign banks nor domestic banks would otherwise
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engage in. It should be recognized that only by developing
local retail deposit business can foreign bank branches cover
the costs of the mandatory insurance.

The problem posed by Section 6 is quite simple. FDIC
cannot treat foreign banks and their foreign assets as though
they were in the U.S. The overseas offices and assets cannot
be made fully accessible to the regulatory, enforcement and
collection efforts of the U.S. Government. The resulting risk
to the insurance fund compels FDIC to require compensatory asset
pledges or surety bonds, in addition to the normal premiums.
Hence, there is no escaping the fact that the costs of insur-
ance to foreign bank branches must substantially exceed the costs
to domestic banks.

This discriminatory result is compounded by imposing prem-
iums on large denomination certificates of deposits and similar
borrowings which do not benefit from FDIC insurance. Foreign
bank branches with few exceptions are not engaged in retail
deposit business, which would benefit from and be attracted by
FDIC insurance. The bulk of their deposits are certificates of
deposit over $100,000 sold to the large international industrial
and financial organizations. Because FDIC insurance is designed
for retail deposits, it has a $40,000 ceiling.

A survey of all New York branch members of the Institute,
conducted in Februry 1978, to which 35 branches (or 75%) re-

sponded, showed that deposits held by individuals in the U.S.
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were in eight cases zero, and in two cases between 4% and

5% of total deposits. For the rest of those reporting de-
posits of individuals, the percentage of total deposits was
less than 1%. The survey also showed that, for most of those
reporting, assets equalling 5% of their total liabilities de-
posited as required by law for the account of the State of New
York, as a kind of insurance fund for the protection of de-
positors, exceeded by far the aggregate of each bank's deposits
which would be covered by FDIC insurance. In fact, assets de-
posited were, on average, 47 times greater than that aggre-
gate.

In contrast, deposits of domestic banks are with rare ex-
ceptions mostly retail, and we know of no domestic bank with
retail deposits under 40% of its total deposits. Compulsory
premiums calculated on total deposits for foreign bank branches
become discriminatory when, unlike domestic banks, their deposits
are overwhelmingly of a type which derives no significant bene-
fit from FDIC insurance.

Yet it is argued that equal treatment requires coverage of
all deposits, including large denomination certificates of de-
posit, for foreign bank branches because they are also covered
for domestic banks. Unless we are concerned only with theory
and willing to ignore practical consequences, there must be a

point at which the minimal volume of small checking deposits
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in relation to large bank borrowings wipes out any attempt to
justify mandatory insurance in terms of equal treatment and
makes discriminatory the application of premium charges to the
more than 95% of the deposits which do not benefit from the in-
surance. We cannot believe that a serious argument is being
made that insurance should be required of foreign bank branches
not dealing with a public requiring FDIC protection in order to
burden them with an unnecessary cost merely because their domes-
tic competitors incur that cost and in exchange buy the benefits
of the insurance which increases their access to free funds

from depositors with accounts small enough to be protected

under the FDIC ceilings on insurable amounts.

We believe that the question of whether FDIC insurance is
needed for the protection of depositors of foreign bank branches
is best resolved by the FDIC proposal for optional insurance.
This would permit the foreign bank branches to avoid an unnec-
essary and discriminatory burden. It would also permit the very
few foreign bank branches in New York which take some small
deposit business in a specialized ethnic market to become in-
sured banks. If they are seeking to attract such deposits, the
insurance will generate new business and justify the burdens.
However, we continue to believe that the well-established pattern

to date will be continued into the future, namely, that foreign
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banks seeking retail deposit business will establish or acquire
subsidiaries which will be insured and be better able to attract
retail business than branches.

Whether the Committee decides on optional or mandatory
insurance, we suggest two conditions on the insurance extended
to foreign bank branches:

(1) Insurance coverage should be limited, and
premium requirements applied, only to the
aggregate deposits of individuals who are U.S.
citizens residing in the United States. The
purpose would be to limit coverage to
retail deposits and to exclude those depos-
itors which have no need for the insurance
and would not be influenced in their choice
of the bank by FDIC insurance. It is a
reasonable pre;umption that deposits by
organizations in foreign bank branches are
not retail business and are not looking for
FDIC protection.

(2) FDIC may by regulation exempt those branches
which have predominantly corporate and foreign
deposits, and thus an insignificant volume of
insurable deposits, from all or any provisions
of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act and

regulations thereunder.
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Although similar treatment is not accorded to domestic banks,
this difference is clearly justified by the offsetting dis-
crimination against foreign banks arising from the require-
ment for asset deposits or surety bonds necessary to protect

the insurance fund from foreign risks.
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IV. RESERVE REQUIREMENTS -- SECTION 7

Although we believe that after five hearings the case for
Section 7 has not been made, we will address the contingency that
the Committee decides to do something to add to FRB authority
over reserve requirements on transactions of foreign bank oper-
ations in the U.S. We are suggesting that this be done by FRB
controlling decisions affecting mandatory policy without dis-
placing administration of reserve requirements by the state
supervisors, that is to say, by giving the FRB authority to set
uniform state reserve ratios as applied to foreign banking op-
erations and to assure foreign bank compliance with marginal
reserves imposed on a voluntary basis on international transac-
tions over the last five years.

Before making our proposals, we wish to remind the Committee
why we believe that Section 7 cannot be justified on the ground
either of equal treatment or monetary policy. Briefly, the
Section is inherently discriminatory in denying foreign banks
with U.S. operations the choice open to a domestic bank to join
or abandon Federal Reserve System membership depending on how
the mix of benefits and burdens affects a domestic bank. Be-
cause domestic banks are free to leave the System whenever the
burdens outweigh the benefits, there is serious consideration
being given to changing the cost-benefit ratios. The choice ap-

parently means something.
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The $1 billion size distinction does not mitigate the un-
fairness, even assuming, which we cannot, that the foreign
assets owned by the parent should be included. The FRB has
identified over a dozen non-members exceeding this arbitrary
size limitation. Foreign bank branches, agencies and most
subsidiaries are small and specialized operations. Further-
more, branches and agencies are generally subject to reserve
requirements at home. Equal treatment seems to argue against,
not in favor of, Section 7.

The monetary policy justification for the Section raises
more serious questions. As of April 1978, using FRB statistics,
total deposits and credit balances for foreign bank branches,
agencies and commercial lending companies constituted %é;é;(juﬂ rFﬁB)
billion, which is approxiTately 1:5% of the total deposits
of U.S. commercial banks. Non-member commercial bank deposits
are nineteen times greater, or about 28.5% of total commercial
bank deposits. Clearly, FRB reserve authority under this Sec-
tion would not add significantly to its monetary control cap-
ability. Even as to balances outstanding between the U.S.
and foreign offices of foreign banks, which the FRB empha-

sizes as having a potential monetary policy significance, data

*/ Even if deposits held by foreign bank subsidiaries ($13.0 billion) are

included, the share of the total for the U.S. is about 3%. We are fol-
lowing methods used by the FRB, which exclude fram deposit and credit bal-
ance totals intrabank and interbank liabilities and letters of credit, cer-
tified and officers' checks and travelers' checks. December 1977 figures
are used where April 1978 were unavailable.
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again show insignificant quantities relative to the overall
supply of money and credit in the U.S. For all foreign bank
subsidiaries, branches, agencies and commercial lending com-
panies in the U.S., according to April 1978 FRB statistics,
these transactions, mostly of branches and agencies, netted
only $10.4 billion, which is under 1.5% of the domestic bank
deposits.

The limitations on the contribution which the proposed new
Section 7 authority of FRB can make to monetary policy must be
recognized. Foreign banks do not need branches, agencies or sub-
sidiaries in the U.S. in order to respond to the economic forces
which move funds in and out of the U.S. Any effort to restrict
the international flow of funds by restricting the U.S. banking
operations of foreign banks runs into the hard fact that these
banking windows in the U.S. are convenient but not necessary to
the transactions which determine the flow of funds in and out of
the U.S. The recent development in New York of a proposed inter-
national banking zone, exempt from taxes and reserve requirements,
which might be repeated in other gateway cities, is further
evidence that trends in international banking are recognizing
that unilateral national controls over international monetary
movements merely drive the transactions out of reach. If inter-

national monetary controls become a recognized need, the need
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can only be met through agreement among governments or central
banks, not through overlapping unilateral national regulations
which would jeopardize the continued development of the highly
successful international banking system emerging in recent years.

1. Section 7 Authority Should Not Be
Directed at Alleged Foreign Bank Advantages.

It is unclear whether the purpose of Section 7 is solely
to serve U.S. monetary policy objectives or also to attempt some
measure of equalizing treatment as between foreign and domestic
banks. However, past FRB testimony shows that it intends to ad-
minister reserves to achieve an equal treatment objective, in ad-
dition to the monetary policy objective. Equal treatment is a
concept which makes sense with respect to a particular regula-
tion if other conditions of doing business are roughly similar,
but not if applied to classes of banks, such as foreign banks,
which are subject to different costs of doing business and to
other discriminatory regulations.

The foreign bank branches and agencies are engaged in the
U.S. essentially in wholesale operations with a strong interna-
tional orientation and, therefore, bear little resemblance to
the operations of the domestic banks with which they compete
in their specialized markets. As pointed out above, they are
subject to unique limitations on their access to retail deposit

funds which are vital to keeping down the average cost of funds
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to domestic banks. State law imposes a restrictive regulatory sys-
tem to compensate for the inability to regulate overseas home or
parent offices. Foreign central bank reserve requirements may
overlap thosevimposed by U.S. regulatory authorities. In sum,
the costs of funds to branches and agencies are subject to quite
different influencgs than domestic banks. Comparison of these
costs are very difficult to make with accuracy, but it seems
clear that domestic bank access to free and low-cost retail de-
posits offsets cost advantages, if any, which favor foreign
banks.

Whether administration of reserve requirements is by the
FRB or by the state bank supervisors determines how funds are
held in reserve and involves cost differentials for the reserv-
ing bank. Conflicting arguments have been made by respectable
authority both that state administration gives a competitive
advantage to non-member banks, and also that it gives no such
advantage when the benefits and burdens of membership in the
System are weighed. We contend that any justification for addi-
tional FRB authority over U.S. activities of foreign banks should
not be entangled with this unresolved controversy. To allow
foreign bank reserves to continue to be held with their correspondent
banks in the several cities in which they operate, which results

from state administration, is beneficial to all concerned and
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has negligible monetary policy significance. The justification
and criterion for the Section 7 authority can only be monetary
policy; the legislation and its history should make this clear.

If the objective of Section 7 is clearly focused on monetary
policy, the problem of defining the additional authority needed
by the FRB becomes more manageable. It becomes possible to avoid
unnecessary encroachment on state administration and the related
dual banking and states' rights philosophical conflicts, which
dominated discussion in the House of Section 7 as well as Section
5. The three states most actively regulating foreign bank oper-
ations all administer reserve requirements in a manner which is
effective from the standpoint of monetary policy. The FRB has
made no qontention to the contrary. The reserve ratios move
in response to FRB changes. California and Illinois apply the
FRB ratios without change; New York, while making responsive
changes, maintains a slight differential from FRB ratios which
has little monetary policy significance.

For these reasons equalizing the treatment of foreign and
domestic banks through the administration of federal reserve
requirements is unnecessary, unwise and confusing. There has
been no demand from domestic banks for such protection; they
have not claimed that there is unfair competition arising from

differences in the administration of reserve requirements.
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2. Section 7 Should Not Be Applied to Subsidi-
aries, Agencies or Commercial Lending Companies.

The FRB authorization to impose reserve requirements should
not be applied to state chartered subsidiaries or to nondeposi-
tory institutions because it is discriminatory without any off-
setting monetary policy justification.

(a) Foreign bank agencies are offices prohibited

by state law from taking domestic deposits.
They may maintain credit balances in connec-
tion with their financial and payment trans-
actions. New York law requires that these
permissible credit balances be distinguished
from prohibited deposits. FRB and New York
do not agree on whether the distinction is
important. We believe that credit balances
by their nature are not a dependable, contin-
uing source of funds against which to extend
credit and, hence, are without significant
impact on the money supply. The far larger
aggregates of comparable transactions of
domestic finance companies, brokers, etc.
are not reservable. The quantities of agency
credit balances are too small to have any
measurable impact on the U.S. supply of

money and credit. According to FRB statistics,
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total agency credit balances as of April 1978
were merely $391 million, or about 0.05% of
total U.S. commercial bank deposits.

Commercial lending companies are even less

appropriate targets for those administering
monetary policy. The 1976 House Banking
Committee Report says that "commercial
lending companies" means Article 12 New York
investment companies and nothing else. There
are fifteen -- six foreign-owned corporations
and nine owned by U.S. shareholders. Like
agencies, they cannot take domestic deposits
and their credit balances are related to
other transactions. As separately incorpor-
ated businesses, they should be excluded in
the same manner as banking subsidiaries of
foreign banks. They are subject to precisely
the same regulations as the domestic New

York Article 12 investment companies. The ag-
gregate quantities of the credit balances of
foreign-owned investment companies are insig-
nificant in relation to the total supply of

money and credit at which monetary policy is
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directed. FRB statistics show merely $440
million in credit balances as of April 1978.
Also, as of April 1978, balances due from
these companies to directly related offices
abroad netted only $34 million.

State chartered subsidiaries of foreign banks

are not reached by Section 7 for good reason.
Subsidiaries are more separate from their
parents than branches from their home offices
from both a legal and practical standpoint.
They must be independently capitalized; they
have no legal recourse for parental support.
They do not have the relatively active ad-
vances from foreign affiliates as do branches,
which the FRB has identified as the type of
transaction giving rise to its most specific
monetary policy concerns. These net balances

were only $163 million as of April 1978.

3. Proposed FRB Authority over Reserves.

If Section 7 is found to be necessary, the FRB authority

added by Section 7 should be confined to a monetary policy

purpose and to branches only. In addition it should make
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explicit the division of responsibility suggested in the
reference to state-FRB "cooperation" in Section 7(a) (1) (B) in
a manner conforming to the limitations discussed above:
(a) Uniform Ratios. All reserve ratios should
be determined by the FRB uniformly for ail
states in which foreign banks are operating.
We understand that this would require no
change in California and Illinois and only
a slight change in New York.

(b) State Administration. Except for the deter-

mination of the applicable ratios, the state
bank supervisors would continue to administer
reserve requirements, determining where and
under what conditions the reserves are held
and how to define the transactions to be sub-
ject to reserves. This should result, for ex-
ample, in no change in the treatment of agen-
cies and commercial lending companies (if it
is decided that Section 7 should apply to them)
by the New York Banking Department, which
generally imposes reserve requirements on de-
posits but not on credit balances.

(c) Voluntary Compliance. With respect to reserves

relating to transactions moving money and credit
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in and out of the U.S., the FRB made a deter-
mination in 1973 that the administration of
U.S. monetary policy required voluntary com-
pliance from foreign banks in subjecting cer-
tain transactions to reserve requirements sim-
ilar in part to those imposed on domestic in-
ternational banks under Regulation M. The re-
sult was a 1973 letter from Chairman Burns to
all foreign banks (a copy is appended hereto)
carefully defining the requested compliance.
Foreign branches, agencies, commercial lend-
ing companies and non-member subsidiaries are
fully complying with the requested reserve
requirements. The ratios have moved (generally
down) when the comparable Regulation M ratios
for domestic banks have been changed. If the
FRB is uneasy, for reasons which we do not un-
derstand, about its ability to assure full
compliance in the future with this system of
voluntary reserve requirements, this Committee's
Report could express the expectation that the
states would cooperate, at the request of the
FRB, in the enforcement of this system of vol-

untary compliance using the states' existing
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authority to administer reserve require-
guirements. Foreign banks are frequently
regulated abroad by voluntary compliance
with central banks and make little distinc-
tion between such a "request" and a regula-
tion. If compliance breaks down and state
law is shown to be inadequate, a case may
then have been made for the first time for
adding to the powers of the FRB.

Additional Authority. If the FRB contends

that it needs additional authority to super-
sede state administration of reserve require-
ments after a period of living with the man-
date to cooperate, the Bill provides a
precedent for such a predicament. The former
Section 7(d), authorizing the FRB to impose
any or all of a wide variety of Federal
Reserve Act regulations other than reserve
requirements was deleted and replaced by a
provision that the FRB would within two years
advise the Congress of any additional author-
ity needed. The present Section 7(d) invites
recommendations with respect to implementa-
tion of the Act in any respect, but makes

specific mention of certain subjects deleted
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from the former Section 7(d). Section 7(d)
of the Bill could be broadened to include
explicitly additional reserve setting au-
thority.

Report of Consultations with State Supervisors.

Finally, if the Committee decides not to
determine the respective roles of FRB and the
state supervisors, Section 7 should be amended
to assure that consultation and genuine cooper-
ation between the regulators takes place by re-
quiring a report to the banking committees of
both Houses within one year of enactment, des-
cribing the consultations and cooperative ar-
rangements agreed upon. Regulations implement-
ing Section 7 should be effective within a rea-

sonable period after this report is submitted.

The foregoing suggestions are generally consistent with

Section 7 of the House Bill but would cut away unjustified

loose and poorly defined discretionary authority and would

remove the conflicting double standard of monetary policy and

equal treatment. It responds fairly to the third point in Sen-

ator McIntyre's seven-point program on which we were asked to

comment in the January 1976 hearings. Point 3 said "give the

Fed, perhaps,

a more direct handle, if appropriate, over for-

eign bank reserves".
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v. NON-BANK AFFILIATIONS -- SECTION 8

Section 8 is receiving special attention from the EEC Bank-
ing Federation. Although the problem with Section 8 is by no
means limited to banks from EEC countries, the many members of
the Institute from other countries which are interested in im-
proving Section 8 have participated directly or through others
in the preparation of the Institute's position, which has been

coordinated with the EEC Federation's position on Section 8.

1. Clarifying the Exemptions.

Section 8 applies the prohibitions against non-banking in
Section 4 of the Bank Holding Company Act to foreign bank branches,
agencies and commercial lending companies, retaining and somewhat
expanding the foreign bank holding company exemptions provided in
the existing Bank Holding Company Act and its regulations. The
clarification and amplification of these exemptions, authorized
by the 1970 amendments to the Bank Holding Company Act and am-
plified by the FRB proposals reflected in Section 8(e) of the
Bill, reflect recognition that extraterritorial regulation of
foreign bank holdings of foreign corporatio:s would be difficult

and unnecessary to the purposes of the Act.  The following

*/ Chairman Burns said the following to this Cammittee in 1970 cammenting

on the 1970 bank holding campany amendments: "...[W]e believe that bank
holding campanies that are principally engaged in banking abroad should be
allowed to retain interests in foreign-chartered nonbanking campanies that
are also principally engaged in business cutside the United States. We do
not believe Congress intended the Act to be applied in such a way as to im-
pose our ideas of banking upon other countries...."
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changes are recommended to carry out more clearly the objec-
tives of the foreign bank exemptions:

(a) Non-banking subsidiaries of foreign
banks which are incorporated abroad are
exempted by Section 8 if over half of
their business is outside the U.S. To
achieve this purpose, it is necessary
that such foreign subsidiaries be per-
mitted to retain and make investments in
U.S. corporations which are related to
the overseas business activities of the
foreign non-banking parent corporation.
The Section 8(e) exemption recognizes
this need by covering investments in the
U.S. which are incidental to the business
of the foreign non-banking parent. If
it is decided that there is need for
some defined limitation on the activities
of U.S. subsidiaries of foreign subsidi-
aries of foreign banks, it is recom-
mended that difficulties with the inter-
pretation of the word "incidental",
which is variously used in the banking
statutes, be resolved by expanding
"incidental" to include explicitly "the

same line of business" as the parent. A
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workable method of determining a line of
business, developed by the Commerce
Department, has been in use since 1970
for registration by foreign and domestic
bank holding companies and would be used
to implement and give clarity to Section
8(e) as we suggest that it be amended.
Section 8(e) (3) (A) denies the foreign
bank holding company exemption to foreign
banks with their principal banking
subsidiaries in the U.S., even though
most of their banking business may be
done outside the U.S., either directly
or through branches, or through a number
of smaller subsidiaries, or through any
combination thereof. This illogical and
purposeless result appears to be unin-
tended. We understand that the Federal
Reserve Board may support elimination of
Section 8(e) (3) (A), relying on the broad
regulatory powers of Section S5(b) of the
Act to enable the Board to prevent domes-
tic banks or holding companies from tak-

ing advantage of the foreign bank exemption.
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Section 8(e) follows existing law and regu-
lations in providing appropriate exemptions
for foreign bank affiliations with foreign
industrial and trading organizations doing
most of their business outside of the United
States, but denies this exemption if the U.S.
activity is in the securities business, pre-
sumably on the grounds that securities affil-
iations are a more firmly entrenched prohibi-
tion under U.S. law than other types of non-
banking. However, Section 8(e) departs from
existing law and regulations, with no explan-
ation in the House Report or elsewhere, by
denying the exemption if the U.S. activity is
"bank related" within the meaning of Section
4(c) (8) of the Bank Holding Company Act. Bank
related affiliations would either be prohibited
or permitted by special order of the Board.
The resulting difference between the Bill

and existing law means that foreign banks

with branches in the U.S. would be treated
differently in this respect than foreign banks

with subsidiaries in the U.S. The FRB has not
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said why the exemption policy of the last
eight years which covers bank related ac-
tivities should not continue. Industrial
affiliations are firmly prohibited by the
Act and bank-related affiliations are per-
mitted if approved by the Board for domestic
bank holding companies. If the foreign bank
exemption for foreign subsidiaries is justi-
fied by the remcteness of the foreign connec-
tions and distaste for extraterritorial regu-
lation, it is difficult to understand why it
should be available to the firmly prohibited
industrial affiliations but not to the less
objectionable bank related affiliations

which may be permitted by Board order.

2. Coverage of Non-Depository Institutions.

Because Section 8 is an extension of Bank Holding Company
Act policy, the principal of equal treatment requires that its
non-banking prohibitions apply only where non-banking is affil-
iated with banking as defined in the Act. A "bank" is defined by
Section 2(c) as an institution which accepts deposits. In admin-
istering the Bank Holding Company Act, the Federal Reserve Board
has never contended that agencies or commercial lending companies

(New York Article 12 investment companies) are "banks" within the
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meaning of the Bank Holding Company Act because each of them is
denied by state law the power to accept domestic deposits. Edge
Act Corporations, which are similar in many respects to agencies
and commercial lending companies, are explicitly exempted from
coverage of the Bank Holding Company Act. There are many types
of U.S. financial institutions which make loans but do not take
deposits and which overlap the functions of agencies and com-
mercial lending companies; none of them is covered by the Bank
Holding Company Act.

Thus the application of Section 8 to agencies and commercial
lending companies is a clear discrimination based on foreign
ownership. The guestion may remain as to whether the discrimin-
ation is justified by overriding requirements of federal bank
regulation. From the standpoint of the purposes of the Bank
Holding Company Act, the justification would have to be found
in possible abuses arising from affiliation between non-deposi-
tory lending companies and borrowers. There is no law or policy
in the United States which goes so far as to preclude affiliation
between the many types of financial institutions engaged in lend-
ing and the many types of businesses to which they lend.

Section 8 application to agencies and commercial lending
companies is an unnecessary complication in the Bill which

serves no significant purpose and should be removed.
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3. Grandfather Date.

There is no need for retroactive application of Section 8
and, therefore, the difficult question of whether to grandfather
and when -can be avoided. The non-banking affiliations of foreign
banks are established in the normal course of their investment
banking business and not with an eye to legal opportunities in
the U.S. If retroactivity is insisted upon, the grandfather date
should be no earlier than the date on which the Senate reports

out a bill.
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VI. CONCLUSION

As you can see from our comments, the view from a foreign
banker's perspective is to leave well enough alone. The im-
perfections of the bank regulatory system in the United States
are by no means confined to the treatment of foreign banks and
do not support the charge that foreign banks have a competitive
advantage over domestic banks. Most of the proposed new fed-
eral regulations of foreign bank operations in the U.S. have
their reflections in, and could usefully be overtaken by, pro-
posals for changes in federal bank regulation, much of which
is under active consideration: e.g., universal mandatory mem-
bership in the System or making membership more attractive; re-
moving anticompetitive geographic restraints on multi-state
banking; centralizing and rationalizing overlapping regulatory
activities; review of Glass-Steagall policy.

The concern over the rapid increase in foreign bank assets
in the United States has been stimulated by a distorting selec-
tion of statistics, comparing foreign bank and domestic bank
asset growth in the U.S. The fact is that a changing world has
created a surge of international economic activity of which the
rapid growth in international banking is an important part.

Not only in the United States, but also in most other indus-
trialized countries, international banking is growing consid-

erably more rapidly than domestic banking. The recent growth
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of - foreign banking in the United States is in close step with
the recent growth in foreign activities of U.S. banks. The
U.S. banks led the world in exporting its banking services
through the growth of its branches abroad, far outstripping
foreign banking in the United States in the 1950's and 1960's.
Foreign bank growth in the United States has only recently
achieved growth rates approximating those of United States
bank branches abroad.

We hope that this Committee, before deciding that legis-
lation is necessary, will carefully consider the perspective
from which we view the Bill and will closely examine our pro-
posals for moderation of the Bill if it concludes that legis-

lation is justified at this time.
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ATTACHMENT

CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS
FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON, D. C. 20551

June 1, 1973

Dear Sir:

I am writing to seek your assistance in ensuring that recent actions
taken by the Federal Reserve System in the interest of a healthy
national economy can effectively accomplish this objective. Modera-
ting inflation in the United States will bemefit not only this country
but also other nations and the international financial system.

As you know, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System
recently imposed a marginal reserve requirement of 3 per cent—over
and above the 5 per cent previously required—on further increases

in the total of funds raised by member banks from the issuance of

(1) single-maturity time deposits of $100,000 or more, (2) deposits
represented by certain commercial paper obligations such as promissory
notes, acknowledgements of advances, and due bills, and (3) funds
obtained by the bank from obligations issued by affiliates and sub-
sidiaries of the bank. In addition, the Board set the reserve require-
ment at 8 per cent on increases, above a base that is being phased out,
in certain foreign borrowings--primarily Euro-dollars—by U.S. member
banks.

We believe that the effectiveness of the Board's recent actions in
combating inflation would be substantially emhanced if you would con-
form to the 8 per cent reserve on any increase in your borrowings from
banks abroad, including your head office. With respect to such
increases, this treatment would parallel the reserves maintained by
member banks against similar types of borrowings. For agencies,
branches, investment companies affiliated with foreign banks, and
U.S. subsidiaries of foreign banks, we would propose that the 8 per
cent reserve be maintained against any additional increases in net
funds obtained from foreign banks over the amounts obtained on averzge
during the month of May. The amounts to be included would consist of
net balances due to directly related institutions abroad together wit
net tize deposits of and net borrowings from other foreign banks.
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In addition to your cooperation with regard to the 8 per cent reserve
on increased borrowings from foreign banks, we also invite your cooper-
ation in conforming to the marginal reserve on deposits and liabilities
noted above (first sentence of the second paragraph). This marginal
reserve, as it applies to member banks, means that they must maintain
additional reserves equal to 3 per cent of any growth in the total of
the deposits and liabilities specified above in excess of a base amoumt.
The base for computing the marginal reserve is the amount outstanding
in the week ended May 16, 1973, or $10 million, whichever is greater.

As in the case of domestic nommember banks——whom I have already
requested to conform to the marginal reserve proposals—the additional
reserves maintained by an agency, branch, investment company, or sub-
sidiary should be deposited with a member bank of the Federal Reserve
System of your choosing. The reserves as maintained would include the
8 per cent reserve on foreign borrowings and the 3 per cent margimal
reserve-on the other specified deposits and liabilities. The member
bank receiving the deposit will be expected to redeposit 100 per cent
of all such balances with its Federal Reserve Bank. Operating pro-
cedures, and details regarding the appropriate bases, will be provided
by the Federal Reserve Bank.

I look forward to your cooperation in this voluntary program of credit
restraint. Success in combating excessive increases in credit in this
period is a matter of great national importance.

Sincerely yours,

ZR//-Z’:.\.A«.

Arthur F, Burns
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SHAW, PITTMAN, POTTS & TROWBRIDGE
1800 M STREET, N.W,
WASHINGTON, D.C.20036

RAMSAY D. POTTS JAMES THOMAS LENHART (202) 331-4100
STEUART L. PITTMAN STEVEN L. MELTZER
GEORGE F. TROWBRIDGE DEAN D. AULICK —_—
STEPHES T SHELDON J. WEISEL
RALD CHARNOFF JOHN A, McCULLOUGH TELECORIER
PHILLIP . BOSTWICK JOHN ENGEL (202) 296-0604 & 206-1760
R. TIMOTHY HANLON ROBERT W. ANNAND
GEORGE M. ROGERS, JR. STEPHEN B. HUTTLER J—
JOHN B. RHINELANDER WINTHROP N. BROWN
BRUCE W. CHURCHILL JAMES B. HAMLIN TELEX
LESLIE A. NICHOLSON, JR. ROBERT €. ZAHLER £0-2693 (SHAWLAW WSH)
MARTIN D. KRALL RICHARD E. GALEN
RICHARD J. KENDALL ROBERT B. ROBBINS CABLE "SHAWLAW"
JAY E. SILEERG FRANK E.VOGEL
BARBARA M. ROSSOTTI LAURA K. FARRAND —_
GEORGE V. ALLEN, JR. MATIAS F. TRAVIESO-DI,
WM. BRADFORD REYNOLDS VICTORIA J. PERKINS JOHN H.SHARON
FRED A. LITTLE JOHN H. O'NEILL, JR. EDWARD B.CROSLAND®
JAY A. EPSTIEN
NATHANIEL P. BREED, JR FRANKLIN D. CHU COUNSEL
MARK AUGENBLICK GEORGE D. CROWLEY, JR.
ERNEST L. BLAKE, JR. MICHAEL D. HAYS
CARLETON S. JONES THOMAS H. McCCORMICK
THOMAS A. BAXTER SUSAN D. FALKSON June 28 1978
JAMES M. BURGER STEVEN M. LUCAS ’

* NOT ADMITTED 1N D.C.

The Honorable Thomas J. McIntyre

Chairman

Subcommittee on Financial
Institutions

Senate Committee on Banking,
Housing and Urban Affairs

. Room 5300 - U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Re: Hearings on H.R. 10899

Dear Senator McIntyre:

On behalf of the Institute of Foreign Bankers, I would
like to make the following brief supplemental comments on
the June 21 hearings for inclusion in the record.

1. Interstate Branching. Senator Stevenson and
Chairman Miller have made somewhat similar proposals to
compromise the interstate branching issue in Section.S5.
It should be recognized that these proposals are compro-
mises only to the extent that they permit the branches
of foreign banks in states other than the home state to
take domestic deposits. The alleged foreign bank ad-
vantage exists only with respect to the right to accept
domestic deposits. The Federal Reserye Board has so far
offered nothing in this regard, and Senator Stevenson
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offers to exempt from the interstate restrictions only
domestic deposits received in connection with foreign
trade. We believe that this is not an issue which can
be constructively compromised and that the only change
in Section 5 should be to confine it to branches and
make it prospective.

2. FDIC Insurance. You asked Mr. LeMaistre
whether wholesale and retail deposits could be distin-
guished and administered, and the response was positive.
If you had in mind authorizing FDIC to limit mandatory
insurance to those few foreign bank branches engaging
in significant amounts of retail deposit business, we
agree that the distinction can be administered and
believe that the idea has merit in the form suggested
in the Institute's statement. It certainly meets the
comments of Ms. Siebert who made clear that her concern
was with deposits by the man in the street and not
corporate deposits. We believe that the most realistic
such distinction and the one most readily administered
and audited would be the classification by FDIC regu-
lation of the owner of the deposit as an individual or
corporation. "Off-the-street" deposits do not come to
foreign bank branches from corporations. We believe
that this distinction should be coupled with the ex-
clusion of foreign owned accounts as in the House Bill
(but more clearly defined as accounts owned by foreign
citizens or residents of foreign countries.) These
accounts are usually business generated because of the
branches' home offices or foreign affiliates and do
not rely upon FDIC insurance. Our statement at page 21
amplifies this suggestion.

3. Reserve Requirements. The FDIC Chairman, the
Conference of State Bank Supervisors and the foreign
bank witnesses have emphasized the discriminatory
consequences of mandatory Federal Reserve Board reserve
requirements, grafted on to the Federal Reserve Act
which gives domestic banks the option of joining or
leaving the Federal Reserve System. The Institute has
urged ghat equal treatment in the administration of

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis
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reserve requirements is an inappropriate consideration
against the background of discrimination in denying the
option of federal or state reserve requirements.

Since the hearings, the FRB has sent to your Committee
on June 26 a plan to remove some of the inequality in
treatment as between federal and state reserve require-
ments. Your Committee is reportedly planning to hold
prompt hearings on this proposal. We believe that this
new development reinforces our contention that any
special Section 7 authority to impose reserve require-
ments on foreign bank operations in the U.S. should be
at least limited to the clear requirements of monetary
policy and not be entangled in the subject of your
forthcoming hearings.

4. Limiting the Bill to Branches. The testimony
of many witnesses supports the attractive prospect of
simplifying this Bill by stripping away its discrimina-
tory and unnecessary application to state-chartered sub-
sidiaries and non-depository institutions. Agencies and
commercial lending companies are not banks, as pointed out
by Ms. Siebert, because they cannot take domestic de-
posits. The inability of agencies and commercial lend-
ing companies to take domestic deposits makes inappro-
priate any attempts to equalize their treatment with
that of domestic banks under the federal laws at issue,
all of which apply to depository and not to non-deposi-
tory financial institutions. There is no monetary policy
or depositor protection rationale for covering these non-
depository institutions. Furthermore, coverage of com-
mercial lending companies, which appears to mean the five
or six New York Article 12 investment corporations, is
a blatant discrimination because it has no application
to the larger number of such corporations owned by U.S.
corporations and citizens.

For different reasons banking subsidiaries should
not be covered by this Bill. Interstate restrictions
are already imposed on subsidiaries under Section 3(d)
of the Bank Holding Company Act. Subsidiaries are sub-
jected by existing federal law to mandatory FDIC insur-
ance. Subsidiaries and their parents are also subjected
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to the non-banking restrictions of the Bank Holding
Company Act. The FRB contention that subsidiaries be
covered by mandatory FRB reserve requirements rather
than state reserve requirements, would result in one
more unnecessary discrimination and an imposition on
the dual banking system. Most of the witnesses at your
Committee's hearing appear to share this view. Even
the House proponents of the most restrictive version of
Section 7 never went so far as to say that state char-
tered banks should be treated differently because of
foreign ownership.

Eliminating coverage of bank subsidiaries, which
are already treated equally with domestic banks under
existing federal law, and eliminating coverage of non-
depository institutions, which cannot be fairly equated
with domestic banks under federal statutes designed for
depository institutions, makes possible much needed
simplification of this complex Bill by confining it to
branches and to its stated objectives.

5. Non-Banking Affiliations. The nearest thing
to a consensus among the witnesses on June 21 was that
the Bank Holding Company Act restrictions against non-
banking should be applied to foreign bank branches with
full grandfather protection. The consensus depends upon
perfecting language to carry out the apparent intention
of the House Bill and the FRB to avoid the necessity
for the FRB to require divestitures and reporting as a
result of foreign bank holdings of voting shares of a
foreign corporation with over half its business outside
the U.S. We hope that Mr. Miller's testimony that
"technical changes" to Section 8(e), in addition to
those presented at the hearing, would be offered shortly
means that the FRB will concur in the following amend-
ments of Section 8(e):

(a) U.S. subsidiaries of exempted foreign
non-banking corporations should be covered by the
exemption; and
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(b) Although it is accepted that the exemp-
tion would not extend to securities affiliates in
the U.S., there is no logical or practical reason
why exemptions available to industrial and trad-
ing affiliates should not be equally available to
non-banking financial affiliates and other bank-
related affiliates which are either prohibited to
domestic banks under Section 4(c) (8) of the Bank
Holding Company Act or permitted by special order
of the Board.

In addition, Section 8 should be limited to branches for
reasons stated in paragraph 4, above.

6. Grandfathering. We believe that Sections 5
and 8 should be prospective for the reason that there
is no indication that foreign banks are able or anxious
to make their investment decisions on the basis of un-
certain U.S. banking legislation which has been pending
for three and one-half years. With respect to Section 5,
if state supervisors wish to delay or approve new for-
eign bank applications for branch licenses in the face
of the possibility of federal restrictions, that decision
should be their prerogative and to require them to undo
the approval actions would unnecessarily compound the
impact of this Bill on the dual banking system. With
respect to Section 8, the timing of investments in
shares of non-banking companies by foreign banks which
are competing abroad in the investment banking business
is determined by opportunities, negotiations, many
months of planning and, in some cases, changes in debtor/
creditor relationships. It is impractical to decide
today to make acquisitions before any action which
might be taken by Congress in the next few months. If
no action is taken this year, no reasonable assumptions
can be made about the' future.

If the Committee feels unable to legislate pros-
pectively, thereby avoiding the grandfather issue, the
logical grandfather date, reflecting the first effective
notice that legislation is likely, will be the date on
which this Committee reports out a bill.
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It is our hope that these further comments may be useful
to your Committee if it decides to design a bill for consider-
ation by the Senate. We may also make some technical or draft-
ing suggestions to Mr. Weber, which need not burden this letter.
Thank you for your attention and courtesy at the hearings
and for the constructive efforts of Mr. Weber in connection
with these hearings.

Respectfully submitted,

Shaw, Pittman, Potts & Trowbridge

By ~ St
for the
Institute of Foreign Bankers

SLP/mdb
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SHAW, PITTMAN, PorTs & TROWBRIDGE,
Washington, D.C., July 3, 1978.
Re: H.R. 10899, Entitled ‘“International Banking Act of 1978”
Senator AprLAl E. STEVENSON :,
Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs,
Dirksen Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR STEVENSON : I received your June 30 letter today requesting the
Institute’s comments on the proposal for modifying Section 5 of HR 10899 which
you made at the June 21 hearings.

T submitted on behalf of the Institute on June 28 a supplementary comment
on the June 21 hearings in which we included a brief comment on the Federal
Reserve Board proposal and on your proposal. As you quite rightly point out,
there is a conflict between two objectives: one to restrict the deposit-taking powers
of foreign bank branches in secondary states to conform to restrictions on do-
mestic banks and the other to avoid federal restraints on the rights of states to
decide whether and how to give priority to efforts of their cities to achieve in-
ternational financial center status. The House bills, both before and after the
liberalizing Annunzio amendment, make no attempt to restrict the interstate
activities of agencies which cannot take domestic deposits because domestic banks
can in various forms engage in interstate activities comparable to those of agen-
cies. Also, the Florida and Georgia agency laws both permit credit balances from
domestic sources and deposits from foreign sources and the House apparently
sought to avoid conflict with these existing state agency laws. The objectives of
HR 10899 do not require that Section 5 apply to agencies of foreign banks.

‘Your proposal goes a step further in permitting foreign bank offices in secndary
states to take deposits allowed by regulation to Edge Act Corporations owned by
domestic shareholders. As I understand it, deposits would be permitted from
domestic sources in connection with international trade. However, Section 3 of HR
10899 and all previous bills enables foreign banks to own Edge Act Corporations,
so that a vehicle is provided already for doing substantially what you propose,
particularly if the Edge Act is liberalized, as you are urging, with respect to
capital ratios.

'As a result, it appears that your proposal is substantially covered by the com-
bination of a Section 5 which has never covered agencies and Section 3 making
Edge Corporations available to foreign banks. It does not meet the problem that
laws designed to attract foreign banks effectively must include the power to
take deposits, which is the essence of banking.

We would like to be able to suggest a useful resolution of the conflict which
you are addressing in order that the uncertainty of the pending legislation might
be ended. We believe that any compromise must give the states a fair opportunity
to attract foreign banks on terms which will enable them to participate in the
market for the banking business of the large national and international corpora-
tions. This is the business for which the foreign banks compete with the U.S.
banks in their own countries and in other financial centers outside the United
States. They are not likely to be interested in substantial investments in U.S. cities
unless they are able to compete for this same type of business, often the same cor-
portations. Although they do not need or seek access to retail deposit business,
with which the domestic interstate branching controversy is concerned, they do
need to compete for the funds of the interstate and international corporations,
which means offering those corporations a full line of banking services. We sug-
gest that your own state of Illinois has, without the need for federal legislation,
offered the most workable compromise which effectively serves the objectives of
attracting foreign banks and avoiding competition between those foreign banks
and local retail banking. The key is to restrict the foreign banks to a single loca-
tion in a downtown metropolitan area which effectively denies them access to
the Illinois retail banking market.

Regardless of judgments about the right formulation for a compromise. we
find it difficult to understand why the issue should be resolved at the federal
level rather than at the state level where the bank supervisors are more sensitive
both to the competitive problems of the particular banking market and to the
aspirations of the cities.

‘On behalf of the Institute, may I thank you for your constructive efforts to
resolve this matter. T hope you will see our response as the candid expression
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of our view of this difficult problem even though we find ourselves unable to
concur in your proposal.

Respectfully yours,
STEUART L. PITTMAN,

Counsel for Institute of Foreign Bankers.

Senator McInTYRE. Thank you, Mr. Bellanger.
Mr. Wolfgang Jahn, Board of Managers, Commerzbank. Mr. Jahn?

STATEMENT OF WOLFGANG JAHN, BOARD OF MANAGERS,
COMMERZBANK

Mr. Jarx. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, the Bank-
mg Federation of the European Community is most grateful for the
opportunity to testify again to the Congress about the proposed Inter-
national Banking Act. With your permission, Mr. Chairman, my col-
league, Mr. Peter Leslie, chairman of the Executive Committee of the
British Bankers Association and general manager of Barclays Bank
International Limited, will first speak to section 5. Mr. Paul Fabre,
managing director of the French Banking Association, will then dis-
cuss section 8. I will complete our statement by addressing sections
6 and 7.

I would add, Mr. Chairman, that we are accompanied by several
European bank officials and their counsel. We will supply their names
to you at the close of this session, so that they may appear in the
formal record.

While our comments are not identical with those submitted by the
Institute of Foreign Bankers, we endorse the principles set forth in
the Institute’s written statement. We believe that those who are re-
sponsible for considering this legislation will find this statement both
comprehensive and interesting, and we respectfully recommend it to
your attention, together with our own.

STATEMENT OF PETER LESLIE, CHAIRMAN, EXECUTIVE COMMIT-
TEE, BRITISH BANKERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Lestik. I shall, as Dr. Jahn has indicated, address section 5.

We endorse in principle section 5 as passed by the House of Repre-
sentatives. The changes made by the House recognize that, least inter-
national financial markets be confined to two or three cities, other
States and cities to fulfill any such desires but will allow the European
opportunity to become strong international trade and financial centers
as well. As presently written, section 5 will not only permit other
States and cities to fulfill any such desires but wil allow the European
banks better to serve the needs of their longstanding clients.

The issue of multistate banking, in our view, has often been mis-
understood and misrepresented. It has been said that foreign banks
enjoy rights and privileges to expand willy-nilly throughout the
Nation which are denied their U.S. counterparts, and that these con-
stitute a significant competitive advantage for foreign interests.

Mr. Chairman, we would submit that the facts are otherwise.

First, foreign banks may only conduct banking activities in more
than one State in response to an express invitation and authorization
of a host State.
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Second, to the extent that concern over retail banking competition
is at the heart of the dispute over multistate banking operations, we
would note that Federal and State laws presently combine to inhibit
foreign banks, as a practical matter, from multistate retail banking.

Third, the opportunities available to domestic banks for conducting
banking business beyond the geographic confines of their own State
include Edge Act corporations, loan production offices, and other
bank-related financial operations. We believe that these options which
are open to domestic banks dispel the notion that foreign banks would
enjoy a competitive advantage in the area of multistate banking.

Mr. Chairman, we are, therefore, happy that these factors have been
recognized in the adoption by the House of section 5. There is one revi-
sion, however, which we would like to mention which would further
the principle of State choice recognized by the House. As set forth in
our written statement, we suggest that section 5(a) be modified to
treat subsidiaries in the same manner as branches. This is proposed in
order to avoid the anomaly arising from the fact that some States now
permit foreign banks to operate only through subsidiaries.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McINTYRE. Thank you Mr. Leslie.

STATEMENT OF PAUL FABRE, MANAGING DIRECTOR, FRENCH
BANKING ASSOCIATION

Mr. Fasre. Mr. Chairman, I will address section 8 of the bill.

As foreign bankers, we do not make any judgment on the U.S. policy
of separating banking from nonbanking activities. However, as Chair-
man Burns said to the House committee in 1970 regarding the Bank
Holding Company Act Amendments:

‘We believe that bank holding companies that are principally engaged in banking
abroad should be allowed to retain interests in foreign-chartered nonbanking
companies that are also principally engaged in business outside the United
States. We do not believe Congress intended the Act to be applied in such a way
as to impose our ideas of banking upon other countries.

We were particularly pleased to note the statement of Chairman
Miller today that the United States has different banking structures
than many foreign countries, and that section 8 should not be read to
inhibit the normal growth of investments of foreign manufacturing
and industrial firms in this country which, he pointed out, are in the
interests of the United States.

This is our precise point.

Our problem here arises from the fact that in Europe it is common
for banks to have long-standing equity interests in industrial and
commercial enterprises. We do not believe that Congress desires to
disrupt established economic structures in Europe, or to enact harsh
new rules which would deter job and capital generating foreign invest-
ment in the United States.

The deliberations in the House show that it did not intend simply
to cut off foreign nonbanking activities here ; unfortunately, in choos-
ing a middle ground, the House, adopting language proposed by the
Federal Reserve, did not really accomplish its goal. Under section 8(e)
of the current bill, the exemption from section 4 of the Bank Holding
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Company Act only applies to shares of companies organized under the
laws of a foreign country and to shares of subsidiaries of such com-
panies if they are “principally engaged in activities incidental to the
business of the parent.” The key term “incidental” is not defined in the
bill, and its meaning remains unclear. However, prior interpretations
of “incidental” under the Bank Holding Company Act and the Edge
Act suggest that this term could be construed to prohibit a European
company partly owned by a European bank from owning shares in a
U.S. company engaged in activities other than those of a direct sup-
plier or sales agency, which would necessarily be deemed “incidental.”
Such an interpretation would destroy settled business relations in
Europe, and prevent useful investments here in the United States. And
until the meaning of “incidental” is clarified, the uncertainty will deter
even those investments in companies whose American operations might
ultimately be deemed incidental to those of their foreign parents.

For these reasons, we propose that the vague “incidental” test be
replaced by a standard which exempts the shares of any company
organized under the laws of a foreign country and the “shares held or
activities conducted by such company,” so long as the company is prin-
cipally engaged in business outside the United States.

Second, we urge that the grandfather date for nonbanking invest-
ments by foreign banks should be advanced from the present date of
May 23, 1977, to the date of enactment of the bill. Because of the long
history of this legislation, there was no way to predict when or in what
form this legislation would finally be enacted. It would be unfair to
penalize those investors who, in good faith, have invested in the U.S.
economy since that date.

A third problem with the current bill arises from clause 3 of the
amendments posed by section 8(e). This clause provides that a bank-
holding company may not be considered to be principally engaged in
business outside the United States if its “principal banking subsidiary”
is located in the United States. We support the Federal Reserve
Board’s recommendation to eliminate this provision entirely.

In sum, we believe that section 8 of the proposed International Bank-
ing Act has several features which should be altered. If these changes
are made, we believe Congress’ basic intent can be achieved without
harming European business or its capacity to contribute to the U.S.
economy.

Senator McINTYRE. Dr. Jahn?

Dr. Jann. I shall limit, Mr. Chairman, my comments to sections 6
and 7 of the bill.

About section 6, we agree with the repeated recommendations of the
FDIC to give foreign branches the option to be covered by insurance
‘and not to make insurance mandatory. No reason exists for foreign
banks to bear the additional costs of asset pledges and surety bonds,
costs not applicable to domestic banks. At the very least, the FDIC
should be given the authority to exempt a foreign branch upon a show-
ing that it is covered adequately by insurance in its home country.

During the hearings before your subcommittee on an earlier version
of the bill, in January 1976, you, Mr. Chairman, asked the question
with regard to section 7, and I quote:

Why wouldn’t the following adequately meet public objectives? Give the Fed.
perhaps, a more direct handle, if appropriate, over foreign bank reserves.
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Whatever handle may be appropriate, it does not include the impo-
sition of Federal reserve requirements on foreign bank operations. Any
such imposition is not appropriate because no case can be made for
treating foreign banks differently from any other nonmember State
banks; no case has ever been made for discrimination against us.

I know that it is said foreign banks are totally different from State
nonmember banks, because the latter are small and not involved with
the international flow of funds. But neither of those two assertions is
necessarily correct. As of December 31, 1976, there were a dozen
domestic nonmember banks with total assets exceeding $1 billion—
there may be more today. And there is nothing that prevents those
banks from bringing in funds from the Eurodollar market or otherwise
engaging in international financial transactions. Indeed, half of those
banks have one or more foreign branches; and many of the others have
correspondent relationships with foreign banks, or have international
departments, or both. And there is nothing to prevent these and other
nonmember State banks from continuing to expand their foreign oper-
ations without becoming subject to mandatory Federal Reserve
requirements.

The second argument for discriminating against foreign bank op-
erations in the United States is their affiliation with large foreign
banks. We do not understand whv the size of the parent has any
bearing on where the foreign bank should keep its reserves in the
United States: remember, under State law we must keep reserves. By
contrast, and at least equally significant for monetary policy, Amer-
ican member banks have domestic holding company affiliates whose
large demand liabilities such as travelers’ checks are subject to neither
Federal nor State reserve requirements.

And, if it were true that, in order to assure the Fed’s conduct of
monetary policy, the reserves on some $52 billion of standard banking
liabilities of foreign banks have to be moved out of State control into
Federal Reserve banks, then we cannot understand why it would not
be equally true that the reserves on $285 billion of domestic nonmember
banks must not also be so moved.

And speaking of the size of foreign banks, let me make a final com-
ment. We believe the quantitative importance of foreign banks in the
United States has been exaggerated and sensationalized. Total assets
of all foreign banking entities in the United States this April
amounted to $90 billion, and of those assets, $19 billion are assets of
subsidiaries that are now under Federal regulation by the FDIC and
subject to the constraints of the Bank Holding Companv Act. So we
are left with $71 billion under exclusive State control : That is, about
6 percent of total U.S. banking assets. The assets of foreign branches in
the United States are less than one-fourth the size of the assets of U.S.
branches abroad. With your permission, I would like to offer a memo:
randum prepared for us by the distinguished economist Mr. Oscar
Gass that analyzes these